VIRUS-HOST INTERACTIONS IN HIV-1 PATHOGENESIS AND VIRAL IMMUNE EVASION

Li-Chung Tsao

A dissertation submitted to the faculty at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Genetics and Molecular Biology in the School of Medicine.

Chapel Hill 2016

> Approved by: Mark Heise Edward Miao Lishan Su Jenny P.-Y. Ting Yue Xiong Mohanish Deshmukh

© 2016 Li-Chung Tsao ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ABSTRACT

Li-Chung Tsao: Virus-Host Interactions in HIV-1 Pathogenesis and Viral Immune Evasion (Under the direction of Lishan Su)

Human viruses such as the Human Immunodeficiency virus (HIV-1) causes chronic diseases and is a major public health concern. My dissertation focuses on the molecular interactions between the virus and the host, tackling two major topics in HIV-1 research. The first topic focuses on HIV-1 pathogenesis and the factors contributing towards AIDS disease progression. Using genetics and pharmacological approaches, we demonstrated the interaction between the viral envelope and the CCR5 receptor contributes to the killing of uninfected bystander CD4 T cells in vitro and in vivo. This study suggests therapeutic strategies targeting CCR5 may reduce HIV-1 pathogenesis and AIDS disease progression.

The second topic focuses on how HIV-1 escapes from restriction factors, a critical part of our innate immune defense against HIV-1. We discovered the TET2 methylcytosine dioxynase is a new HIV-1 restriction factor that binds to HIV-1 cDNA and inhibits viral reverse transcription. The viral accessory protein Vpr hijacks the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase to promote the degradation of TET2 and thereby relieving this restriction. Lastly, we also discovered an alternative role of TET2 in modulating the Type-1 interferon antiviral response in HIV-1 inhibition. We demonstrated TET2 is essential for the interferon-mediated induction of antiviral proteins that targets HIV-1 replication, including MX2 and IFITM3. We report a new restriction factor TET2 that inhibits

iii

HIV-1 through various mechanisms, and we elucidated the mechanism how Vpr promotes HIV-1 escape from this immune defense.

In summary, my dissertation research unraveled the contributions of different virus-host interactions towards viral pathogenesis and viral immune evasion, which may provide new therapeutic targets for HIV-1 treatments.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to first express my gratitude to my advisor Dr. Lishan Su, who has mentored me throughout my PhD studies. When I first started this program, I had (and still have) a great interest in virology and immunology, and I would like to thank Lishan for helping me come this far to become an expert in HIV virology and innate immunology. I also want to acknowledge Dr. Yue Xiong, who is like a second advisor to me, and who taught me about leadership and teamwork during our collaboration with his lab. Finally, I want to acknowledge Dr. Haitao Guo, who was my direct mentor when I just joined the lab 5 years ago, and for teaching me many skills in molecular biology and cell biology techniques. Besides learning the scientific knowledge and the laboratory skills required for my dissertation research, I have learned the most valuable and transferrable skills including critical thinking, problem solving, innovative thinking, interdisciplinary collaboration and scientific discussion at high intellectual levels. I finally realize becoming a PhD is not to narrow my knowledge into a specific field or area, but to gain the ability to conduct independent research in any area that I find valuable and interesting.

I also would like to thank the rest of my committee members, Drs. Mark Heise, Jenny P.-Y. Ting, Mohanish Deshmukh and Edward Miao for providing valuable input during my committee meetings. By discussing my work with them, I have learned to think from different perspectives, and how to make the best decision to move my research forward.

I thank my colleagues in the Su lab, who are selfless, supportive, and always kind and willing to help each other out. Several individuals in the lab I would like to mention are

v

Chaobaihui Ye, Liqun Chi, Yaxu Wu, and Drs. Chris Murphy, Qi Wang, Liang Cheng, Feng Li, Caroline Pellergy, Natalia Reszka, Kouki Nio and Guangming Li. I want to give a special shout out to my rotation student, Joanna Warren, whom I had a lot of fun with as her graduate mentor. In addition, I want to thank my very hardworking collaborators in the Xiong lab, Dr. Lei Lv and Dr. Yanping Xu, who contributed a large part towards the work I'm presenting in my dissertation.

Lastly, I want to acknowledge my wife Ginger, for being understanding and supportive, as my work required many overtimes at night and on weekends. Thank you for standing by my side now and on our next journey in the future together. I want to thank many valuable (and sometimes crazy) friends I have made at Chapel Hill, including Wayne Lee, Shih-Ying Chang, Derek Chiang, Katy Kao, Bin-Jin Huang, Zhixian Yu, Jie-Yu Liu and many more I haven't listed here, but who had made this a wonderful journey for me. Last but not least, I want to thank my parents and brother. They do not understand what kind of work I have been doing for the past 5 years, but nevertheless supported me and loved me with all their heart.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

.IST OF FIGURESx
IST OF ABBREVIATIONSxii
1.1. OVERVIEW OF HIV-1 REPLICATION
1.2. VIRAL-HOST INTERACTIONS LEADING TO PATHOGENESIS
1.2A. Role of chronic immune activation leading to HIV-1 immunopathogenesis.
1.2B. Role of HIV-1 proteins in viral pathogenesis
1.2C. Concluding remarks and future directions
1.3. VIRAL-HOST INTERACTION LEADING TO HIV-1 EVASION OF THE ANTIVIRAL IMMUNE RESPONSE
1.3A. Overview of type-1 interferons (IFN-I)-mediated antiviral responses
1.3B. Viral antagonism of the IFN-induced immune defense
1.3C. HIV restriction factors and mechanism of viral evasion
1.3D. The enigmatic role of HIV-1 Vpr12
1.3E. Concluding remarks and future directions
REFERENCES22
CHAPTER 2. CCR5 INTERACTION WITH HIV-1 ENV CONTRIBUTES TO ENV-INDUCED DEPLETION OF CD4 T CELLS IN VITRO AND IN /IVO

2.1. SUMMARY	31
2.2. BACKGROUND	
2.3. RESULTS	
2.3A. A highly pathogenic HIV-1 isolate R3A induces	
depletion of both productively infected cells and	
bystander CD4 T cells in activated PBMCs	
2.3B. CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 protects CD4 T cells	
from R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cell depletion.	
2.3C. Ablation of CCR5 usage reduces dual-tropic HIV-	26
2.3C. CCR5 agonist MIP-16 enhances R3A-5/6AA	
pathogenesis to promote bystander CD4 T cell	
depletion	
2.3D. Ablation of CCR5 usage reduces pathogenesis of	
dual tropic HIV-1 in a humanized mouse model in vivo	
2.3E. R3A Env induces caspase-3 activation mediated	
bystander cell death through CCR5 usage	
2.4. DISCUSSION	
2.5. CONCLUSION	41
2.6. METHODS	
REFERENCES	59
CHAPTER 3 VPR TARGETS TET2 FOR DEGRADATION BY CRI 4 VPRBP	
E3 LIGASE TO ENHANCE HIV-1 REPLICATION	
3.1. SUMMARY	63
3.2. BACKGROUND	63
S.Z. Brekene end	
3.3. RESULTS	64
3 34 HIV-1 Var promotes TET2 degradation	EA
	04
3.3B. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation by CRL4 ^{VprBP} E3	
Ligase	

	3.3C. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 replication	67
	3.3D. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation and enhanced HIV-1 replication independently of G2-arrest	68
	3.3E. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription, which is counteracted by Vpr	69
	3.3F. The C-terminal domain of TET2 inhibits HIV-1 independently of its enzymatic activity	71
	3.3G. The conserved Lysine residue K1229 of TET2 is required for HIV-1 strong-stop DNA binding and inhibition of HIV-1 reverse transcription	71
3.4. D	SCUSSION	72
3.5. N	1ETHODS	75
REFER	RENCES	
CHAPTER 4 MEDIATED	. TET2 IS A MODULATOR FOR TYPE-1 INTERFERON- INHIBITION OF HIV-1	
4.1. S	UMMARY	
4.2. B	ACKGROUND	
4.3. R	ESULTS	
	4.3A. Vpr depletes TET2 to counteract IFN-mediated antiviral effect	
	4.3B. TET2 is required for the induction of MX2 and IFITM3 proteins	
	<i>4.3C. MX2-resistant N57S HIV-1 is insensitive to TET2 depletion</i>	
	4.3D. TET2 is required for IFN-mediated induction of IFITM3 to inhibit HIV-1 virion infectivity	
4.4. D	ISCUSSION	
4.5. N	1ETHODS	
REFER	RENCES	

HAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	21
5.1. INTRODUCTION1	21
5.2. HIV-1 Env induces CD4 T cell pathogenesis – the role of Env and CCR5 interaction1	21
5.3. HIV-1 Vpr induces the degradation of TET2 to enhance HIV-1 replication1	23
5.4. TET2 is required for Type-1 interferon mediated inhibition of HIV-1 and other viruses1	26
5.5. Discussion of caveat1	27
5.6. Unpublished results and future directions1	28
5.7. Concluding Remarks1	28
REFERENCES1	34

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1. Overview of HIV-1 and AIDS disease progression17
Figure 1.2. Overview of HIV-1 replication steps and evasion from restriction factors
Figure 2.1. A highly pathogenic HIV-1 isolate R3A induces depletion of both productively infected and bystander CD4 T cells
Figure 2.2 CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 protects CD4 T cell from R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cell depletion
Figure 2.3. Ablation of CCR5 usage reduces dual-tropic HIV-1 pathogenesis in PBMC infection
Figure 2.4. CCR5 agonist MIP-1β enhances R3A-5/6AA pathogenesis to promote bystander CD4 T cell depletion51
Figure 2.5. Ablation of CCR5 usage reduces pathogenesis of dual tropic HIV-1 in a humanized mouse model
Figure 2.6. R3A Env induces caspase-3 activation mediated bystander cell death through CCR5 usage
Figure 3.1 HIV-1 Vpr promotes TET2 degradation
Figure 3.2. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation by CRL4 ^{VprBP} E3 Ligase
Figure 3.3. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 replication
Figure 3.4. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation and enhanced HIV-1 replication independently of G2-arrest
Figure 3.5. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription, which is counteracted by Vpr
Figure 3.6. The C-terminal domain of TET2 inhibits HIV-1 independently of its enzymatic activity
Figure 3.7. The conserved Lysine residue K1229 of TET2 is required for HIV-1 strong-stop DNA binding and inhibition of HIV-1 reverse transcription
Figure 4.1. Vpr depletes TET2 in CD4 T cells to counteract IFN- mediated antiviral effect

Figure 4.2. TET2 is required for the induction of MX2 and IFITM3 proteins	114
Figure 4.3. MX2-resistant N57S HIV-1 is insensitive to IFN inhibition or TET2 depletion.	116
Figure 4.3. TET2 is required for IFN-mediated induction of IFITM3 to inhibit HIV-1 virion infectivity	117
Figure 5.1. Model of HIV-1 Env mediated bystander pathogenesis (Graphical Summary and highlights)	130
Figure 5.2. TET2 is a restriction factor of HIV-1 reverse transcription that is antagonized by Vpr (Graphical Summary and highlights)	131
Figure 5.3. The role of TET2 in the IFN signaling pathway against HIV-1 replication (Graphical Summary and highlights)	132
Figure 5.4. Unpublished results – Host pathogen interactions between TET2 vs multiple viruses	133

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AMD3100	CXCR4 antagonist
AMP	HIV protease inhibitor Amprenavir
APOBEC3G	Apolipoprotein B MRNA Editing Enzyme Catalytic Subunit 3G
CCR5	C-C Chemokine Receptor type 5
CD4	Cluster of differentiation 4
cGAS	Cyclic GMP-AMP synthase
CRL	cullin-ring ubiquitin ligase
CUL4	Cullin 4
CXCR4	C-X-C Chemokine Receptor type 4
DDB1	Damage Specific DNA Binding Protein 1
DENV	Dengue Virus
EBV	Eppstein-Barr virus
ENV	HIV Envelope
G2	Gap 2 cell cycle phase
HAART	highly active anti-retroviral therapy
HBV	Hepatitis B virus
HCV	Hepatitis C virus
HDAC	Histone deacetylases
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HLA-DR	Human Leukocyte Antigen - antigen D Related

HPV	Human Papilloma Virus
HSV-1	Herpes Symplex Virus 1
IAV	Influenza Virus
IFI16	Interferon Gamma Inducible Protein 16
IFITM	Interferon-induced transmembrane protein
IFNAR	Type-1 Interferon receptor
IFN-I	Type-1 Interferon
IFNα	Type-1 Interferon alpha
IFNβ	Type-1 Interferon beta
IL-1β	Interleukin 1 beta
IRF	Interferon Response Factor
ISG	Interferon-Stimulated-Genes
JAK	Janus kinase
KSHV	Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus
LTR	Long terminal repeat
MAVS	Mitochondrial antiviral-signaling protein
MG132	Proteasome inhibitor
ΜΙΡ-1β	Macrophage Inflammatory Proteins Beta
MOI	multiplicity of infections
MUS81	MUS81 Structure-Specific Endonuclease Subunit
MX	myxovirus resistant protein
MYD88	Myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88

Nef	Negative Regulatory Factor
NVP	HIV RT inhibitor Neverapine
OAS	2'-5'-Oligoadenylate Synthetase
p24	HIV capsid protein
PAMPs	pathogen-associated-molecular-patterns
РВМС	peripheral blood mononuclear cell
pDC	plasmacytoid dendritic cell
PKR	Protein Kinase R
Ralt	HIV integrase inhibitor Raltagravir
RLR	RIG-Like-Receptors
RT	Reverse Transcription
RTC	Reverse Transcription Complex
SAMHD1	SAM domain and HD domain-containing protein 1
SERINC	Serine Incorporator
SIV	Simian immunodeficiency virus
SLFN11	Schlafen Family Member 11
SLX4	SLX4 Structure-Specific Endonuclease Subunit
SMC	Structural Maintenance Of Chromosomes
STAT	Signal Transducer and Activators
STING	Stimulator of interferon genes
T20	HIV fusion inhibitor
ТАК-779	CCR5 antagonist

Tat	Transactivator protein
TET2	Tet Methylcytosine Dioxygenase 2
TLR	toll-like-receptor
ΤΝFα	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
TRIM5α	Tripartite motif-containing protein 5
UNG2	Uracil DNase Glycosylase
Vif	Viral Infectivity Factor
VLP	Virus-Like particle
Vpr	Viral Protein R
VprBP	Vpr-binding protein
Vpu	Viral Protein U
Vpx	Viral Protein X

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. OVERVIEW OF HIV-1 REPLICATION

HIV-1 is a member of the lentivirus genus, part of the family of retroviruses. The virus genome consists of the LTR promoter, which drives the expression of viral proteins including the structural proteins Gag and Env; regulatory and replication proteins Tat, Rev and Pol; and accessory proteins Vif, Vpr, Vpu and Nef (Fig. 1.1A). In my dissertation research, I first focus on HIV-1 Env and its role in HIV-1 pathogenesis (Chapter 2). The next two chapters focus on the viral accessory protein Vpr, and its role in enhancing HIV-1 replication by counteracting host antiviral defenses (Chapter 3-4). HIV-1 infects cells that express the CD4 receptor, including CD4+ T lymphocytes and CD4+ myeloid cells such as monocytes and macrophages. HIV-1 locates the target cells by binding to the CD4 receptor and the co-receptors CCR5 or CXCR4. The co-receptor usage defines the tropisms of the virus. A typical representation of the dynamics of viral tropism, CD4 T cell counts and viral load in infected human subjects is shown in Figure 1.1B. CCR5-tropic viruses dominate in the early stages of infection and are transmitted between human subjects. Infected subjects experience a peak of HIV-1 viral load and a drop of CD4 T cell counts in the first few weeks. Then the disease enters a clinical latency stage, with immune defense being unable to completely clear the virus. In the late AIDS disease stage (~10 years after infection), CXCR4-tropic or dual-tropic HIV-1 emerges in about 50% of HIV-1 patients. A rapid drop of CD4 T cell counts leading to immunodeficiency is observed. The importance of coreceptor usage by HIV-1 and its role in pathogenesis will be studied and further discussed in Chapter 2 of this dissertation (1).

A schematic overview of the HIV-1 replication is presented in Figure 1.2A. After binding to CD4 receptor and coreceptor, the gp41 domain of HIV-1 Env induces the fusion of viral membrane with the host cell membrane. This allows the viral capsid to enter the cellular cytoplasm, leading to the capsid uncoating and reverse transcription of the viral RNA genome into double-stranded cDNA by the viral polymerase. It is widely believed that capsid uncoating and reverse transcription are orchestrated concomitantly and are dependent on each other (2). The reverse transcribed cDNA forms a pre-integration complex consisting of host and viral proteins, which mediate the import of viral cDNA into the nucleus and subsequent integration into the host genome. HIV-1 transcription is promoted by the viral transactivator protein Tat, and HIV-1 mRNA nuclear export is controlled by HIV-1 Rev. Following RNA translation, newly synthesized viral proteins as well as the viral RNA genome translocate to the plasma membrane to assemble into immature HIV-1 virions. The new viruses bud off from the cell membrane and immature HIV-1 virions are released. Finally, during maturation, the viral protease cleaves the immature Gag-Pol poly protein to form the mature infectious virion.

1.2. VIRAL-HOST INTERACTIONS LEADING TO PATHOGENESIS

The hallmark of HIV-1 pathogenesis and AIDS disease progression is the depletion of CD4+ T lymphocytes (Fig. 1.1B) and the subsequent loss of immune competency. Since the discovery of this phenomenon in 1981, many efforts and research have aimed to explain how HIV-1 infection causes AIDS disease progression. The factors that contribute to HIV-1 pathogenesis are enigmatic and have been widely reported, which include both host factors

and viral factors. The mechanisms of pathogenesis can be generally categorized into two major models that are not mutually exclusive. The first model is based on the strong correlation between chronic immune activation with AIDS disease progression in HIV-infected patients and in pathogenic SIV infected monkeys (3–5). Multiple studies have subsequently shown the aberrant levels of several pro-inflammatory cytokines that may contribute to T cell loss, immune dysfunction and disease progression (6–11). The second model is based on the toxic effects of viral factors acting on the host cells. The suppression of viral replication by highly active anti-retroviral therapy (HAART) substantially halted viral pathogenesis and AIDS disease progression, indicating the levels of viral proteins or viral nucleic acids are playing an important role in HIV-1 pathogenesis. Indeed, studies on many viral factors have elucidated interesting mechanisms and their contributions to viral pathogenesis (1, 12–15).

1.2A. Role of chronic immune activation leading to HIV-1 immunopathogenesis. Chronic immune activation in HIV-1 infected individuals is highly correlated to CD4 T cell depletion and immunodeficiency (3, 11). In several studies, the T cell activation markers (e.g. HLA-DR/CD38 levels) are better predictive markers than viral loads are for AIDS disease progression (6, 16). Compelling evidences supporting this model are found in studies with simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) infection. SIV infections in Asian monkeys (e.g. Rhesus macaques, pigtail macaques) are pathogenic, and result in persistent immune activation, CD4 T cell depletion and AIDS diseases. In contrast, SIV infections in African Green monkeys and sooty mangabeys are non-pathogenic despite high levels of viral replication, which does not result in CD4 T cell depletion, corresponding with a transient immune activation that is resolved shortly after infection (4, 5, 17, 18). Several mechanisms contributing to chronic immune activation in HIV-1 infection have

been proposed. The loss of gut tissue integrity leading to microbial translocation is proposed to contribute to HIV/SIV induced systemic immune activation in patients and monkeys (11). Recent emerging evidence also indicates type-1 interferons (IFN α and IFN β) contribute to chronic immune activation in HIV infection, with IFN produced by plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDC) likely having the most pronounced effects (5, 6, 18, 19). pDC senses HIV-1 RNA through the toll-like-receptor 7 (TLR7), leading to the production of high levels of IFN α (20). In monocytes and macrophages, HIV-1 reverse transcribed DNA during infection can also be detected by the host DNA sensors cGAS or IFI16 to elicit an IFN β response (21, 22). The sensing of viral nucleic acids and the induction of the IFN response will be discussed more in Chapter 1.3A. It is now believed that type-1 IFN acts as a double-edged sword in HIV-1 infection. Type-1 IFN efficiently suppresses HIV-1 replication, as demonstrated in cell culture experiments (23). However, HIV-1 replicates effectively in vivo despite high levels of IFNs (6, 7), indicating insufficient virus suppression by the IFN response. This baffling phenomenon is explained by how HIV-1 carries out multiple strategies to evade the innate immune defense (discussed in Chapter 1.3). On the other hand, high levels of persistent type-1 IFN also induce cellular death contributing to HIV-induced CD4 T cell depletion and immunopathogenesis (6, 24). The blockade of type-1 IFN signaling has been shown to reduce persistent LCMV infection (25, 26). Future work on the blockade of IFN signaling in chronic HIV-1 infection will reveal the contribution of IFN to viral replication and immunopathogenesis.

HIV-mediated depletion of CD4 T cells can be broadly categorized into "direct" killing of productively infected CD4 T cells, and killing of uninfected "bystander" CD4 T cells (27). Interestingly, the rate of CD4 T cell decline is discordant with low level of productively infected

cells in HIV-positive individuals. This suggests "direct" death of productively infected cells contributes minimally towards AIDS progression, and bystander cell killing is likely the leading cause for CD4 T cell loss and AIDS progression. Multiple studies have attempted to elucidate the mechanism for direct cell death and bystander cell death. Earlier studies in HIV and SIV infected lymph nodes showed a predominant levels of bystander CD4 T cells undergoing apoptosis (28). Furthermore, the interaction between infected macrophages and pDC with CD4 T cells also contributes to bystander CD4 T cell apoptosis (29–31). Mechanistically, HIV-induced apoptosis can be stimulated by the induction of cell death-inducing ligands such as TRAIL (9, 31), FAS/FASL (32) and TNF α (33), which are upregulated during HIV-induced systemic immune activation. Several HIV-1 proteins have also been reported to directly induce the expression of those death receptors/ligands (discussed in Chapter 1.2B). Recent reports support a new mechanism of CD4 T cell death in HIV-1 infection, involving an alternative form of cell death called pyroptosis. This model is based on the foundation that HIV-1 reverse transcription occurs inefficiently in resting CD4 T cells, leading to the accumulation of incomplete HIV-1 reverse transcript DNA in the cytoplasm (34). These viral DNA induces the activation of DNA sensor IFI16 (22, 35), leading to the activation of the inflammasome and Caspase-1, secretion of the IL1- β cytokine and promoting cellular pyroptosis (36). In addition, HIV-1 infection in monocytes also induces the expression of IL-1 β through the activation of TLR8 and NLRP3 inflammasome (37). These reports suggest inflammasome activation and $IL-1\beta$ is another important factor associated with HIV-1 infection and chronic immune activation, leading to immunopathogenesis.

1.2B. Role of HIV-1 proteins in viral pathogenesis. Many of the HIV-1 proteins have been found to have pro-apoptotic effects on the host cell, probably contributing to viral pathogenesis.

These include viral Env, Tat, Nef, Vpr, Vpu and HIV protease. The viral Env, expressed on surface of virions or of infected cells, can directly interact with CD4 and the co-receptors CCR5/CXCR4 on uninfected neighboring CD4 T cells (38). This suggests HIV-1 Env plays a pivotal role in bystander pathogenesis. Indeed, both membrane-bound and soluble Env induce apoptosis of bystander CD4 T cells, which requires the binding to CD4 and the chemokine co-receptors (1, 39, 40). Membrane-bound Env can also induce the formation of syncytia to kill bystander CD4 T cells, which involves the fusion of an infected cell with neighboring uninfected CD4 cells (38, 41). HIV-1 strains can be broadly divided into three groups based on their Env-coreceptor usage, using CCR5 or CXCR4 or both co-receptors for viral entry. R5-tropic HIV-1 dominates during the early stages of HIV-1 infection. In the late AIDS disease stage, X4-tropic and dualtropic HIV-1 strains (capable of using both co-receptors) have been reported and are usually more pathogenic (Fig. 1.1B). The role of Env in pathogenesis has been extensively studied using the dual-tropic HIV-1 strain termed R3A. The HIV-R3A strain was isolated from a rapidprogressing AIDS patient, and its encoded viral Env was found to be highly pathogenic (41). R3A depletes CD4 T cells and thymocytes through multiple mechanisms including fusion-induced apoptosis (42) and type-1 IFN mediated cell death (12, 43). In humanized mice, R3A infection causes rapid depletion of both infected and bystander CD4 T cells (1, 44). In the first study of this dissertation (chapter 2), we have extended the mechanism of R3A-induced pathogenesis, demonstrating the interaction of R3A-Env with the co-receptor CCR5 plays a substantial role in bystander CD4 T cell apoptosis (1).

In addition to the HIV-1 Env, other viral proteins have been reported to induce cellular apoptosis. The viral transactivator protein Tat, which promotes HIV-1 gene transcription, has

been shown to promote TRAIL expression in macrophages to induce the apoptosis of bystander CD4 T cells (45). The HIV-1 Vpu protein has also been shown to have pro-apoptotic effects. The expression of Vpu increased the susceptibility of T cells to Fas-mediated apoptosis (14). HIV-1 Nef is one of the earlier proteins produced after HIV-1 infection, and is known to play a multifunctional role including down-regulation of multiple surface proteins, such as CD4, MHC-I and most recently SERINC5/6, to enhance HIV-1 replication (46, 47). Nef is also known to have toxic effects on the host cells, as Nef-expressing T cells have upregulated Fas/FasL levels (48), downregulated levels of anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2 (49), and undergo apoptosis by both caspase-dependent and independent mechanisms. HIV-1 Vpr is another accessory protein demonstrated to induce apoptosis. Expression of Vpr induces cell cycle arrest at the G2-phase, which can indirectly contribute to cell death (50, 51). In addition, Vpr has been shown to interact with mitochondrial membrane proteins Bax, ANT and VDAC, causing the release of cytochrome c and activation of Caspases 9 and 3 (50, 52). A more detailed overview on Vpr will be discussed in Chapter 1.3D. Lastly, the viral protease has also been shown to cleave Bcl-2 and the pro-caspase-8 protein (53, 54), which can promote apoptosis in infected cells.

1.2C. Concluding remarks and future directions. In summary, HIV-1 pathogenesis is a complex phenomenon caused by aberrant levels of inflammatory cytokines (IFN α/β , TNF α and IL1 β) during chronic immune activation, as well as by the pathogenic attributes of multiple viral proteins including Env, Vpr, Nef, Tat, Vpu and viral protease. The HIV-1 Env is one of the most investigated viral pathogenic factor, which can be easily targeted by drugs and antibodies as it is expressed on virion/cell surfaces. It is therefore important to investigate the interaction

partners of HIV-1 Env in relevant HIV-1 infection models to elucidate how this viral-host interaction results in CD4 T cell depletion.

1.3. VIRAL-HOST INTERACTION LEADING TO HIV-1 EVASION OF THE ANTIVIRAL IMMUNE RESPONSE

1.3A. Overview of type-1 interferons (IFN-I)-mediated antiviral responses. The IFN-I response is the canonical antiviral immune defense, which inhibits a broad range of viral pathogens through the induction of hundreds of interferon-stimulated genes (ISG). Viruses contain conserved molecular features that are not found in the eukaryotic host. These molecular features, also called "pathogen-associated-molecular-patterns, or PAMPs, are recognized by host immune "sensors" to elicit an antiviral response. Viral sensors include Toll-Like-Receptors (TLR7 and TLR9) in the endosome that detect viral RNA and dsDNA, respectively. In addition, there are cytoplasmic viral sensors such as the RIG-Like-Receptors (RLR) that detect virusspecific RNA, and receptors cGAS and IFI16 that detect viral DNA. Upon recognition of viral nucleic acids, the immune sensors initiate a specific signaling cascade that leads to the activation of transcription factors IRF3/IRF7 (and NFkB) and the expression of type-1 interferons (IFN α or IFN β). IFNs are released outside the cells and signals in a paracrine or autocrine manner. IFN-I engages with the IFN-receptor complex (IFNAR) on cell surfaces, which initiates the IFN signaling pathway. This starts with the activation of Janus Kinase proteins (JAK), which phosphorylate members of the Signal Transducer and Activators (STAT) family of proteins STAT1 and STAT2, leading to STAT dimerization and translocation into the nucleus. This subsequently leads to their binding with IRF9 to drive the transcriptional activation of hundreds of Interferon-Stimulated-Genes (ISG). The large spectrum of ISGs consists of factors that

regulate the IFN-induced response, and many ISGs are antiviral effectors, capable of inhibiting specific steps of virus replication.

1.3B. Viral antagonism of the IFN-induced immune defense. As type-1 IFN induces a hostile cellular environment against viruses, this has also driven evolutionary pressures on viruses to develop a variety of strategies to counteract this host defense. These strategies can be categorized into three groups: inhibition of IFN production, inhibition of IFN signaling, and inhibition of the ISG effectors.

The induction of IFN production can be divided into three parts: recognition of viral RNA/DNA by the viral sensors, downstream signaling by adaptor proteins (such as MYD88, MAVS and STING), and finally the activation of transcription factors IRF3/7 and NFKB. Viruses escape from immune detection by utilizing viral proteins that target a step in the IFN production pathway. To list a few examples, Influenza virus NS1 protein suppresses the ubiquitination of the RIG-I RNA sensor (55). Hepatitis C virus NS5A protein directly binds and suppresses the MYD88 adaptor for TLR signaling (56). The adaptor protein STING for RLR signaling is antagonized by KSHV vIRF1 (57). Finally, the transcription factor IRF3 for IFN expression is commonly antagonized by viruses, by Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) E6 protein and Herpes-Simplex-virus ICP0, both preventing IRF3 translocation to the nucleus (58, 59).

In addition to antagonizing the viral sensing and IFN induction, viruses are also known to counteract the JAK-STAT-IRF9 IFN signaling pathway to prevent ISG induction. The STAT proteins are very critical in this pathway and they are one of the most targeted protein families by viruses through various mechanisms. These include targeting STAT1 and STAT2 for proteasomal degradation by Dengue virus NS5 and parainfluenza virus V protein (60, 61),

preventing STAT phosphorylation by Epstein-Barr virus LMP-1 and Marburg virus VP40 protein (62, 63), and preventing nuclear localization of STAT-IRF9 complex by adenovirus E1A and HPV E7 protein (64, 65).

Upon successful IFN signaling, the cell enters an antiviral state, with multiple antiviral effector proteins being highly expressed in the cell (66). Each effector ISG inhibits a virus-specific feature that is foreign to the host. For example, the myxovirus resistant (MX) proteins MX1 and MX2 are well-known ISG effectors. MX1 blocks endocytic trafficking of incoming viral components and prevents them from reaching their cellular destination (67). MX2 is known to bind with HIV-1 pre-integration complex and prevent viral nuclear import and integration (68–70). Other well-known ISG effector proteins include the 2'-5'-Oligoadenylate Synthetase (OAS) family proteins, Protein Kinase R (PKR) and Interferon-induced-transmembrane (IFITM) proteins. OAS proteins recognize viral RNA and degrade them through RNaseL activation (71). PKR specifically recognizes viral RNA, e.g. RNA lacking the 5' phosphate cap or double-stranded RNA, and inhibits the translation of viral transcripts (72). Lastly, IFITM incorporated in the virions prevent virus fusion with the host cells (66, 73).

1.3C. HIV restriction factors and mechanism of viral evasion. Humans and primates have evolved to express antiviral effector proteins against HIV/SIV, or restriction factors, and in most cases they are induced by type-1 IFN and are ISG effectors. HIV-1 in turn utilizes accessory proteins to directly antagonize those restriction factors. A schematic representation of HIV-1 restriction factors and their antagonism by viral accessory proteins is demonstrated in Figure 1.2A. There are five well-defined examples of this intriguing phenomenon. First, the Serine Incorporator 3/5 (SERINC3/5) are transmembrane proteins incorporated into the nascent HIV-1

virion membrane and inhibits HIV-1 infectivity. This is counteracted by HIV-1 Nef, which induces the downregulation of SERINC from cell surface membrane to prevent its virion incorporation (46, 47). Second, TRIM5α is an ISG that binds to HIV-1 capsids and inhibits capsid uncoating in old world monkeys, which serves as an important barrier for HIV-1 to inhibit primates other than humans. In contrast, SIV has evolved its viral capsid structure to escape the recognition and restriction by TRIM5 α (74, 75). Third, APOBEC3G is an ISG that effectively impairs HIV-1 reverse transcription by introducing G to A hyper-mutations in the nascent retroviral DNA, resulting in defective proviral genomes (76). The HIV-1 Vif protein counteracts APOBEC3G by promoting the poly-ubiquitylation of ABOBEC3G by the CRL5^{ElonB/C-CBFβ} E3 ligase, resulting in proteasomal degradation (77). Fourth, Tetherin is another ISG that broadly inhibits HIV-1 and other viruses by sequestering their release from the cellular plasma membrane (66, 78). HIV-1 Vpu relieves this restriction by hijacking the CRL1^{β-TrCP} E3 ligase and induces poly-ubiquitylation and degradation of tetherin, (79). Fifth, SAMHD1 is a myeloid cell-specific restriction factor that inhibits HIV reverse transcription through the depletion of cellular dNTP pool, which is essential for viral reverse transcription efficiency. The Vpx protein encoded by HIV-2 and SIV can overcome this myeloid restriction by targeting SAMHD1 to polyubiquitylation by CRL4^{VprBP} ligase and proteasomal degradation (80, 81). A summary of HIV-1 accessory proteins, the E3 Ligase complex they hijack, and the restriction factor substrate they target is shown in Figure 1.2B. Other HIV-1 restriction factors such as MX2, IFITM and SLFN11 also inhibit HIV-1 through different mechanisms, but they are not known yet to be specifically antagonized by a viral accessory protein.

1.3D. The enigmatic role of HIV-1 Vpr. The HIV-1 accessory protein Vpr will be a major focus in my dissertation. Like the other HIV accessory proteins, Vpr is believed to enhance HIV-1 replication by helping the virus overcome restriction factors (82). The Vpr gene is conserved among HIV and SIV viruses, and encodes a small 14 kDa Vpr protein. The functional importance of Vpr was initially shown in rhesus macaques infection using Vpr-deficient SIV, which exhibits a decrease in viral replication and delay in AIDS disease progression (83). In the humanized mouse model, researchers have shown Vpr enhances acute HIV-1 infection by promoting their replication in regulatory T cells (84). The role of Vpr has been extensively studied in cell culture models. In addition to inducing cellular apoptosis as discussed earlier (Chapter 1.2B), Vpr is known to increase HIV-1 replication in myeloid cell cultures. Vpr-deficient viruses replicate less well in monocytes and macrophages, but showed no significant differences in CD4 T lymphocytes infection, indicating Vpr may target a myeloid specific restriction factor that inhibits HIV-1 replication (85–87). The Vpr protein was found incorporated inside the HIV virion particle (estimated ~275 Vpr molecules per virion), and therefore Vpr is believed to carry out its function immediately after virion entry into the cytoplasm (88, 89). In 2006, the Vpr-Binding-Protein (VprBP) was discovered as a substrate specificity module for the Cul4-DDB1 ubiquitin ligase (90), and subsequently it was proposed that Vpr carry out its function through its ability to interact with VprBP, thereby targeting host factors to the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase for polyubiquitylation and proteasomal degradation (91, 92). One of the most extensively studied attribute of Vpr is its ability to induce G2 cell-cycle arrest, a Vpr feature first reported in 1995 (93). Only recently, the molecular mechanism of G2 arrest induction by Vpr has been elucidated, which involves Vpr-mediated degradation of MUS81 through hijacking CRL4^{VprBP} E3

ligase, resulting in the premature activation of SLX4 complex, a DNA endonuclease. This enhances the cleavage of DNA by SLX4, resulting in activation of the DNA damage response and cell cycle arrest (94).

How Vpr promotes HIV-1 replication remains unclear. The premature activation of SLX4 by Vpr has been proposed to help the virus escape from immune sensing. This model suggests SLX4 activation result in the cleavage of "excess" viral DNA in the cytoplasm, therefore minimizing viral DNA detection by viral sensors and activation of the IFN response (94). However, how Vpr modulates SLX4 to only cleave "excess" viral DNA without aberrantly inhibiting viral replication, remains a big caveat in this model.

In addition to counteracting the type-1 IFN response, Vpr has also been extensively studied for its impact on specific steps in the virus replication cycle. After cell entry, HIV-1 undergoes capsid uncoating and reverse transcription (RT), with the two processes happening in parallel, while the reverse transcription complex (RTC) is trafficked through the cytoplasm towards the nucleus (2). Several studies have confirmed Vpr co-localizes with HIV-1 RTC, and remains associated with the viral DNA within 4-16h after infection (95, 96). This suggests Vpr is either directly promoting HIV-1 reverse transcription, or it associates with the RTC to antagonize an unknown restriction factor against reverse transcription. Indeed, several studies have suggested Vpr promotes the HIV-1 reverse transcription step. First, Vpr interacts with the primer for viral reverse transcription Lys-tRNA synthetase , suggesting a potential Vpr role in RT initiation (97). However, follow-up studies on this hypothesis has not been conducted. Second, Vpr promotes RT efficiency of virions produced from non-permissive T cell lines (98), suggesting Vpr may counteract a restriction factor affecting RT that are specifically expressed in certain

non-permissive cell lines. Third, in addition to promote RT efficiency, Vpr has been shown to promote RT accuracy and reduce mutation rates introduced in the viral cDNA during reverse transcription in macrophages (99, 100). The mechanism of this phenomenon has been linked to Uracil DNase Glycosylase (UNG2), which is incorporated into HIV-1 virions and is associated with HIV-1 RTC after viral entry (99). However, how UNG2 affects HIV-1 RT accuracy and efficiency remains contradictory. Several reports indicate the interaction of Vpr with UNG2 results in UNG2 incorporation into virions, and that UNG2 enhances viral RT accuracy by repairing dUTP incorporation into viral DNA during reverse transcription (99, 101). Another study has shown virion-associated UNG2 enhances HIV-1 RT efficiency and progression (102). However, multiple reports have challenged this model, showing that UNG2 actually has a detrimental effect on HIV-1 replication (103–106). Indeed, UNG2 is a substrate that is targeted by Vpr to CRL4^{VprBP} poly-ubiquitylation for proteasomal degradation (103, 107). Future work on the activities of UNG2 and SLX4, which are confirmed targets by Vpr to the CRL4^{VprBP} (Fig. 1.2B), may elucidate potential mechanisms of how Vpr promotes virus replication.

It is known that Vpr has the ability to shuttle between the cytoplasm and the nuclear compartments, and that Vpr may play a role in modulating HIV-1 nuclear import (108). Mutational analysis suggests the ability of Vpr to interact with nucleoporins such as hCG1 to localize with the nuclear envelope may be required for Vpr to promote HIV-1 replication in macrophages (109). However, convincing mechanistic evidences are lacking and required to fully elucidate how Vpr can directly or indirectly promote HIV-1 DNA nuclear import.

Lastly, several studies indicate Vpr can increase HIV-1 gene expression by transactivation of the viral LTR promoter (110). One proposed mechanism of this phenomenon

is by arresting cells in G2 phase, the histone acyltransferase CBP as well as transcription factors NF-kB and c-JUN are more likely to be recruited to the LTR promoter leading to increased viral gene expression (111, 112). However, the biological significance of this cell cycle arrest phenomenon by Vpr is not well understood, as it only minimally increased viral gene expression but at a cost of killing the virus-producing cells through this cytostatic effect of Vpr (15). Recently, Vpr has been shown to induce the proteasomal degradation of Histone deacetylases (HDACs) and reducing the epigenetic-mediated silencing of LTR promoter, a new implication of how Vpr modulates LTR activity (110). Interestingly, Vpr has also been reported to promote the gene expression of unintegrated episomal HIV-1 DNA, a virus replication pathway that utilizes RT DNA products that failed to integrate in the host genome (113). Two recent reports discovered that Structural Maintenance Of Chromosomes 5 and 6 (SMC5/6) inhibits episomal DNA activity in hepatitis B virus (HBV) replication. Coincidentally, SMC5/6 is antagonized by the HBV X protein by promoting SMC5/6 polyubiquitylation by CRL4-DDB1 E3 Ligase and proteasomal degradation (114, 115). It will be interesting to investigate whether Vpr also counteracts SMC5/6, a potential mechanism for Vpr in promoting episomal HIV-1 DNA gene expression.

1.3E. Concluding remarks and future directions. The role of Vpr remains enigmatic for several reasons. First, Vpr is a pathogenic factor that contributes to cellular apoptosis and G2 cell cycle arrest. Whether this has evolved as a side effect, or that these attributes are actually beneficial to the virus in natural infection remains debatable in the field. Second, although it is clear that Vpr increases HIV-1 replication in myeloid cell cultures, the mechanism underlying this phenomenon remains poorly understood. Third, the role of Vpr in HIV replication and disease

progression *in vivo* needs further investigations using Vpr mutants that are defective for the different specific Vpr attributes. The most appealing hypothesis remains that Vpr increases HIV replication by targeting a putative restriction factor for proteasomal degradation by the CRL4^{VprBP}. Emerging evidences demonstrate Vpr also confers viral resistance against type-1 interferons, leaving this as another appealing mechanism of Vpr functions. In this dissertation, we discovered the TET2 methylcytosine dioxynase is a new HIV-1 restriction factor. Our extensive studies demonstrated three key findings. First, Vpr targets TET2 for proteasomal degradation through hijacking the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 Ligase. Second, TET2 is a direct inhibitor of HIV-1 reverse transcription in myeloid cells by binding with HIV-1 cDNA. Third, TET2 modulates the expression of antiviral genes MX2 and IFITM3 in the type-1 interferon signaling pathway to suppress HIV-1 replication at different steps of the viral life cycle. As other HIV accessory proteins have evolved similar mechanisms to counteract HIV restriction factors, our study adds to the literature on how HIV-1 has evolved to escape from the host immune defense through antagonizing restriction factors and type-1 interferon signaling.



Figure 1.1. Overview of HIV-1 and AIDS disease progression

(A) Schematic representation of the HIV-1 genome, with the LTR promoter and viral gene bodies indicated. Structural genes include the viral capsid Gag and envelope Env. Replication genes includes the viral enzymes reverse transcriptase, intergrase and protease, which are generated from the polyprotein Pol. In addition, the viral transactivation factors Tat and Rev promotes viral gene expression and mRNA export, respectively. The remaining genes encodes viral accessory proteins, which are Vif, Vpr, Vpu and Nef. In HIV-2 and SIV, there is also the Vpx gene (not shown).

(B) A typical representation of HIV-1 tropism, viral load and CD4 T cell levels found in patients over time after contraction of HIV-1. CCR5-tropic HIV-1 are commonly transmitted in human subjects, associated with a peak of viral load at 6-9 weeks of acute infection stage, and a rapid drop of CD4 T cell counts. After a few months, the viral load is suppressed by the immune system, accompanied with a small rebound of CD4 T cell counts. However, HIV-1 remains in the

body, replicating at lower levels, termed clinical latency stage. Over a long period of time (usually >10 years), a rapid CD4 T cell depletion is observed. In 50% of patients, an emergence of CXCR4-tropic or dual-tropic HIV-1 strains emerge during or before the late stage AIDS disease.



Figure 1.2. Overview of HIV-1 replication steps and evasion from restriction factors

(A) Schematic representation of HIV-1 replication steps. The early steps of replication includes: Virus binding to surface receptors followed by membrane fusion for entry, viral capsid uncoating and reverse transcription of RNA genome into DNA, nuclear import of viral DNA and integration into the human genome. The later steps of replication includes: viral gene expression through the LTR promoter, export of viral mRNA and genomic RNA, translation of viral transcript to make viral proteins, assembly of nascent virion particles near the surface membrane and budding of virion particles from the surface. Indicated yellow and gray boxes are HIV-1 restriction factors, each known to inhibit a specific step in HIV-1 replication. The tripartite motif-ccontaining protein 5α (TRIM 5α) promotes accelerated uncoating of viral capsid, preventing cDNA synthesis in reverse transcription. SAM and HD-containing protein 1 (SAMHD1) depletes cellular dNTPs, which are required for cDNA synthesis. APOBEC3G introduces hypermutations of viral cDNA by cytidine deamination. Tetherin prevent the release of budded virions. Myxovirus resistance 2 (MX2) prevents the nuclear import and integration of viral cDNA. Schlafen 11 (SLFN11) suppressed the translation of viral proteins. Interferoninduced transmembrane proteins inhibit viral entry by interfering with membrane fusion. Viral accessory proteins (shown in blue) are known to antagonize several of these restriction factors. This diagram is modified from Doyle T. et al., Nature Reviews Microbiology 2015. (B) Schematic representation of viral accessory proteins (red) hijacking a E3 Ligase complexes (gray) to promote poly-ubiquitylation of a host substrate (yellow), which is typically a HIV-1 restriction factor. Vif hijacks the CRL5^{ElonB/C-CBFβ} E3 ligase to degrade APOBEC3G. Vpu hijacks the CRL1^{β-TrCP} E3 ligase to degrade Tetherin. Vpx hijacks CRL4^{VprBP} to degrade SAMHD1. Vpr associates with CRL4 through interaction with VprBP, and induces the degradation of MUS81, UNG2 and potentially other substrates, but the biological significance of this in viral replication is poorly understood.
REFERENCES

- Tsao L-C, Guo H, Jeffrey J, Hoxie JA, Su L. 2016. CCR5 interaction with HIV-1 Env contributes to Env-induced depletion of CD4 T cells in vitro and in vivo *Retrovirology*. 13:1–13.
- 2. Campbell EM, Hope TJ. 2015. HIV-1 capsid: the multifaceted key player in HIV-1 infection *Nat Rev Microbiol.* **13**:471–483.
- 3. Moir S, Chun T-W, Fauci AS. 2011. Pathogenic Mechanisms of HIV Disease Annu Rev Pathol Mech Dis. 6:223–248.
- Harris LD, Tabb B, Sodora DL, Paiardini M, Klatt NR, Douek DC, Silvestri G, Müller-Trutwin M, Vasile-Pandrea I, Apetrei C, Hirsch V, Lifson J, Brenchley JM, Estes JD. 2010.
 Downregulation of Robust Acute Type I Interferon Responses Distinguishes Nonpathogenic Simian Immunodeficiency Virus (SIV) Infection of Natural Hosts from Pathogenic SIV Infection of Rhesus Macaques J Virol . 84:7886–7891.
- Campillo-Gimenez L, Laforge M, Fay M, Brussel A, Cumont M-C, Monceaux V, Diop O, Lévy Y, Hurtrel B, Zaunders J, Corbeil J, Elbim C, Estaquier J. 2010. Nonpathogenesis of Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Infection Is Associated with Reduced Inflammation and Recruitment of Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells to Lymph Nodes, Not to Lack of an Interferon Type I Response, during the Acute Phase J Virol. 84:1838–1846.
- Li G, Cheng M, Nunoya J, Cheng L, Guo H, Yu H, Liu YJ, Su L, Zhang L. 2014. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells suppress HIV-1 replication but contribute to HIV-1 induced immunopathogenesis in humanized mice *PLoS Pathog*. 10:e1004291.
- Zhang L, Jiang Q, Li G, Jeffrey J, Kovalev GI, Su L. 2011. Efficient infection, activation, and impairment of pDCs in the BM and peripheral lymphoid organs during early HIV-1 infection in humanized rag2 -/-γ C-/- mice in vivo Blood. 117:6184–6192.
- Herbeuval J-P, Nilsson J, Boasso A, Hardy AW, Kruhlak MJ, Anderson S a, Dolan MJ, Dy M, Andersson J, Shearer GM. 2006. Differential expression of IFN-alpha and TRAIL/DR5 in lymphoid tissue of progressor versus nonprogressor HIV-1-infected patients. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 103:7000–5.
- Herbeuval J-P, Hardy AW, Boasso A, Anderson S a, Dolan MJ, Dy M, Shearer GM. 2005.
 Regulation of TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand on primary CD4+ T cells by HIV-1: Role of type I IFN-producing plasmacytoid dendritic cells *Proc Natl Acad Sci United States Am*. 102:13974–13979.
- 10. Dave B, Kaplan J, Gautam S, Bhargava P. 2012. **Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells in Lymph Nodes of Patients with HIV** *Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol.* **20**:566–572.
- 11. Brenchley JM, Price DA, Schacker TW, Asher TE, Silvestri G, Rao S, Kazzaz Z, Bornstein E,

Lambotte O, Altmann D, Blazar BR, Rodriguez B, Teixeira-Johnson L, Landay A, Martin JN, Hecht FM, Picker LJ, Lederman MM, Deeks SG, Douek DC. 2006. **Microbial translocation is a cause of systemic immune activation in chronic HIV infection** *Nat Med*. **12**:1365–1371.

- 12. Reszka-Blanco NJ, Sivaraman V, Zhang L, Su L. 2015. **HIV-1 Env and Nef cooperatively** contribute to pDCs activation via CD4-dependent mechanisms *J Virol*. **15**:JVI.00695-15.
- Muthumani K, Choo AY, Shedlock DJ, Laddy DJ, Sundaram SG, Hirao L, Wu L, Thieu KP, Chung CW, Lankaraman KM, Tebas P, Silvestri G, Weiner DB. 2008. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Nef induces programmed death 1 expression through a p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent mechanism. J Virol. 82:11536–11544.
- 14. Casella CR, Rapaport EL, Finkel TH. 1999. Vpu Increases Susceptibility of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1-Infected Cells to Fas Killing J Virol . 73:92–100.
- 15. Stewart SA, Poon B, Jowett JB, Chen IS. 1997. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Vpr induces apoptosis following cell cycle arrest *J Virol*. **71**:5579–5592.
- 16. Giorgi J V, Liu Z, Hultin LE, Cumberland WG, Hennessey K, Detels R. 1993. Elevated Levels of CD38+ CD8+ T Cells in HIV Infection Add to the Prognostic Value of Low CD4+ T Cell Levels: Results of 6 Years of Follow-Up. JAIDS J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 6.
- Bosinger SE, Li Q, Gordon SN, Klatt NR, Duan L, Xu L, Francella N, Sidahmed A, Smith AJ, Cramer EM, Zeng M, Masopust D, Carlis J V, Ran L, Vanderford TH, Paiardini M, Isett RB, Baldwin DA, Else JG, Staprans SI, Silvestri G, Haase AT, Kelvin DJ. Global genomic analysis reveals rapid control of a robust innate response in SIV-infected sooty mangabeys J Clin Invest. 119:3556–3572.
- Jacquelin B, Mayau V, Targat B, Liovat A-S, Kunkel D, Petitjean G, Dillies M-A, Roques P, Butor C, Silvestri G, Giavedoni LD, Lebon P, Barré-Sinoussi F, Benecke A, Müller-Trutwin MC. Nonpathogenic SIV infection of African green monkeys induces a strong but rapidly controlled type I IFN response J Clin Invest. 119:3544–3555.
- Meier A, Chang JJ, Chan ES, Pollard RB, Sidhu HK, Kulkarni S, Wen TF, Lindsay RJ, Orellana L, Mildvan D, Bazner S, Streeck H, Alter G, Lifson JD, Carrington M, Bosch RJ, Robbins GK, Altfeld M. 2009. Sex differences in the Toll-like receptor-mediated response of plasmacytoid dendritic cells to HIV-1 Nat Med. 15:955–959.
- 20. Beignon A-S, McKenna K, Skoberne M, Manches O, DaSilva I, Kavanagh DG, Larsson M, Gorelick RJ, Lifson JD, Bhardwaj N. 2005. Endocytosis of HIV-1 activates plasmacytoid dendritic cells via Toll-like receptor-viral RNA interactions. *J Clin Invest*. **115**:3265–75.
- 21. Gao D, Wu J, Wu Y-T, Du F, Aroh C, Yan N, Sun L, Chen ZJ. 2013. Cyclic GMP-AMP synthase is an innate immune sensor of HIV and other retroviruses. *Science*. **341**:903–906.
- 22. Jakobsen MR, Bak RO, Andersen A, Berg RK, Jensen SB, Jin T, Laustsen A, Hansen K,

Østergaard L, Fitzgerald KA, Xiao TS, Mikkelsen JG, Mogensen TH, Paludan SR. 2013. IFI16 senses DNA forms of the lentiviral replication cycle and controls HIV-1 replication *Proc Natl Acad Sci*. **110**:E4571–E4580.

- 23. Goujon C, Malim MH. 2010. Characterization of the alpha interferon-induced postentry block to HIV-1 infection in primary human macrophages and T cells. *J Virol*. 84:9254–9266.
- 24. Acchioni C, Marsili G, Perrotti E, Remoli AL, Sgarbanti M, Battistini A. 2015. **Type I IFN A blunt spear in fighting HIV-1 infection** *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* **26**:143–158.
- 25. Wilson EB, Yamada DH, Elsaesser H, Herskovitz J, Deng J, Cheng G, Aronow BJ, Karp CL, Brooks DG. 2013. Blockade of Chronic Type I Interferon Signaling to Control Persistent LCMV Infection Science (80-). 340:202 LP-207.
- Teijaro JR, Ng C, Lee AM, Sullivan BM, Sheehan KCF, Welch M, Schreiber RD, Carlos de la Torre J, Oldstone MBA. 2013. Persistent LCMV Infection Is Controlled by Blockade of Type I Interferon Signaling Science (80-). 340:207 LP-211.
- 27. Hazenberg MD, Hamann D, Schuitemaker H, Miedema F. 2000. **T cell depletion in HIV-1** infection: how CD4+ T cells go out of stock. *Nat Immunol*. 1:285–289.
- 28. Finkel TH, Tudor-Williams G, Banda NK, Cotton MF, Curiel T, Monks C, Baba TW, Ruprecht RM, Kupfer A. 1995. Apoptosis occurs predominantly in bystander cells and not in productively infected cells of HIV- and SIV-infected lymph nodes *Nat Med.* **1**:129–134.
- 29. Herbein G, Van Lint C, Lovett JL, Verdin E. 1998. Distinct Mechanisms Trigger Apoptosis in Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1-Infected and in Uninfected Bystander T Lymphocytes J Virol . **72**:660–670.
- Hardy AW, Graham DR, Shearer GM, Herbeuval J-P. 2007. HIV turns plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDC) into TRAIL-expressing killer pDC and down-regulates HIV coreceptors by Toll-like receptor 7-induced IFN-alpha. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 104:17453–17458.
- Zhang M, Li X, Pang X, Ding L, Wood O, Clouse K, Hewlett I, Dayton AI. 2001. Identification of a potential HIV-induced source of bystander-mediated apoptosis in T cells: Upregulation of TRAIL in primary human macrophages by HIV-1 tat J Biomed Sci. 8:290– 296.
- Badley AD, McElhinny JA, Leibson PJ, Lynch DH, Alderson MR, Paya C V. 1996.
 Upregulation of Fas ligand expression by human immunodeficiency virus in human macrophages mediates apoptosis of uninfected T lymphocytes. J Virol . 70:199–206.
- 33. Herbein G, Khan KA. 2008. Is HIV infection a TNF receptor signalling-driven disease? *Trends Immunol.* **29**:61–67.

- Doitsh G, Cavrois M, Lassen KG, Zepeda O, Yang Z, Santiago ML, Hebbeler AM, Greene WC. 2010. Abortive HIV infection mediates CD4 T cell depletion and inflammation in human lymphoid tissue Cell. 143:789–801.
- 35. Monroe KM, Yang Z, Johnson JR, Geng X, Doitsh G, Krogan NJ, Greene WC. 2014. **IFI16 DNA sensor is required for death of lymphoid CD4 T cells abortively infected with HIV** *Science (80-).* **343**:428–432.
- Doitsh G, Galloway NLK, Geng X, Yang Z, Monroe KM, Zepeda O, Hunt PW, Hatano H, Sowinski S, Muñoz-Arias I, Greene WC. 2013. Cell death by pyroptosis drives CD4 T-cell depletion in HIV-1 infection Nature. 505:509–514.
- 37. Guo H, Gao J, Taxman DJ, Ting JPY, Su L. 2014. HIV-1 Infection Induces Interleukin-1β Production via TLR8 Protein-dependent and NLRP3 Inflammasome Mechanisms in Human Monocytes J Biol Chem. 289:21716–21726.
- Perfettini J-L-. L, Castedo M, Roumier T, Andreau K, Nardacci R, Piacentini M, Kroemer G.
 2005. Mechanisms of apoptosis induction by the HIV-1 envelope *Cell Death Differ*.
 12:916–23.
- 39. Ahr B, Robert-Hebmann V, Devaux C, Biard-Piechaczyk M. 2004. Apoptosis of uninfected cells induced by HIV envelope glycoproteins *Retrovirology*. **1**:12.
- Biard-Piechaczyk M, Robert-Hebmann V, Richard V, Roland J, Hipskind RA, Devaux C.
 2000. Caspase-Dependent Apoptosis of Cells Expressing the Chemokine Receptor CXCR4
 Is Induced by Cell Membrane-Associated Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1
 Envelope Glycoprotein (gp120) Virology. 268:329–344.
- 41. Meissner EG, Duus KM, Gao F, Yu X-F-. F, Su L. 2004. Characterization of a thymus-tropic HIV-1 isolate from a rapid progressor: role of the envelope. *Virology*. **328**:74–88.
- 42. Meissner EG, Zhang L, Jiang S, Su L. 2006. Fusion-induced apoptosis contributes to thymocyte depletion by a pathogenic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope in the human thymus. *J Virol.* 80:11019–30.
- 43. Sivaraman V, Zhang L, Su L. 2011. Type I interferon contributes to CD4+ T cell depletion induced by infection with HIV-1 in the human thymus *J Virol*. 85:9243–6.
- 44. Zhang L, Kovalev GI, Su L. 2008. HIV-1 infection and pathogenesis in a novel humanized mouse model Brief report HIV-1 infection and pathogenesis in a novel humanized mouse model *Aids*. **109**:2978–2981.
- 45. Li CJ, Friedman DJ, Wang C, Metelev V, Pardee AB. 1995. Induction of apoptosis in uninfected lymphocytes by HIV Tat protein *Science (80-)*. 268:429–431.
- 46. Rosa A, Chande A, Ziglio S, De Sanctis V, Bertorelli R, Goh SL, McCauley SM, Nowosielska

A, Antonarakis SE, Luban J, Santoni FA, Pizzato M. 2015. **HIV-1 Nef promotes infection by** excluding SERINC5 from virion incorporation *Nature*.

- 47. Usami Y, Wu Y, Göttlinger HG. 2015. SERINC3 and SERINC5 restrict HIV-1 infectivity and are counteracted by Nef Nature.
- 48. Xu XN, Laffert B, Screaton GR, Kraft M, Wolf D, Kolanus W, Mongkolsapay J, McMichael AJ, Baur AS. 1999. Induction of Fas ligand expression by HIV involves the interaction of Nef with the T cell receptor zeta chain *J Exp Med*. **189**:1489–1496.
- 49. Rasola A, Gramaglia D, Boccaccio C, Comoglio PM. 2001. Apoptosis Enhancement by the HIV-1 Nef Protein *J Immunol* . 166:81–88.
- Andersen JL, Dehart JL, Zimmerman ES, Ardon O, Kim B, Jacquot G, Benichou S, Planelles V. 2006. HIV-1 Vpr-Induced Apoptosis Is Cell Cycle Dependent and Requires Bax but Not ANT *PLoS Pathog.* 2.
- 51. Andersen JL, Le Rouzic E, Planelles V. 2008. HIV-1 Vpr: Mechanisms of G2 arrest and apoptosis *Exp Mol Pathol*. 85:2–10.
- 52. Jacotot E, Ravagnan L, Loeffler M, Ferri KF, Vieira HL a. A, Zamzami N, Costantini P, Druillennec S, Hoebeke J, Briand JP, Irinopoulou T, Daugas E, Susin S a., Cointe D, Xie ZH, Reed JC, Roques BP, Kroemer G. 2000. The HIV-1 Viral Protein R Induces Apoptosis via a Direct Effect on the Mitochondrial Permeability Transition Pore J Exp Med. 191:33 LP-46.
- 53. Strack PR, Frey MW, Rizzo CJ, Cordova B, George HJ, Meade R, Ho SP, Corman J, Tritch R, Korant BD. 1996. Apoptosis mediated by HIV protease is preceded by cleavage of Bcl-2 *Proc Natl Acad Sci* . **93**:9571–9576.
- Nie Z, Bren GD, Vlahakis SR, Schimnich AA, Brenchley JM, Trushin SA, Warren S, Schnepple DJ, Kovacs CM, Loutfy MR, Douek DC, Badley AD. 2007. Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Protease Cleaves Procaspase 8 In Vivo J Virol . 81:6947–6956.
- Gack MU, Albrecht RA, Urano T, Inn K-S, Huang I-C, Carnero E, Farzan M, Inoue S, Jung JU, García-Sastre A. 2016. Influenza A Virus NS1 Targets the Ubiquitin Ligase TRIM25 to Evade Recognition by the Host Viral RNA Sensor RIG-I Cell Host Microbe. 5:439–449.
- Abe T, Kaname Y, Hamamoto I, Tsuda Y, Wen X, Taguwa S, Moriishi K, Takeuchi O, Kawai T, Kanto T, Hayashi N, Akira S, Matsuura Y. 2007. Hepatitis C Virus Nonstructural Protein
 5A Modulates the Toll-Like Receptor-MyD88-Dependent Signaling Pathway in
 Macrophage Cell Lines J Virol . 81:8953–8966.
- 57. Ma Z, Jacobs SR, West JA, Stopford C, Zhang Z, Davis Z, Barber GN, Glaunsinger BA, Dittmer DP, Damania B. 2015. **Modulation of the cGAS-STING DNA sensing pathway by** gammaherpesviruses *Proc Natl Acad Sci*. **112**:E4306–E4315.

- 58. Ronco L V, Karpova AY, Vidal M, Howley PM. 1998. Human papillomavirus 16 E6 oncoprotein binds to interferon regulatory factor-3 and inhibits its transcriptional activity *Genes Dev*. 12:2061–2072.
- 59. Melroe GT, DeLuca NA, Knipe DM. 2004. Herpes Simplex Virus 1 Has Multiple Mechanisms for Blocking Virus-Induced Interferon Production *J Virol* . **78**:8411–8420.
- 60. Ashour J, Laurent-Rolle M, Shi P-Y, García-Sastre A. 2009. **NS5 of Dengue Virus Mediates STAT2 Binding and Degradation** *J Virol* . **83**:5408–5418.
- 61. Didcock L, Young DF, Goodbourn S, Randall RE. 1999. The V Protein of Simian Virus 5 Inhibits Interferon Signalling by Targeting STAT1 for Proteasome-Mediated Degradation J Virol . **73**:9928–9933.
- 62. Geiger TR, Martin JM. 2006. The Epstein-Barr Virus-Encoded LMP-1 Oncoprotein Negatively Affects Tyk2 Phosphorylation and Interferon Signaling in Human B Cells J Virol . 80:11638–11650.
- 63. Valmas C, Basler CF. 2011. Marburg Virus VP40 Antagonizes Interferon Signaling in a Species-Specific Manner J Virol . 85:4309–4317.
- 64. Look DC, Roswit WT, Frick AG, Gris-Alevy Y, Dickhaus DM, Walter MJ, Holtzman MJ. 2016. Direct Suppression of Stat1 Function during Adenoviral Infection *Immunity*. 9:871–880.
- 65. Barnard P, McMillan NAJ. 1999. The Human Papillomavirus E7 Oncoprotein Abrogates Signaling Mediated by Interferon-α *Virology*. **259**:305–313.
- 66. Schoggins JW, Wilson SJ, Panis M, Murphy MY, Jones CT, Bieniasz P, Rice CM. 2011. A diverse range of gene products are effectors of the type I interferon antiviral response. *Nature*. **472**:481–5.
- 67. Haller O, Kochs G. 2010. Human MxA Protein: An Interferon-Induced Dynamin-Like GTPase with Broad Antiviral Activity *J Interf Cytokine Res.* **31**:79–87.
- Goujon C, Moncorgé O, Bauby H, Doyle T, Ward CC, Schaller T, Hué S, Barclay WS, Schulz R, Malim MH. 2013. Human MX2 is an interferon-induced post-entry inhibitor of HIV-1 infection Nature. 502:559–562.
- 69. Kane M, Yadav SS, Bitzegeio J, Kutluay SB, Zang T, Wilson SJ, Schoggins JW, Rice CM, Yamashita M, Hatziioannou T, Bieniasz PD. 2013. **MX2 is an interferon-induced inhibitor** of HIV-1 infection. *Nature*. **502**:563–6.
- 70. Liu Z, Pan Q, Ding S, Qian J, Xu F, Zhou J, Cen S, Guo F, Liang C. 2013. **The Interferon-Inducible MxB Protein Inhibits HIV-1 Infection** *Cell Host Microbe*. **14**:398–410.
- 71. Chakrabarti A, Jha BK, Silverman RH. 2010. New Insights into the Role of RNase L in

Innate Immunity *J Interf Cytokine Res.* **31**:49–57.

- Dey M, Cao C, Dar AC, Tamura T, Ozato K, Sicheri F, Dever TE. 2005. Mechanistic Link between PKR Dimerization, Autophosphorylation, and eIF2α Substrate Recognition *Cell*. 122:901–913.
- 73. Compton AA, Bruel T, Porrot F, Mallet A, Sachse M, Euvrard M, Liang C, Casartelli N, Schwartz O. 2014. IFITM Proteins Incorporated into HIV-1 Virions Impair Viral Fusion and Spread Cell Host Microbe. 16:736–747.
- 74. Stremlau M, Owens CM, Perron MJ, Kiessling M, Autissier P, Sodroski J. 2004. The cytoplasmic body component TRIM5alpha restricts HIV-1 infection in Old World monkeys. *Nature*. **427**:848–853.
- Stremlau M, Perron M, Lee M, Li Y, Song B, Javanbakht H, Diaz-Griffero F, Anderson DJ, Sundquist WI, Sodroski J. 2006. Specific recognition and accelerated uncoating of retroviral capsids by the TRIM5alpha restriction factor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 103:5514–9.
- 76. Mangeat B, Turelli P, Caron G, Friedli M, Perrin L, Trono D. 2003. Broad antiretroviral defence by human APOBEC3G through lethal editing of nascent reverse transcripts. *Nature*. 424:99–103.
- 77. Yu X, Yu Y, Liu B, Luo K, Kong W, Mao P, Yu XF. 2003. Induction of APOBEC3G ubiquitination and degradation by an HIV-1 Vif-Cul5-SCF complex *Science (80-)*. 302.
- 78. Neil SJD, Sandrin V, Sundquist WI, Bieniasz PD. 2007. An Interferon-α-Induced Tethering Mechanism Inhibits HIV-1 and Ebola Virus Particle Release but Is Counteracted by the HIV-1 Vpu Protein *Cell Host Microbe*. **2**:193–203.
- 79. Neil SJD, Zang T, Bieniasz PD. 2008. Tetherin inhibits retrovirus release and is antagonized by HIV-1 Vpu. *Nature*. **451**:425–430.
- Laguette N, Sobhian B, Casartelli N, Ringeard M, Chable-Bessia C, Ségéral E, Yatim A, Emiliani S, Schwartz O, Benkirane M. 2011. SAMHD1 is the dendritic- and myeloid-cellspecific HIV-1 restriction factor counteracted by Vpx Nature. 474:654–657.
- Hrecka K, Hao C, Gierszewska M, Swanson SK, Kesik-Brodacka M, Srivastava S, Florens L, Washburn MP, Skowronski J. 2011. Vpx relieves inhibition of HIV-1 infection of macrophages mediated by the SAMHD1 protein *Nature*. 474:658–661.
- Strebel K. 2013. HIV accessory proteins versus host restriction factors *Curr Opin Virol*. 3:692–699.
- 83. Lang SM, Weeger M, Stahl-Hennig C, Coulibaly C, Hunsmann G, Müller J, Müller-Hermelink H, Fuchs D, Wachter H, Daniel MM. 1993. Importance of vpr for infection of rhesus

monkeys with simian immunodeficiency virus. J Virol. 67:902–12.

- 84. Sato K, Misawa N, Iwami S, Satou Y, Matsuoka M, Ishizaka Y, Ito M, Aihara K, An DS, Koyanagi Y. 2013. HIV-1 Vpr accelerates viral replication during acute infection by exploitation of proliferating CD4+ T cells in vivo. *PLoS Pathog.* **9**:e1003812.
- Eckstein DA, Sherman MP, Penn ML, Chin PS, De Noronha CM, Greene WC, Goldsmith MA.
 2001. HIV-1 Vpr enhances viral burden by facilitating infection of tissue macrophages but not nondividing CD4+ T cells J Exp Med. 194:1407–19.
- 86. Mashiba M, Collins DR, Terry VH, Collins KL. 2014. Vpr overcomes macrophage-specific restriction of HIV-1 Env expression and virion production. *Cell Host Microbe*. **16**:722–35.
- Connor RI, Chen BK, Choe S, Landau NR. 1995. Vpr is required for efficient replication of human immunodeficiency virus type-1 in mononuclear phagocytes *Virology*. 206:935– 44.
- Welker R, Hohenberg H, Tessmer U, Huckhagel C, Kräusslich H-G. 2000. Biochemical and Structural Analysis of Isolated Mature Cores of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 J Virol. 74:1168–1177.
- 89. Cohen EA, Dehni G, Sodroski JG, Haseltine WA. 1990. Human immunodeficiency virus vpr product is a virion-associated regulatory protein *J Virol*. 64.
- 90. Angers S, Li T, Yi X, MacCoss MJ, Moon RT, Zheng N. 2006. Molecular architecture and assembly of the DDB1-CUL4A ubiquitin ligase machinery *Nature*. 443.
- Schrofelbauer B, Hakata Y, Landau NR. 2007. HIV-1 Vpr function is mediated by interaction with the damage-specific DNA-binding protein DDB1 Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 104.
- 92. Romani B, Cohen ÉA. 2012. Lentivirus Vpr and Vpx accessory proteins usurp the cullin4-DDB1 (DCAF1) E3 ubiquitin ligase *Curr Opin Virol*. 2:749–757.
- 93. He J, Choe S, Walker R, Di Marzio P, Morgan DO, Landau NR. 1995. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 viral protein R (Vpr) arrests cells in the G2 phase of the cell cycle by inhibiting p34cdc2 activity. J Virol . 69:6705–6711.
- 94. Laguette N, Brégnard C, Hue P, Basbous J, Yatim A, Larroque M, Kirchhoff F, Constantinou A, Sobhian B, Benkirane M. 2014. **Premature activation of the slx4 complex by vpr** promotes g2/m arrest and escape from innate immune sensing *Cell*. 156:134–145.
- 95. Fassati A, Goff SPS. 2001. Characterization of Intracellular Reverse Transcription Complexes of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 J Virol . **75**:3626–3635.
- 96. Nermut M V, Fassati A. 2003. Structural Analyses of Purified Human Immunodeficiency

Virus Type 1 Intracellular Reverse Transcription Complexes J Virol . 77:8196–8206.

- 97. Stark LA, Hay RT. 1998. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) viral protein R (Vpr) interacts with Lys-tRNA synthetase: implications for priming of HIV-1 reverse transcription. J Virol. 72:3037–44.
- 98. Zhou T, Dang Y, Baker JJ, Zhou J, Zheng Y-H. 2012. Evidence for Vpr-dependent HIV-1 replication in human CD4+ CEM.NKR T-cells. *Retrovirology*. **9**:93.
- 99. Chen R, Le Rouzic E, Kearney JA, Mansky LM, Benichou S. 2004. Vpr-mediated Incorporation of UNG2 into HIV-1 Particles Is Required to Modulate the Virus Mutation Rate and for Replication in Macrophages J Biol Chem . 279:28419–28425.
- 100. Mansky LM. 1996. The Mutation Rate of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Is Influenced by thevprGene Virology. 222:391–400.
- 101. Mansky LM, Preveral S, Selig L, Benarous R, Benichou S. 2000. The interaction of vpr with uracil DNA glycosylase modulates the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 In vivo mutation rate *J Virol*. 74.
- 102. Guenzel CA, Hérate C, Le Rouzic E, Maidou-Peindara P, Sadler HA, Rouyez M-C, Mansky LM, Benichou S. 2012. Recruitment of the Nuclear Form of Uracil DNA Glycosylase into Virus Particles Participates in the Full Infectivity of HIV-1 J Virol . 86:2533–2544.
- 103. Schrofelbauer B, Yu Q, Zeitlin SG, Landau NR. 2005. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Vpr induces the degradation of the UNG and SMUG uracil-DNA glycosylases *J Virol*. **79**.
- 104. Eldin P, Chazal N, Fenard D, Bernard E, Guichou J-F, Briant L. 2013. Vpr expression abolishes the capacity of HIV-1 infected cells to repair uracilated DNA *Nucleic Acids Res*.
- Fenard D, Houzet L, Bernard E, Tupin A, Brun S, Mougel M, Devaux C, Chazal N, Briant L.
 2009. Uracil DNA Glycosylase 2 negatively regulates HIV-1 LTR transcription Nucleic Acids Res. 37:6008–6018.
- 106. Weil AF, Ghosh D, Zhou Y, Seiple L, McMahon MA, Spivak AM, Siliciano RF, Stivers JT.
 2013. Uracil DNA glycosylase initiates degradation of HIV-1 cDNA containing
 misincorporated dUTP and prevents viral integration *Proc Natl Acad Sci*. 110:E448–E457.
- 107. Ahn J, Vu T, Novince Z, Guerrero-Santoro J, Rapic-Otrin V, Gronenborn AM. 2010. HIV-1
 Vpr loads uracil DNA glycosylase-2 onto DCAF1, a substrate recognition subunit of a cullin 4A-ring E3 ubiquitin ligase for proteasome-dependent degradation. J Biol Chem. 285:37333–41.
- 108. Sherman MP, de Noronha CMC, Heusch MI, Greene S, Greene WC. 2001. Nucleocytoplasmic Shuttling by Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Vpr J Virol. 75:1522–1532.

- 109. Jacquot G, Le Rouzic E, David A, Mazzolini J, Bouchet J, Bouaziz S, Niedergang F, Pancino G, Benichou S. 2007. Localization of HIV-1 Vpr to the nuclear envelope: Impact on Vpr functions and virus replication in macrophages *Retrovirology*. 4:84.
- 110. Romani B, Baygloo NS, Hamidi-Fard M, Aghasadeghi MR, Allahbakhshi E. 2016. HIV-1 vpr protein induces proteasomal degradation of chromatin-associated class I HDACs to overcome latent infection of macrophages *J Biol Chem*. **291**:2696–2711.
- 111. Goh WC, Rogel ME, Kinsey CM, Michael SF, Fultz PN, Nowak MA, Hahn BH, Emerman M.
 1998. HIV-1 Vpr increases viral expression by manipulation of the cell cycle: a
 mechanism for selection of Vpr in vivo Nat Med. 4:65–71.
- 112. Thierry S, Marechal V, Rosenzwajg M, Sabbah M, Redeuilh G, Nicolas J-C, Gozlan J. 2004. Cell Cycle Arrest in G2 Induces Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Transcriptional Activation through Histone Acetylation and Recruitment of CBP, NF-κB, and c-Jun to the Long Terminal Repeat Promoter J Virol . 78:12198–12206.
- 113. Trinité B, Ohlson EC, Voznesensky I, Rana SP, Chan CN, Mahajan S, Alster J, Burke SA, Wodarz D, Levy DN. 2013. An HIV-1 Replication Pathway Utilizing Reverse Transcription Products That Fail To Integrate J Virol . 87:12701–12720.
- 114. Murphy CM, Xu Y, Li F, Nio K, Reszka-Blanco N, Li X, Wu Y, Yu Y, Xiong Y, Su L. 2016. Hepatitis B Virus X Protein Promotes Degradation of SMC5/6 to Enhance HBV Replication *Cell Rep.* 16:2846–2854.
- 115. Decorsière A, Mueller H, van Breugel PC, Abdul F, Gerossier L, Beran RK, Livingston CM, Niu C, Fletcher SP, Hantz O, Strubin M. 2016. Hepatitis B virus X protein identifies the Smc5/6 complex as a host restriction factor Nature. 531:380–386.

CHAPTER 2. CCR5 INTERACTION WITH HIV-1 ENV CONTRIBUTES TO ENV-INDUCED DEPLETION OF CD4 T CELLS IN VITRO AND IN VIVO

2.1. SUMMARY

CD4 T cell depletion during HIV-1 infection is associated with AIDS disease progression, and the HIV-1 Env protein plays an important role in the process. Together with CXCR4, CCR5 is one of the two co-receptors that interact with Env during virus entry, but the role of CCR5 in Env-induced pathogenesis is not clearly defined. We have investigated CD4 T cell depletion mechanisms caused by the Env of a highly pathogenic CXCR4/CCR5 dual-tropic HIV-1 isolate R3A. We report here that R3A infection induced depletion of both infected and uninfected "bystander" CD4 T cells, and treatment with CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 inhibited R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cell depletion without affecting virus replication. To further define the role of Env-CCR5 interaction, we utilized an Env-mutant of R3A, termed R3A-5/6AA, which has lost CCR5 binding capability. Importantly, R3A-5/6AA replicated to the same level as wild type R3A by using CXCR4 for viral infection. We found the loss of CCR5 interaction resulted in a significant reduction of bystander CD4 T cells death during R3A-5/6AA infection, whereas stimulation of CCR5 with MIP1- β increased bystander pathogenesis induced by R3A-5/6AA. We confirmed our findings using a humanized mouse model, where we observed similarly reduced pathogenicity of the mutant R3A-5/6AA in various lymphoid organs in vivo. We provide the first evidence that shows CCR5 interaction with a dual-tropic HIV-1 Env played a significant role in Env-induced depletion of CD4 T cells.

2.2. BACKGROUND

The depletion of CD4 T cells is a hallmark of HIV-1 pathogenesis and AIDS progression [1]. Multiple studies have attempted to explain the depletion of CD4 T cells during HIV-1 infection. This can be broadly categorized into killing of uninfected "bystander" CD4 T cells, and "direct" killing of HIV-infected CD4 T cells (2). Interestingly, the rate of CD4 T cell decline is discordant with low level of productively infected cells in HIV-positive individuals. This suggests "direct" death of productively infected cells contributes minimally towards AIDS progression, and bystander cell killing appears to be the leading cause for CD4 T cell loss and AIDS progression (3). The HIV-1 Env, also known as the gp120/gp41 glycoprotein, is expressed on the surface of infected cells or on HIV-1 virions and can interact with bystander cells expressing CD4. This interaction is critical for HIV-1 entry and has been proposed to induce bystander CD4 T cell death (4–6).

HIV-1 strains can be broadly divided into two groups based on their Env tropism, each using CCR5 or CXCR4 chemokine co-receptor for viral entry. The CCR5-tropic HIV-1 Env interacts with CD4 and CCR5, infects CCR5+ CD4 T cells and macrophages, and is sensitive to CCR5 antagonists such as TAK-779. Likewise, the CXCR4-tropic virus interacts with CD4 and CXCR4, infects CXCR4+ CD4 T cells, and is sensitive to CXCR4 antagonists such as AMD-3100 (7, 8). In addition, dual-tropic HIV-1 strains have been reported that are capable to utilize both CCR5 and CXCR4 for entry (9–12). R5-tropic HIV-1 dominates during the early stages of HIV-1 infection. In later stages of infection, X4-tropic viruses emerge and are thought to be responsible for the accelerated decline of CD4 T cells and AIDS progression (13). The highly pathogenic phenotype of late stage X4-viruses has been related to the abundant expression of CXCR4 in virtually all

CD4 T cells, whereas CCR5-expressing CD4 T cells are mostly memory T cells (14). However, in a significant proportion (>50%) of AIDS patients, there is no co-receptor switch detected and their AIDS associated viruses are exclusively R5-tropic (15, 16). Therefore, CCR5-tropic HIV-1 viruses can lead to AIDS progression but the mechanism remains unclear.

Previous reports have studied the pathogenic effect of HIV-1 Env binding to CCR5 by overexpression of R5-tropic Env on cell surface or by using recombinant R5-tropic gp120 proteins (4, 5, 17). However, the pathogenic effect of R5-tropic Env has not been studied in HIV-1 infection models, or directly compared to HIV-1 viral load. In this report, we studied the Env pathogenicity of a highly pathogenic dual-tropic HIV-1 strain (R3A) derived from a rapid progressor (9). The Env gene of R3A is highly pathogenic and has been used for HIV-1 pathogenesis studies (9–11). The interaction of the V3 region of R3A-Env with the co-receptors and its specificity for either CCR5 or CXCR4 has been elucidated in a previous study (8). We took advantage of a mutant R3A strain termed R3A-5/6AA from the study, which has lost the ability to bind and utilize CCR5 but can still use CXCR4 for viral infection, therefore not affecting viral replication capability. Interestingly, the mutant R3A-5/6AA is substantially less pathogenic then the wild type R3A, as evidenced by the reduction of virus-mediated bystander CD4 T cells depletion. Supporting the functional relevance of CCR5 interaction by R3A-Env in CD4 T cells pathogenesis, we found that the inhibition of Env-CCR5 binding by CCR5 antagonistic drug TAK-779 reduced R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cells killing, whereas stimulation of the CCR5 receptor with agonistic drug MIP-1 β increased the pathogenesis effect. We confirmed our findings in vivo using a humanized mouse model, and we observed reduced bystander pathogenesis of the mutant R3A-5/6AA compared to the wild type R3A infection in CD4 T cells

in the blood, spleen and bone marrow. We provide the first evidence in two physiologically relevant HIV-1 infection models that shows CCR5 interaction with a dual-tropic HIV-1 Env plays a significant role in Env-induced depletion of bystander CD4 T cells.

2.3. RESULTS

2.3A. A highly pathogenic HIV-1 isolate R3A induces depletion of both productively infected cells and bystander CD4 T cells in activated PBMCs.

We used a primary activated PBMC culture infection model to study the pathogenesis of the highly pathogenic dual-tropic HIV-1 strain (termed R3A) on CD4 T cells. Briefly, freshly isolated PBMCs (peripheral blood mononuclear cells) were infected with an MOI of 0.01 for 3 hours, followed by T cell stimulation with CD3/CD28 activation beads. The kinetics of virusinduced CD4 T cell depletion can be accurately monitored (Fig. 2.1A), as CD4 T cell percentages and numbers in R3A infected PBMCs gradually decreased over time (Fig. 2.1B). R3A pathogenesis was completely prevented by the fusion inhibitor T20, which effectively inhibited viral entry and replication as measured by intracellular HIV-1 p24 staining (Fig. 2.1C). Costaining of intracellular p24 with a cell viability dye allowed us to analyze the percentage of dying cells in both productively infected and uninfected CD4 T cells (Fig. 2.1C). Compared to mock infection, we observed a significant higher percentage of dying cells in the p24(-) CD4 T cell populations at 6 days post R3A infection, therefore we termed it as bystander cell pathogenesis (Fig. 2.1D).

2.3B. CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 protects CD4 T cells from R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cell depletion.

Expression of R5-tropic HIV-1 Env proteins on cell surface could induce the depletion of neighboring SupT1 cells in a CCR5-dependent manner (5). To investigate how CCR5 interaction during dual-tropic R3A infection contributes to CD4 T cell depletion, we treated R3A infected cells with the CCR5 antagonist TAK-779. TAK-779 is known to block HIV-1 Env interaction with CCR5 and inhibit the infections of CCR5-tropic viruses (18). As the dual-tropic R3A can also utilize CXCR4 for infection, we found R3A replication in CD4 T cells wasn't significantly affected by TAK-779 treatment, as measured by intracellular p24 staining or extracellular HIV-1 RT levels (Fig. 2.2A). Interestingly, CD4 T cell depletion was significantly reduced by TAK-779 treatment (Fig. 2.2B). Furthermore, TAK-779 significantly reduced (p24-) CD4 T cell death to near background levels (Fig. 2.2C and 2.2D). However, cell death of HIV-1 infected (p24+) CD4 T cells was not significantly affected by TAK-779 (Fig 2.2C and 2.2D). This data indicates blocking R3A-Env interaction with CCR5 reduced the pathogenesis on bystander CD4 T cells.

The binding of HIV-1 Env to the other co-receptor, CXCR4, has also been implicated in Env-induced cell death (19). We therefore tested how CXCR4 binding by R3A Env affects viral pathogenesis using AMD3100, a CXCR4 antagonist (20). Unlike TAK-779, the blockage of CXCR4 usage by AMD3100 significantly reduced the entry and replication of R3A in PBMCs (Fig. S2.1A and S2.1B). As expected, the combined treatment of TAK-779 and AMD3100 completely inhibited R3A infection, similar to T20. This suggests the dual-tropic R3A, although capable of using either co-receptor for entry, relies more heavily on CXCR4 for replication in primary CD4 T

cells. Although blocking CXCR4 usage by R3A also reduced CD4 T cell depletion (Fig. S2.1C), the interpretation here is difficult since virus replication was also significantly inhibited.

2.3C. Ablation of CCR5 usage reduces dual-tropic HIV-1 pathogenesis in PBMC infection

Our results with CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 treatment suggest the interaction of R3A-Env with CCR5 receptor contributed to CD4 T cells depletion during R3A infection. To expand this finding, we used a genetic mutant of R3A that is incapable of binding to the CCR5 receptor. As published before (8), the R3A-5/6AA mutant (with two alanine substitutions in the 5th and 6th amino acids of Env V3 region) has lost its capability to infect CCR5-expressing cells but not CXCR4-expressing cells (Fig. S2.2A). R3A-5/6AA could efficiently utilize CXCR4 for virus entry and replication. Accordingly, we observed the virus replication was not significantly affected by its ablation of CCR5 usage, as R3A-5/6AA replicated to wild type R3A viremia levels as measured by both intracellular p24 staining and extracellular HIV-1 genomic RNA levels (Fig. 2.3A and Fig. S2.2B). We then compared the pathogenesis of wild-type R3A with R3A-5/6AA. As shown before, the highly pathogenic R3A can significantly deplete CD4 T cell levels, with 60% depletion at 6dpi and 90% depletion at 10dpi. Remarkably, ablation of CCR5 usage by the mutant R3A-5/6AA significantly reduced CD4 T cell pathogenesis, with only 10% depletion at 6dpi and 35% depletion at 10dpi (Fig. 2.3B and 2.3C). This indicates R3A-Env binding with CCR5 strongly contributed to Env-mediated CD4 T cell depletion. The reduced pathogenicity of R3A-5/6AA observed is not a consequence of reduced virus growth advantage, as R3A-5/6AA replicated to similar levels as R3A (Fig 2.3A). As shown before, R3A infection reduced the viabilities of both p24(-) and p24(+) CD4 T cells (Fig 2.1C). Interestingly, the ablation of CCR5 binding in R3A-5/6AA infection completely rescued death of p24(-) bystander CD4 T cells to background levels (Fig.

2.3D). The cell viability of p24(+) cells was not significantly different in R3A and R3A-5/6AA infection (Fig 2.3D). Therefore, our data indicate R3A could efficiently deplete both bystander and infected CD4 T cells, whereas R3A-5/6AA only induced perceivable pathogenesis in productively infected CD4 T cells. The reduced pathogenicity of R3A-5/6AA infection seen in Figure 3c was therefore due to reduced bystander cell death, a consequence of the loss of CCR5 binding capability by the Env mutant. We conclude R3A-induced bystander pathogenesis is dependent on the viral Env interaction with CCR5.

2.3C. CCR5 agonist MIP-1 β enhances R3A-5/6AA pathogenesis to promote bystander CD4 T cell depletion

MIP-1 β is a CCR5-specific chemokine and agonist (21). We investigated whether activation of CCR5 by MIP-1 β could complement for the ablated Env-CCR5 interaction in R3A-5/6AA infection and therefore enhance bystander pathogenesis. We found MIP-1 β treatment significantly increased the death of p24(-) CD4 T cells in R3A-5/6AA infected PBMC cultures, without affecting the viability of p24(+) CD4 T cells (Fig. 2.4A and 2.4B). Accordingly, MIP-1 β also decreased the CD4 T cell survival (Fig. 2.4C). We conclude MIP-1 β binding to CCR5 could partly mimic R3A's Env interaction with CCR5 and increase bystander CD4 T cell depletion.

2.3D. Ablation of CCR5 usage reduces pathogenesis of dual tropic HIV-1 in a humanized mouse model in vivo

To confirm that Env-CCR5 interaction contributes to HIV-1 bystander pathogenesis in a relevant HIV-1 infection model in vivo, we compared the infection and pathogenesis of R3A with R3A-5/6AA in the huHSC mice, a suitable small animal model to study HIV pathogenesis in vivo (22). Similar to infected PBMC cultures, R3A-5/6AA replication was delayed initially at 1

week post infection but reached similar viremia levels as R3A at 2 and 3 weeks post infection as measured by HIV genomic RNA levels in the blood and intracellular p24 staining of CD4 T cells in the spleen (Fig. 2.5A). When analyzed at 3 weeks post infection, we found R3A-5/6AA was significantly less pathogenic than R3A in vivo, with reduced CD4 T cell depletion in the blood, spleen and bone marrow (Fig. 2.5B). Furthermore, R3A infection resulted in higher cell death of p24(-) CD4 T cells than R3A-5/6AA infection in vivo (Fig 2.5C). The viability of infected p24(+) CD4 T cells was similar in R3A and R3A-5/6AA infection (Fig 2.5C). These findings indicate R3A Env interaction with CCR5 induced bystander CD4 T cell pathogenesis in HIV-infected humanized mice.

2.3E. R3A Env induces caspase-3 activation mediated bystander cell death through CCR5 usage

To investigate the cell death pathway induced by R3A Env, we treated the R3A-infected PBMC cultures with inhibitors against several cell death pathway regulators, including pancaspase inhibitor Z-VAD, caspase-1/pyroptosis inhibitor Y-VAD, and RIP1K/necroptosis inhibitor Necrostatin-1. Only Z-VAD significantly reduced cell death after R3A infection, suggesting the cell death mechanism induced by R3A is not pyroptosis or necroptosis (Fig 2.6A). CD4 T cells in R3A infected PBMC cultures also have increased active caspase-3 levels which can be suppressed by Z-VAD treatment (Fig 2.6B), suggesting apoptosis is the major form of cell death occurring here. Accordingly, we found bystander CD4 T cells in the spleen and bone marrow of R3A infected humanized mice has significantly elevated active caspase-3 levels. In comparison, mice infected with R3A-5/6AA have minimal caspase-3 activation (Fig 2.6C). We conclude that

CCR5 usage by R3A-Env result in caspase-3 activation in bystander CD4 T cells leading to bystander apoptosis.

2.4. DISCUSSION

Multiple viral and host factors determine the variability in HIV-1 disease progression (17, 23–26). Cellular tropism and receptor/co-receptor usage for viral entry are major factors influencing HIV pathogenesis. Despite extensive research, the exact mechanism of how those factors contribute to the gradual loss of CD4 T cells is still enigmatic. Bystander CD4 T cell death plays a major contribution towards AIDS progression. A recent report has revealed a mechanism for HIV-induced CD4 T cell depletion, which involves abortive non-productive HIV infection in resting CD4 T cells, followed by IFI16 activation and caspase-1 dependent pyroptosis (27–29). Besides the abortive RT products in non-productively infected resting cells, several HIV-1 proteins have also been reported to contribute to the depletion of bystander (uninfected and non-productively infected) CD4 T cells, including the Env (4, 5, 17, 19), Vpr (30), Nef (31, 32) and Tat (33). The Env protein is of specific interest in mediating AIDS progression, and has been implicated as an important cytopathic determinant of AIDS-associated CCR5tropic viruses (34, 35). CCR5 expression levels on cell surface correlate with increased host susceptibility to R5-tropic Env-induced apoptosis (5). Interestingly, humanized mice engrafted with CCR5 Δ 32+/- donor cells supported HIV-1 replication with reduced CD4 T cell depletion (36). It has been difficult to directly define the role of CCR5 interaction in HIV-induced CD4 T cell depletion because CCR5 interaction is required for the replication of CCR5-tropic HIV-1. Our findings using a dual-tropic HIV-1 confirmed that the interaction between CCR5 and HIV-1 Env is a critical determinant of bystander CD4 T depletion. The dual-tropic R3A virus is known to be

highly pathogenic, depleting thymocytes through multiple mechanisms including fusioninduced apoptosis (10) and fusion-independent interferon-mediated mechanism (11). In humanized mice, R3A infection caused rapid depletion of both infected and uninfected CD4 T cells (22, 37). Using an Env mutant R3A-5/6AA that has lost interaction with CCR5, we were able to show that the ablation of CCR5 usage by the dual-tropic R3A virus effectively decreased viral pathogenicity on bystander CD4 T cells in activated PBMC cultures (Fig. 3) and in humanized mice (Fig. 5). Notably, ablation of CCR5 usage did not significantly affect the killing of productively infected CD4 T cells (Fig 3d and 5c), corresponding with previous reports that the R3A Env fusion activity (10) and other HIV-1 proteins can promote death of directly infected cells (38, 39). It is of note that the replication of mutant R3A-5/6AA was lower compared to R3A at early time points (Fig 5a). The delayed replication peak may have contributed to the decreased pathogenicity of the mutant virus at early time points.

Signal transduction through Env-CCR5 interaction on bystander CD4 T cells may contribute to viral pathogenesis (17, 24). Here we showed that CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 decreased R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cells depletion (Fig 2), whereas CCR5 agonist MIP-1β increased bystander pathogenesis (Fig 4), supporting a role for CCR5 stimulation/signaling in R3A pathogenesis. Mechanistically, HIV-1 Env binding to CCR5 induces a signaling cascade including calcium influx, Pyk2 phosphorylation and downstream activation of p38 MAPK pathway (40–42). Using a p38 inhibitor, Li et al. has shown that CCR5 engagement by HIV-1 Env leads to p38 activation and Fas- and caspase-dependent cell death (43). The signaling through CCR5 by the R3A Env and subsequent p38 activation, together with Env binding to CD4, may be involved in R3A induced bystander T cell killing. MIP-1⊠ binds to CCR5 and is also known to

similarly activate Pyk2 and p38 MAPK pathways (42, 44), which may mimic the Env-CCR5 interaction and contribute to bystander cell death, as shown in Figure 4. In addition to CCR5, the interaction of CXCR4 with HIV-1 Env is also known to contribute to Env-mediated cell death (19). Although treatment with CXCR4 antagonist AMD3100 decreased R3A pathogenesis, the interpretation in this study is difficult since AMD3100 also significantly inhibited R3A replication (Fig S1). Therefore, like most dual-tropic viruses, R3A relies more heavily on CXCR4 than CCR5 usage for infection in primary PBMC. It remains to be determined whether CXCR4 binding by R3A Env also contributes to CD4 T cell death during infection. Lastly, the cooperative engagement of R3A Env to both CCR5 and CXCR4 may result in stronger binding of the Env to CD4 T cells, which may directly affect Env-mediated cell death. Loss of CCR5 engagement in our studies may have resulted in a weaker binding to CD4/CXCR4 and therefore a reduced Env pathogenicity. Accordingly, MIP-1 β may have enhanced this Env-CXCR4 interaction and therefore contributing to the increased cell death.

In summary, we provide the first evidence in relevant infection models with a dual tropic HIV-1 that can efficiently infect primary human PBMC when its binding to CCR5 is blocked genetically or pharmacologically, demonstrating CCR5 interaction with dual-tropic HIV-1 Env played a significant role in Env-induced depletion of bystander CD4 T cells. Our findings suggest that drugs such as Maraviroc or gene therapy targeting CCR5 interaction with HIV gp120 can not only prevent R5-mediated HIV-1 entry, they can also reduce Env-mediated CD4 T cell depletion and AIDS disease progression.

2.5. CONCLUSION

We provide the first evidence in relevant infection models that shows CCR5 interaction with a dual-tropic HIV-1 Env played a significant role in Env-induced depletion of CD4 T cells.

2.6. METHODS

Cell cultures

Total PBMCs were isolated from peripheral blood of healthy donors by Ficoll-PaqueTM Plus (GE Healthcare) density gradient centrifugation and maintained in RPMI 1640 (Gibco) supplemented with 10% FBS, 1X Antibiotic-Antimycotic (Invitrogen) and 1µM L-glutamine. T cell activation in PBMCs were performed with CD3/CD2/CD28 activation beads (Miltenyi Biotech) and cultured in RPMI medium described above containing 20U/mL recombinant human interleukin-2 (IL-2). HEK293T cells were cultured in DMEM (Gibco) containing 10% FBS and 1X Antibiotic-Antimycotic. MAGI cells (NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Program) were maintained in the same medium plus selection antibiotics (45).

HIV-1 virus production

X4/R5 dual tropic HIV-1 (strain pNL4-R3A) was generated by cloning the R3A Env gene in the background of pNL4-3 proviral genome as previously described (9). The mutant R3A proviral strain (pNL4-R3A-5/6AA) was generated and kindly provided by Dr. James Hoxie (8). HIV-1 virions were produced by CaCl2-BES (*N*,*N*-bis[2-hydroxyethyl]-2-minoethanesulfonic acid) transfection of proviral plasmids in 293T cells. 293T cells cultured on a 10 cm plate were transfected with 30 µg DNA plasmids of pNL4-R3A or pNL4-R3A-5/6AA, and cell supernatants were harvested at 48h post transfection and passed through 45 µm membrane filter. Concentration of virus stocks were measured by p24 ELISA assay (Frederick National Laboratory

for Cancer Research – AIDS and Cancer Virus Program). Infectious titers were determined in CCR5-expressing or CXCR4-expressing MAGI cells as previously described (45).

HIV-1 infection of PBMC cultures

Unless indicated otherwise, infections of PBMCs with R3A or R3A-5/6AA was performed by infecting 1x10^6 freshly isolated PBMCs with MOI of 0.01 (as titered in CXCR4-expressing MAGI cells) for 3 hours at 37 0C in a total volume of 100 μ L supplemented RPMI medium containing polybrene (8 μ g/mL). At 3 hours post infection, viral inoculum were washed with PBS, activated with CD3/CD28 activation beads as described above, and cultured at concentration of 0.5x10^6 cells/mL in the presence of IL-2 (20U/mL). When indicated, PBMCs were treated with 10 μ g/mL fusion inhibitor T20 (NIH AIDS Reagents Program) before infection and maintained throughout the experiment. TAK-779 and AMD3100 (NIH AIDS Reagents Program) were treated before infection at an IC90 dose of 5 μ M and 2 μ M respectively, as determined before in U373-CD4-CCR5/CXCR4 cells. Treatment with 200ng/mL MIP-1 β started at 3 hours post infection and maintained.

Flow cytometry analysis

Aliquots of infected PBMC samples (~1E5 cells) were collected for analysis at the indicated time points post HIV-1 infection. Staining for cellular surface CD3, CD4, CD8 (BD Biosciences) and viability dye (LIVE/DEAD fixable yellow dead stain, Invitrogen) were performed in 2% FBS. Intracellular staining was performed after surface antibody staining, with the use of Fixation/Permeabilization Solution Kit (BD Cytofix/CytopermTM), followed by staining with antibodies targeting p24 (Beckman Coulter, #KC-57). Cells were fixed by 1% paraformaldehyde and analyzed with Cyan ADP FACS machine (DAKO). Live total cell numbers were counted by

Guava EasyCytes after staining with viability dye. %CD4 T cells survived at a the time point were analyzed as live CD3(+) CD8(-) populations in PBMCs. Total live CD4 T cell numbers at a given time where calculated using the total live cell numbers multiplied by %CD4 T cells in PBMCs. Total infected CD4 T cell numbers were calculated using total CD4 T cell number multiplied by %p24(+) in live CD3(+) CD8(-) cells.

HIV-1 infection of humanized mice and analysis

DKO-huHSC mice were constructed as previously reported (22). DKO-huHSC mice were infected with HIV-1 at 4000 infectious units/mouse by intravenous injection. At termination, whole animal's blood and lymphoid organs including spleen and bone marrow were harvested as described before (22). Total lymphocytes were isolated from lymphoid organs and red blood cells were lysed with ACK buffer, and remaining cells were stained and fixed before flow cytometry analysis as described above.

RT-qPCR analysis and HIV-1 Reverse transcriptase activity analysis of viral load

Viremia in supernatants from infected PBMC cultures or from blood plasma of infected humanized mice was analyzed by viral RNA extraction (QIAamp viral RNA mini kit, Qiagen), and analyzed by RT-qPCR (Taqman One-Step RT-qPCR Master Mix, ABI) using the following primers and probe targeting HIV-1 Gag region: 765gagF 5'-GGTGCGAGAGCGTCAGTATTAAG-3'; 911gagR 5'-AGCTCCCTGCTTGCCCATA-3'; probe FAM-AAAATTCGGTTAAGGCCAGGGGGAAAGAA-QSY7 (TAMRA). HIV-1 RT activity was analyzed in the infected PBMC supernatant as described before in Lee MH et al., J Clinical Microbiology, 1987



Figure 2.1. A highly pathogenic HIV-1 isolate R3A induces depletion of both productively infected and bystander CD4 T cells

(A) HIV-R3A infection in PBMC leads to efficient depletion of CD4+ T cells. PBMCs were infected with R3A virus, and stimulated with anti-CD3/CD28/CD2 activation beads at 3h post infection and cultured in the presence of IL-2 (20U/mL). FACS Plots show CD4 and CD8 staining of populations gated on live CD3(+) T cells in PBMC at 6 days post infection (dpi). HIV-1 fusion

inhibitor T20 was used as negative control to prevent HIV-1 infection. (B) Graphical summary showing kinetics of CD4 T cells depletion by R3A from 3-10 dpi. CD4 T cells are identified as live CD8 (-) CD3(+) population. Data are presented as %CD4 T cell survival relative to mock infection (*Top*) and total CD4 T cell numbers (*Bottom*) over time. (C) FACS gating strategies are presented. CD4 T cells were identified as CD3(+) CD8(-) population. Uninfected bystander CD4 T cells were identified as p24(-) cells and infected CD4 T cells as p24(+) cells (*Right Graphs*). Cell viability of both bystander and infected populations was quantified by co-staining with a cell viability dye (*Left Graphs*). (D) Graphical summary of bystander p24(-) cell death at 6 days post infection by R3A. *p<0.05



Figure 2.2. CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 protects CD4 T cell from R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cell depletion

(A) PBMCs were treated with CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 (5uM) before infection with R3A and maintained after infection. HIV-1 viral replication in CD4 T cells was measured by intracellular

p24 staining or by extracellular HIV-1 reverse transcriptase levels. (B) CD4 T cell depletion by R3A in the presence of TAK-779 was measured by FACS analysis as described in Figure 1b. %CD4 T cells over time relative to mock infected PBCMCs are presented. (C) Cell viability of bystander and infected CD4 T cells during R3A infection in the presence of TAK-779 was analyzed as described in Figure 2.1C. (D) Graphical summary of viral induced bystander cell death from (C), presented as cell death percentage of p24(-) CD4 T cells at 6 days post infection. Experimental results were repeated with PBMCs from 2 different blood donors. *p<0.05



Figure 2.3. Ablation of CCR5 usage reduces dual-tropic HIV-1 pathogenesis in PBMC infection (A) Intracellular p24 staining and FACS analysis was used to quantify viral replication in infected PBMCs. Infected (p24+) CD4 T cell numbers were calculated by multiplying the percentage of (p24+) cells with total CD4 T cell numbers at each time point (Left). RT-qPCR analysis of HIV-1

genomic RNA levels was used to measure extracellular viral replication of R3A and R3A-5/6AA in infected PBMCs (Right). (B) Representative FACS Plots are presented showing CD4 and CD8 populations gated on live CD3(+) T cells in PBMC at 6 days post infection. HIV-1 fusion inhibitor T20 treatment was used as negative control. (C) Kinetics of CD4 T cell depletion by R3A versus R3A-5/6AA was analyzed as described in Figure 1b. CD4 T cell survival are measured as %CD4 T cells in infected PBMCs relative to mock infection (Top), or live CD4 T cell numbers (Bottom) over time. (D) p24(-) and p24(+) CD4 T cell death in R3A and R3A-5/6AA infected PBMCs are quantified at 6 days post infection, as described in Figure 1C. FACS plots (Left) and graphical summary (Right) from a representative experiment are presented. Experimental results were repeated with PBMCs from 3 different blood donors. *p<0.05



Figure 2.4. CCR5 agonist MIP-1 β enhances R3A-5/6AA pathogenesis to promote bystander CD4 T cell depletion

PBMCs were infected with R3A-5/6AA virus and treated with recombinant MIP-1 β (200ng/mL) at 3h post infection. At 6 days post infection, viabilities of p24(-) and p24(+) CD4 T cell were measured as described in Fig 2.1C. (A) Representative FACS plots and (B) graphical summary are presented. (C) %CD4 T cells survival at 6 days post infection was measured by gating on live CD8(-) CD3(+) cells. *p<0.05





(A) Humanized mice were infected with R3A or R3A-5/6AA as described in Materials and Methods. Viral replication was assessed weekly by RT-qPCR measurement of HIV-1 genomic

RNA in the blood. HIV-1 infection in CD4 T cells was analyzed by intracellular p24 staining of splenocytes isolated from infected mice at 3 weeks post infection (wpi). (B) Total PBMCs in blood, spleen and bone marrow from infected animals were harvested at 3wpi, and CD4 T cell depletion was analyzed by FACS staining as described in Figure 1b. (C) p24(-) and p24(+) CD4 T cell viability in R3A versus R3A-5/6AA infection in the infected animal's spleen and bone marrow were analyzed as described in Figure 1c. *p<0.05





(A) PBMCs were pre-treated with 5uM zVAD, 5uM YVAD or 2uM Nec1 and then infected with R3A virus. Drugs were maintained over time course of infection. Virus induced pathogenesis were measured by p24 staining and cell viability staining. (B) R3A infected PBMCs were stained for active caspase-3 levels to measure apoptosis in infected p24+ and bystander p24- CD4 T

cells. (C) Spleen and bone marrow from R3A and R3A-5/6AA infected humanized mice were stained for caspase-3 activation.



Figure S2.1. CXCR4 antagonist AMD3100 inhibits R3A replication

(A) PBMCs were treated with the indicated drugs before infection with R3A, and viral infection efficiencies were measured by %p24+ cells with FACS analysis at 4 days post infection. Both AMD3100 (2 μ M and TAK-779 (5 μ M) were used at >IC90 dose as determined before in U373-CD4-CCR5/CXCR4 cells

(B) PBMCs were treated with AMD3100 before infection with R3A and maintained after infection. HIV-1 replication was measured by extracellular HIV-1 reverse transcriptase activity in the cell supernatant.
(C) CD4 T cell depletion by R3A in the presence of AMD3100 was measured by FACS analysis as described in Figure 1b. %CD4 T cells relative to mock infected PBMCs are presented.





Figure S2.2. Similar infection levels by R3A and R3A-5/6AA in PBMCs

(A) Infectivity of R3A and R3A-5/6AA HIV-1 strain was measured in CCR5-expressing (Top) or CXCR4-expressing (Bottom) U373 MAGI cells. Viral infectivity was presented as infectious units per ng of p24.

(B) PBMCs were infected with 20ng p24 of R3A or R3A-5/6AA virus stock, and viral replication kinetics was analyzed by intracellular p24 staining. Representative FACS plots of p24 staining at 6dpi are presented.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hazenberg MD, Hamann D, Schuitemaker H, Miedema F. 2000. **T cell depletion in HIV-1** infection: how CD4+ T cells go out of stock. *Nat Immunol*. 1:285–289.
- 2. Cummins NW, Badley AD. 2010. Mechanisms of HIV-associated lymphocyte apoptosis: 2010 Cell Death Dis. 1:e99.
- 3. Finkel TH, Tudor-Williams G, Banda NK, Cotton MF, Curiel T, Monks C, Baba TW, Ruprecht RM, Kupfer A. 1995. Apoptosis occurs predominantly in bystander cells and not in productively infected cells of HIV- and SIV-infected lymph nodes *Nat Med.* **1**:129–134.
- Joshi A, Lee RTC, Mohl J, Sedano M, Khong WX, Ng OT, Maurer-Stroh S, Garg H. 2014. Genetic signatures of HIV-1 envelope-mediated bystander apoptosis *J Biol Chem*. 289:2497–514.
- 5. Joshi A, Nyakeriga AM, Ravi R, Garg H. 2011. HIV ENV glycoprotein-mediated bystander apoptosis depends on expression of the CCR5 co-receptor at the cell surface and ENV fusogenic activity *J Biol Chem*. **286**:36404–13.
- 6. Ahr B, Robert-Hebmann V, Devaux C, Biard-Piechaczyk M. 2004. Apoptosis of uninfected cells induced by HIV envelope glycoproteins *Retrovirology*. **1**:12.
- Laakso MM, Lee F-H-. H, Haggarty B, Agrawal C, Nolan KM, Biscone M, Romano J, Jordan APO, Leslie GJ, Meissner EG, Su L, Hoxie J a, Doms RW. 2007. V3 loop truncations in HIV-1 envelope impart resistance to coreceptor inhibitors and enhanced sensitivity to neutralizing antibodies *PLoS Pathog*. 3:e117.
- 8. Nolan KM, Jordan APO, Hoxie J a. 2008. Effects of partial deletions within the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 V3 loop on coreceptor tropism and sensitivity to entry inhibitors *J Virol*. 82:664–73.
- 9. Meissner EG, Duus KM, Gao F, Yu X-F-. F, Su L. 2004. Characterization of a thymus-tropic HIV-1 isolate from a rapid progressor: role of the envelope. *Virology*. **328**:74–88.
- 10. Meissner EG, Zhang L, Jiang S, Su L. 2006. Fusion-induced apoptosis contributes to thymocyte depletion by a pathogenic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope in the human thymus. *J Virol.* 80:11019–30.
- 11. Sivaraman V, Zhang L, Su L. 2011. Type I interferon contributes to CD4+ T cell depletion induced by infection with HIV-1 in the human thymus *J Virol*. **85**:9243–6.
- 12. Reszka-Blanco NJ, Sivaraman V, Zhang L, Su L. 2015. **HIV-1 Env and Nef cooperatively** contribute to pDCs activation via CD4-dependent mechanisms *J Virol*. **15**:JVI.00695-15.
- 13. Connor RI. 1997. Change in Coreceptor Use Correlates with Disease Progression in HIV-1-

Infected Individuals J Exp Med. 185:621–628.

- 14. Salazar-Gonzalez JF, Salazar MG, Keele BF, Learn GH, Giorgi EE, Li H, Decker JM, Wang S, Baalwa J, Kraus MH, Parrish NF, Shaw KS, Guffey MB, Bar KJ, Davis KL, Ochsenbauer-Jambor C, Kappes JC, Saag MS, Cohen MS, Mulenga J, Derdeyn C a, Allen S, Hunter E, Markowitz M, Hraber P, Perelson AS, Bhattacharya T, Haynes BF, Korber BT, Hahn BH, Shaw GM. 2009. Genetic identity, biological phenotype, and evolutionary pathways of transmitted/founder viruses in acute and early HIV-1 infection. J Exp Med. 206:1273–89.
- 15. de Roda Husman a M, van Rij RP, Blaak H, Broersen S, Schuitemaker H. 1999. Adaptation to promiscuous usage of chemokine receptors is not a prerequisite for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 disease progression *J Infect Dis*. 180:1106–15.
- 16. Karlsson I, Grivel J, Chen SS, Karlsson A, Albert J, Fenyo EM, Margolis LB. 2005. Differential pathogenesis of primary CCR5-using human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates in ex vivo human lymphoid tissue *J Virol*. **79**:11151–11160.
- 17. Vlahakis SR, Algeciras-Schimnich A, Bou G, Heppelmann CJ, Villasis-Keever a, Collman RG, Paya C V. 2001. Chemokine-receptor activation by env determines the mechanism of death in HIV-infected and uninfected T lymphocytes *J Clin Invest*. **107**:207–15.
- Dragic T, Trkola a, Thompson D a, Cormier EG, Kajumo F a, Maxwell E, Lin SW, Ying W, Smith SO, Sakmar TP, Moore JP. 2000. A binding pocket for a small molecule inhibitor of HIV-1 entry within the transmembrane helices of CCR5 *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 97:5639– 44.
- Perfettini J-L-. L, Castedo M, Roumier T, Andreau K, Nardacci R, Piacentini M, Kroemer G. 2005. Mechanisms of apoptosis induction by the HIV-1 envelope *Cell Death Differ*. 12:916–23.
- 20. Blanco J, Barretina J, Henson G, Bridger G, Clercq EDE, Clotet B. 2000. The CXCR4 Antagonist AMD3100 Efficiently Inhibits Cell-Surface- Expressed Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 44:51–56.
- 21. Mueller A, Mahmoud NG, Goedecke MC, Mckeating JA, Strange PG, Mckeating JA. 2002. Pharmacological characterization of the chemokine *Br J Pharmacol.* **5**:1033–1043.
- 22. Zhang L, Kovalev GI, Su L. 2007. HIV-1 infection and pathogenesis in a novel humanized mouse model *Blood*. **109**:2978–2981.
- 23. Alimonti JB. 2003. Mechanisms of CD4+ T lymphocyte cell death in human immunodeficiency virus infection and AIDS J Gen Virol. 84:1649–1661.
- 24. Wu Y, Yoder A. 2009. Chemokine coreceptor signaling in HIV-1 infection and pathogenesis *PLoS Pathog*. 5:e1000520.

- 25. Algeciras-Schimnich A, Vlahakis SR, Villasis-Keever A, Gomez T, Heppelmann CJ, Bou G, Paya C V. 2002. CCR5 mediates Fas- and caspase-8 dependent apoptosis of both uninfected and HIV infected primary human CD4 T cells *Aids*. 16:1467–1478.
- 26. Wang B. 2013. Viral factors in non-progression Front Immunol. 4:1–7.
- 27. Doitsh G, Cavrois M, Lassen KG, Zepeda O, Yang Z, Santiago ML, Hebbeler AM, Greene WC. 2010. Abortive HIV infection mediates CD4 T cell depletion and inflammation in human lymphoid tissue *Cell*. **143**:789–801.
- 28. Monroe KM, Yang Z, Johnson JR, Geng X, Doitsh G, Krogan NJ, Greene WC. 2014. IFI16 DNA sensor is required for death of lymphoid CD4 T cells abortively infected with HIV *Science (80-)*. 343:428–432.
- 29. Doitsh G, Galloway NLK, Geng X, Yang Z, Monroe KM, Zepeda O, Hunt PW, Hatano H, Sowinski S, Muñoz-Arias I, Greene WC. 2013. Cell death by pyroptosis drives CD4 T-cell depletion in HIV-1 infection *Nature*. 505:509–514.
- 30. Tungaturthi PK, Sawaya BE, Singh SP, Tomkowicz B, Ayyavoo V, Khalili K, Collman RG, Amini S, Srinivasan A. 2003. Role of HIV-1 Vpr in AIDS pathogenesis: relevance and implications of intravirion, intracellular and free Vpr *Biomed Pharmacother*. 57:20–24.
- Muthumani K, Choo AY, Hwang DS, Premkumar A, Dayes NS, Harris C, Green DR, Wadsworth S a, Siekierka JJ, Weiner DB. 2005. HIV-1 Nef-induced FasL induction and bystander killing requires p38 MAPK activation Blood. 106:2059–2068.
- Muthumani K, Choo AY, Shedlock DJ, Laddy DJ, Sundaram SG, Hirao L, Wu L, Thieu KP, Chung CW, Lankaraman KM, Tebas P, Silvestri G, Weiner DB. 2008. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Nef induces programmed death 1 expression through a p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent mechanism. J Virol. 82:11536–11544.
- 33. Li CJ, Friedman DJ, Wang C, Metelev V, Pardee a B. 1995. Induction of apoptosis in uninfected lymphocytes by HIV-1 Tat protein *Science (80-)*. 268:429 LP-431.
- 34. Santa-Marta M, Brito PM, Godinho-Santos A, Goncalves J, de Brito PM, Godinho-Santos A, Goncalves J. 2013. Host factors and HIV-1 replication: clinical evidence and potential therapeutic approaches *Front Immunol.* **4**:343.
- Olivieri K, Scoggins RM, Bor Y, Matthews A, Mark D, Taylor JR, Chernauskas D, Hammarskjöld M-L-. L, Rekosh D, Camerini D. 2007. The envelope gene is a cytopathic determinant of CCR5 tropic HIV-1 Virology. 358:23–38.
- 36. Scoggins RM, Taylor JR, Patrie J, van 't Wout AB, Schuitemaker H, Camerini D, van't Wout a. B, Schuitemaker H, Camerini D. 2000. **Pathogenesis of primary R5 human immunodeficiency virus type 1 clones in SCID-hu mice.** *J Virol*. **74**:3205–16.

- 37. Jiang Q, Zhang L, Wang R, Jeffrey J, Washburn ML, Brouwer D, Barbour S, Kovalev GI, Unutmaz D, Su L. 2008. FoxP3+CD4+ regulatory T cells play an important role in acute HIV-1 infection in humanized Rag2-/-gammaC-/- mice in vivo. *Blood*. 112:2858–68.
- 38. Casella CR, Rapaport EL, Finkel TH. 1999. Vpu Increases Susceptibility of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1-Infected Cells to Fas Killing *J Virol* . **73**:92–100.
- Jacotot E, Ravagnan L, Loeffler M, Ferri KF, Vieira HL a. A, Zamzami N, Costantini P, Druillennec S, Hoebeke J, Briand JP, Irinopoulou T, Daugas E, Susin S a., Cointe D, Xie ZH, Reed JC, Roques BP, Kroemer G. 2000. The HIV-1 Viral Protein R Induces Apoptosis via a Direct Effect on the Mitochondrial Permeability Transition Pore J Exp Med. 191:33 LP-46.
- Cd C, Trushin SA, Algeciras-schimnich A, Stacey R, Bren GD, Warren S, Schnepple DJ, Badley AD, Trushin SA, Algeciras-schimnich A, Vlahakis SR, Bren GD, Warren S, Schnepple DJ, Badley AD. 2016. Glycoprotein 120 Binding to CXCR4 Causes p38-Dependent Primary T Cell Death That Is Facilitated by, but Does Not Require Cell-Associated CD4.
- 41. Popik W, Pitha PM. 1998. Early activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase, extracellular signal-regulated kinase, p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase, and c-Jun Nterminal kinase in response to binding of simian immunodeficiency virus to Jurkat T cells expressing CCR5 Virology. 252:210–217.
- 42. Corno M Del, Liu Q, Schols D, Clercq E De, Gessani S, Freedman BD, Collman RG. 2016.
 HIV-1 gp120 and chemokine activation of Pyk2 and mitogen-activated protein kinases in primary macrophages mediated by calcium-dependent, pertussis toxin insensitive chemokine receptor signaling 98:2909–2917.
- 43. Li H, Pauza CD. 2013. Critical roles for Akt kinase in controlling HIV envelope-mediated depletion of CD4 T cells 1–10.
- 44. Ganju RK, Dutt P, Wu L, Newman W, Avraham H, Avraham S, Groopman JE. 1998. Betachemokine receptor CCR5 signals via the novel tyrosine kinase RAFTK. *Blood*. 91:791– 797.
- 45. Vodicka MA, Goh WC, Wu LI, Rogel ME, Bartz SR, Schweickart VL, Raport CJ, Emerman M. 1997. Indicator cell lines for detection of primary strains of human and simian immunodeficiency viruses *Virology*. **233**:193–8.

CHAPTER 3. VPR TARGETS TET2 FOR DEGRADATION BY CRL4^{VPRBP} E3 LIGASE TO ENHANCE HIV REPLICATION

3.1. SUMMARY

Primate lentiviruses, including human immunodeficiency virus 1 (HIV-1), express several accessory proteins to counteract host inhibitors (1, 2). One such accessory protein, Vpr, has been implicated in affecting multiple cellular processes to contribute to HIV-1 infection and disease progression (3–5), but its mechanism remains elusive (6, 7). Here we show that Vpr binds to TET2 methylcytosine dioxygenase and promotes its degradation by the VprBP-DDB1-CUL4-ROC1 (CRL4^{VprBP}) E3 ligase. Virion-associated Vpr can rapidly degrade TET2 in relevant HIV-1 targeted myeloid and T cells. Genetic-mediated inhibition of TET2 expression enhances HIV-1 replication in monocytic cell-lines and macrophages. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation to enhance HIV-1 replication independently of G2 cell-cycle arrest induction by Vpr. The anti-HIV activity of TET2 is dependent on its C-terminal domain, but does not require its enzymatic dioxynase activity. Furthermore, TET2 associates with and inhibits HIV-1 early reverse transcription after viral entry. These results reveal TET2 as a new HIV-1 inhibitor that plays an important role in inhibiting HIV-1 replication and is disrupted by the Vpr protein.

3.2. BACKGROUND

The covalent attachment of ubiquitin to a substrate protein (ubiquitylation) is involved in most cellular processes (8). Ubiquitylation proceeds through sequential reactions promoted by an ubiquitin-activating enzyme (E1), an ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme (E2), and finally a ubiquitin ligase (E3) that binds substrates and determines specificity. Substrate modification

with either a single ubiquitin or various lengths of ubiquitin chain enables recognition by distinct ubiquitin-binding proteins, leading to specific biochemical consequences including degradation, translocation, or recruitment of other proteins. Cullin proteins form a potentially large family of cullin-ring ubiquitin ligase (CRLs) complexes by binding to a small RING protein, ROC1 or ROC2, and various substrate recognition subunits. CUL4 uses damaged DNA binding protein 1 (DDB1) as a linker to interact with multiple DDB1-binding WD40 proteins that serve as substrate recognition subunits(9, 10). One of the strongest and most abundant binding partners of DDB1-CUL4 is VprBP/DCAF1 (11, 12), which was identified as a cellular protein that binds to HIV-1 Vpr protein (13). In a search for the substrate of VprBP, we recently discovered that it binds to the TET family of DNA dioxygenases and targets them for monoubiquitylation by the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase (14). This finding led us to determine the effect of Vpr on CRL4^{VprBP}-mediated TET2 ubiquitylation.

3.3. RESULTS

3.3A. HIV-1 Vpr promotes TET2 degradation

TET2 is highly expressed in hematopoietic cells (15), regulates homeostasis and differentiation of hematopoietic cells (16–18), and is frequently mutated in human hematopoietic malignancies of both myeloid and lymphoid lineages (16, 19, 20). To test the effect of Vpr on TET2 protein, we transfected HIV-1 clade B Vpr in THP1 human monocytic cells and found that the level of TET2 protein was significantly decreased (Fig. 3.1A). Moreover, Vpr from HIV-1 clade A Q23, HIV-2 ROD9 and SIV-mac239 were all capable of decreasing TET2 protein (Fig. 3.1B), suggesting that targeting TET2 for degradation represents a conserved function of Vpr. In contrast, Vpx—a homologue of Vpr that is encoded by HIV-2 and most

simian lentiviruses and targets a host restriction factor, SAMHD1, for degradation by CRL4^{VprBP} (21, 22)—had no effect on TET2 protein (Fig. 3.1B and Fig. S3.1A), indicating a different specificity of Vpr from Vpx in promoting host protein degradation. Next, THP1 cells were infected with HIV-1 and the level of TET2 protein was examined at different time points after infection. TET2 protein levels decreased significantly after HIV-1 infection (Fig. 3.1C). Notably, the infection of Vpr-deficient HIV-1 had no effect on TET2 levels in primary human CD4+ T cells or PBMC (Fig. 3.1D), demonstrating that the ability of HIV-1 to decrease TET2 is dependent on Vpr. To determine at which stage of the HIV-1 life cycle Vpr promotes TET2 degradation, human T cell line SupT1 (Fig. 3.1E) and THP1 cells (Fig. S3.1C) were infected with HIV-1 and cells were treated with inhibitors of viral fusion (enfuvirtide, T20), reverse transcription (Nevirapine, NVP), integrase (Raltegravir, RAL) or protease (Amprenavir, AMP). All four drugs effectively inhibited HIV-1 replication, as shown by intracellular p24 flow cytometry analysis (Fig. S3.1B). Only entry inhibitor T20 inhibited TET2 degradation, indicating that the Vpr protein incorporated in HIV-1 viral particles is sufficient to degrade TET2 protein during the early stage of HIV-1 infection.

3.3B. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation by CRL4^{VprBP} E3 Ligase

Quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) analysis showed that the mRNA levels of TET2 remained unchanged in cells expressing Vpr (Fig. 3.1A), indicating a posttranscriptional regulation of TET2 by Vpr. Two proteolytic pathways have recently been implicated in the regulation of TET proteins: a caspase-mediated cleavage of TET2 that is promoted by a CxxC protein, IDAX28, and the cleavage of all three TET proteins by the calpain family of calcium-dependent proteases29. We treated Vpr-expressing THP1 cells with Z-VAD-FMK, a caspase inhibitor, and calpeptin, an inhibitor of calpain, as well as NH4Cl, an inhibitor of lysosome

function, and found that these inhibitors did not affect Vpr-promoted TET2 degradation (Fig. 3.2A). Instead, treatment of Vpr-expressing cells with MG132, an inhibitor of the proteasome, effectively blocked TET2 reduction (Fig. 3.2A), indicating that Vpr promotes TET degradation via the proteasomal pathway. Consistent with this notion, MG132 treatment led to significant accumulation of polyubiquitylated TET2 in cells expressing Vpr (Fig. S3.2A).

One obvious candidate E3 ligase for Vpr-promoted TET2 ubiquitylation is the VprBP-DDB1-CUL4-ROC1 (CRL4^{VprBP}) E3 complex. To test this hypothesis, individual components of CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase were knocked down by siRNA in Vpr-expressing cells and TET2 polyubiquitylation was determined. Knocking down VprBP, DDB1, Cul4A or Cul4B all significantly reduced the ubiquitylation of TET2 (Fig. 3.2B), which also blocked Vpr induced TET2 degradation (Fig. S3.2B). Incubation of immunopurified TET2 with a CRL4^{VprBP} immune complex resulted in robust TET2 poly-ubiquitylation in the presence of Vpr in vitro (Fig. 3.2C), which is dependent on the addition of E1, E2 and ubiquitin (Fig. S3.2C). The Q65R mutation in Vpr, which disrupts its binding with VprBP (23, 24) (Fig. S3.2D), abolished the ability of Vpr to promote TET2 polyubiquitylation in vitro (Fig. 3.2C) and in vivo (Fig. 3.2D) and its degradation (Fig. 3.2E). Vpr did not bind with mouse VprBP and cannot promote TET2 degradation in mouse cells (Fig. S3.2E). Collectively, these results demonstrate that Vpr promotes TET2 degradation by CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase via the 26S proteasome, and this function of Vpr requires its binding to VprBP.

We recently discovered that the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase causes monoubiquitylation of TET2 on a conserved lysine residue, K1299 (14) (also see Fig. 3.2C and Fig. S3.2C), thereby promoting TET2 functional activation and binding to chromatin. The finding that Vpr promotes TET2 degradation raises the question of whether Vpr-promoted TET2 polyubiquitylation is distinct

from the monoubiquitylation by the same CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase. We found that mutations disrupting the monoubiquitylation site (K1299N or K1299E) or VprBP-TET2 binding (F1300S) did not affect Vpr-promoted TET2 degradation (Fig. S3.2F), indicating that Vpr-promoted TET2 polyubiquitylation is not dependent on either the monoubiquitylation site or the VprBP-TET2 binding in TET2. In the absence of Vpr, TET2 binds to a sequence within the N-terminal 909 residues of VprBP (1 – 909, N909), but not the C-terminal region of VprBP (915 – 1507, C590). The expression of wild-type, but not Q65R mutant Vpr, however, enabled TET2 to bind the VprBP-C590 (Fig. 3.2F and 3.2G). This is similar to Vpx, a homologue of Vpr of HIV-2 and SIV, which also bridges the binding of its substrate SAMHD1 to a sequence (residues 1058 – 1396) within the C-terminal region of VprBP in the proximity of the ROC1 and presumably a favorable position for ubiquitin transfer (25, 26). Like Vpx, which makes direct contact with SAMHD1(26), Vpr also bound to the substrate TET2 (Fig. 3.2H). Taken together, these results indicate that Vpr tethers TET2 to a C-terminal domain in VprBP, thereby promoting its polyubiquitylation by CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase.

3.3C. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 replication

HIV-1 Vpr is known to increase viral growth advantage in myeloid cells such as monocytes, DC and macrophages (27–29). As TET2 is known to be highly expressed in myeloid populations and plays an important role in myeloid cell development (18–20), we hypothesize TET2 could be an inhibitor of HIV-1 that is counteracted by Vpr. We therefore generated TET2 knockout THP1 cell lines using the CRISPR-Cas9 approach (Fig. 3.3A) and investigated this effect on Vpr-deficient HIV-1 replication. We found knockout of TET2 drastically increased HIV-1 infection under different multiplicity of infections (MOI), as analyzed by intracellular p24 FACS

(Fig. 3.3B and 3.3C). TET2-KO also increased HIV-1 viremia production in the cellular supernatant as analyzed by p24 ELISA (Fig 3.3D). To confirm this observation, we generated shRNA-mediated knockdown of TET2 in THP1 and in primary human monocytes-derivedmacrophages, and found similar enhancement of viral replication in TET2 depleted cells (Fig. 3.3E and 3.3F). Furthermore, rescue experiment by ectopic expression of TET2 in the THP1 knockout cells restored the restriction on HIV-1 infection comparable to the control THP1 cells (Fig. 3.3H). To investigate whether Vpr enhances HIV-1 through TET2 degradation, we took advantage of our finding that virion-associated Vpr is sufficient to rapidly degrade TET2 after viral entry (Fig. 3.1). We generated Virus-Like-Particles that carry Vpr proteins (VLP-Vpr), which can efficiently degrade cellular TET2 after Vpr treatment (Fig. 3.3I). We found VLP-Vpr significantly increased HIV-1 infection in control THP1 cells, but had minimal effect on viral infection in TET2-KO cells (Fig. 3.3J). In comparison, VLP carrying the VprQ65R mutant does not deplete TET2 levels and did not enhance virus infection (Fig. 3.3i and 3.3J). These results indicate Vpr enhances HIV-1 replication in a TET2-dependent manner.

3.3D. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation and enhanced HIV-1 replication independently of G2arrest

HIV-1 Vpr is known to interact with the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase to induce G2 cell cycle arrest (30), which is reported to contribute to viral replication (31) and pathogenesis (32, 33). We therefore examined the involvement of TET2 in Vpr-induced G2-arrest, a well-known phenotype of Vpr function through the premature activation of the cellular SLX4-Mus81 complex (34). Using the TET2 knockout THP1 cells, we found TET2 was not required for the ability of Vpr to induce G2-arrest (Fig. 3.4A). Similar results were seen in TET2 knockdown cells

(Fig. S3.3). We also found that Vpr degrades TET2 with an indistinguishable efficiency in cells at different phases of the cell cycle (Fig. 3.4B). The VprR80A mutant is known to be defective in causing G2-arrest (23) while retaining other Vpr function such as binding with CRL4^{VprBP} complex and enhancing viral replication (35). We confirmed VprR80A is capable of binding with VprBP and interestingly, it retained its activity in TET2 degradation (Fig 3.4C and 3.4D) while losing its activity in inducing G2-arrest (Fig. 3.4E). This indicates that the two functions of Vpr in TET2 degradation and cell cycle arrest are genetically separable. Importantly, the VprR80A mutant effectively enhanced HIV-1 replication similar as wildtype Vpr when pre-delivered into THP1 or PBMCs by VLP (Fig 3.4C). These results indicate that the functions of Vpr in causing G2 cell cycle arrest and TET2 degradation are independent of each other.

3.3E. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription, which is counteracted by Vpr

Multiple host proteins, called HIV restriction factors, have been reported to inhibit HIV-1 by restricting a specific step in the viral replication cycle (1, 36–38). To investigate how TET2 inhibits HIV-1, we first considered the function of TET2 in gene expression regulation. Recently, TET2 has been reported to shut down IL-6 promoter through the recruitment of HDAC1/2 (39), whereas TET3 has been reported to inhibit IFNβ promoter through similar mechanisms (40). Furthermore, previous reports showed Vpr could transactivate HIV-1 LTR promoter activity (41). To study the effect of TET2 on the LTR promoter, we measured the activity of LTR-driven luciferase reporter in cells ectopically expressed with TET2 or in TET2 knockdown cells. We observed no change in viral LTR promoter activity in 293T cells over expressed with TET2 or in TET2 knockdown cells (Fig. S3.4A). To further confirm the role of TET2 on LTR promoters integrated into the host genome, we utilized the J-LAT Tat-GFP cell-line which contains an

TNF α -inducible LTR promoter expressing GFP (42). Ectopic expression of TET2 did not affect the induction or activity of integrated HIV-1 LTR promoter in J-LAT Tat-GFP cells (Fig. S3.4B).

In addition to LTR transactivation, Vpr is also known to enhance the early HIV-1 postentry steps, including reverse transcription and nuclear import (28, 43–45). Using a quantitative PCR assay established to measure the HIV-1 post-entry steps (46), we found that knockout of TET2 in THP1 significantly enhanced HIV-1 reverse transcript cDNA production while not affecting the HIV-1 strong-stop cDNA levels (Fig. 3.5A). As the strong-stop cDNA is believed to be completed in the virion particle, our data indicates TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription after virion entry into the cells. HIV-1 nuclear import, as measured by 2-LTR circular DNA levels, was also increased in TET2-KO cells (Fig. 3.5A). This may however be a direct consequence of the enhanced HIV-1 reverse transcription in TET2-KO cells. Furthermore, the increase of HIV-1 reverse transcription was also observed in the TET2 knockdown THP1 cells (Fig. S3.5), and ectopic expression of TET2 inhibited HIV-1 reverse transcription (Fig. 3.5B). Pre-treatment of THP1 cells or primary macrophages with VLP-Vpr increased HIV-1 replication at the reverse transcription step (Fig. 3.5C and Fig. S3.5). Importantly, Vpr did not increase HIV-1 reverse transcription in TET2-KO cells, indicating Vpr enhanced HIV-1 RT in a TET2-dependent manner (Fig. 3.5C). To investigate whether TET2 proteins are directly and physically involved in inhibiting HIV-1 reverse transcription, we performed ChIP-qPCR assays using an anti-TET2 antibody to confirm a direct association of TET2 with HIV-1 cDNA shortly (4 hours) after viral infection (Fig. 3.5D). TET2-KO cells were used to assess the background DNA signals that immuno-precipitated with the antibody. We choose to measure the viral strong-stop cDNA, as the total strong-stop cDNA level was not affected by TET2 depletion (Fig 3.5E, left graph).

Interestingly, HIV-1 strong-stop cDNA strongly associated with TET2 by ChIP-qPCR (Fig. 3.5E, right graph). Furthermore, Vpr reduced the association of TET2 with strong-stop cDNA (Fig. 3.5F). We conclude that TET2 directly associates with the viral reverse transcription complex to inhibit HIV-1 reverse transcription, which is prevented by Vpr.

3.3F. The C-terminal domain of TET2 inhibits HIV-1 independently of its enzymatic activity

The C-terminal end of TET2 contains its catalytic domain (TET2-CD), involved in ironbinding and α-ketoglutarate binding, which is required to carry out the oxidation reaction for DNA hydroxyl-methylation (47). To investigate whether the enzymatic activity of TET2 is required for HIV-1 inhibition, we generated constructs that express the TET2-CD and catalyticdead mutant TET2-CM containing two point mutations in the iron-binding residues (H1382/D1384) (Fig. 3.6A and 3.6B). Expression of TET2-CD inhibited HIV-1 infection as efficiently as the full-length TET2. This suggests the C-terminal domain of TET2 is sufficient for viral inhibition (Fig. 3.6C). Surprisingly, the catalytic-dead mutant of TET2 inhibited HIV-1 comparable to wild type TET2. We conclude that TET2 inhibits HIV-1 directly through its Cterminal domain but independent of its dioxynase activity in DNA hydroxyl-methylation. Accordingly, full-length TET2, TET2-CD and TET2-CM all inhibited HIV-1 reverse transcription in both control and TET2-KO THP1 cells (Fig. 3.6D).

3.3G. The conserved Lysine residue K1229 of TET2 is required for HIV-1 strong-stop DNA binding and inhibition of HIV-1 reverse transcription

Our recent report discovered VprBP regulates the mono-ubiquitylation of TET2 on a conserved lysine residue K1229. This modification is required for TET2 binding with cellular DNA. We therefore hypothesize TET2 may bind to reverse transcribed HIV-1 cDNA through this

domain and prevent reverse transcription progression. Interestingly, TET2 readily bind to HIV-1 strong-stop cDNA in an in vitro DNA binding assay. Mutation of the K1229 residue completely abolished strong-stop cDNA binding capability of TET2. However, mutations that abolish iron-binding (H1881) and α -ketoglutarate-binding (R1896) did not affect strong-stop DNA binding by TET2 (Fig. 3.7A and 3.7B). As we predicted, the wild type TET2 and catalytic mutant R1896S both inhibited HIV-1 infection, whereas the K1229N DNA-binding mutant has lost its anti-HIV activity (Fig. 3.7C). We conclude TET2 directly binds with HIV-1 reverse transcribed cDNA through its K1229 DNA-binding region to inhibit HIV-1 reverse transcription.

3.4. DISCUSSION

HIV-1 encodes several accessory proteins which, while not sharing significant sequence homology, appear to have evolved a common mechanism to promote efficient viral replication by hijacking a host E3 ubiquitin ligase to degrade host restriction factors (1, 36, 48). These include Vif-targeted degradation of APOBEC3 by the CRL5^{ElonB/C-CBFβ} E3 ligase (49), Vpu-targeted degradation of BST-2/tetherin/CD317 by the CRL1^{β-TrCP} ligase (50), and SIV Vpx-targeted degradation of SAMHD1 by the CRL4^{VprBP} ligase (21, 22). The function of Vpr in facilitating HIV-1 replication is believed to depend on its ability to interact with VprBP and thereby target a putative restriction factor to the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase for degradation (51). Several cellular proteins have indeed been previously shown to be targeted by Vpr for degradation by the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase, including uracil-DNA glycosylase-2 (UNG2) and single-strand-selective monofunctional uracil-DNA glycosylase 1 (SMUG1) (52, 53), the HLTF DNA translocase (54) and a subunit of the structure-specific endonuclease, MUS81 (34). Whether these proteins play a role in restricting HIV infection remains to be determined. The results presented here

demonstrate that Vpr targets TET2 for degradation by the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase, and that TET2 is an inhibitor of HIV-1 reverse transcription that is antagonized by Vpr.

Vpr incorporated in the virions is sufficient to degrade TET2 proteins and only inhibition of viral fusion, but not subsequent steps, can block TET2 degradation, suggesting that Vprpromoted TET2 degradation occurs at an early stage during the HIV-1 life cycle after viral entry and represent an important function of Vpr in facilitating the early steps of HIV-1 infection. It is likely that non-productive infection of HIV-1 target cells (e.g., by defective viral particles) may reduce their TET2 levels and condition them for more efficient reinfection. This was demonstrated in our experiments using virus-like-particles that pre-deliver Vpr into monocytic cells, leading to TET2 degradation and enhancement of HIV-1 reverse transcription (Fig. 3.3 and Fig. 3.5). Although Vpr can also promote TET2 degradation in CD4 T cells, it is interesting that Vpr is known to only enhance HIV-1 replication in monocytic cells but not in proliferating T cells (28, 27), indicating the antiviral activity of TET2 is cell type dependent, and may be regulated differentially between myeloid cells and T cells. Indeed, TET2 depletion does not affect HIV-1 replication in CD4 T cells (see Chapter 4).

One of the most extensively studied role of Vpr is its activity to induce G2 cell-cycle arrest, which resulted from Vpr-mediated degradation of Mus81 leading to the premature activation of SLX4 (34). This activity of Vpr has been implicated in viral pathogenesis and also in enhancement of viral growth advantage, with the viral LTR promoter activity reported to be more active in the G2 cell cycle phase (31). Our results here demonstrate that TET2 is not required for G2-arrest induction by Vpr. More importantly, we found that TET2 degradation and

G2-arrest induction are two genetically separable Vpr activities (Fig. 3.4). In addition, TET2 also does not affect the viral LTR promoter activity (Fig. S3.4).

Vpr has been previously reported to enhance post-entry steps of HIV-1 replications, including viral reverse transcription (43, 45, 55, 56) and nuclear import (44, 56, 57). In this report, we found that TET2 specifically inhibits early reverse transcription after viral entry, and that Vpr increases reverse transcript levels in a TET2-dependent manner (Fig. 3.5). Interestingly, although the C-terminal catalytic domain of TET2 was sufficient to inhibit reverse transcription, the enzymatic dioxynase activity of TET2 was not required (Fig. 3.6 and 3.7). This suggests a direct physical interaction between TET2 and the viral reverse transcription complex is involved in TET2-mediated HIV inhibition. Supporting this notion, we found that TET2 is closely associated with HIV-1 reverse transcribed strong-stop cDNA shortly after viral entry. Importantly, mutation on the K1229 residue of TET2 abolished its binding to HIV-1 strong-stop cDNA, and completely impaired the ability of TET2 to inhibit HIV-1 replication (Fig. 3.7). We propose a model where TET2 directly binds to HIV-1 reverse transcribed cDNA to inhibit reverse transcription. The binding to viral cDNA depends on the conserved lysine residue K1299 of TET2. Interestingly, this residue is regulated by the CRL4^{VprBP} complex through monoubiquitylation to promote TET2 binding with DNA (14). This suggest Vpr hijacks CRL4^{VprBP} and changes TET2 mono-ubiquitylation into poly-ubiquitylation, which effectively relieves the restriction posed by TET2 on HIV RT.

Recent reports elucidated how TET2 may function independently of its enzymatic activity: TET2 and TET3 function as an adaptor to recruit transcriptional suppressive factors to DNA promoters, such as SIN3 Transcription Regulator Family Member A (SIN3A) and Histone

Deacetylase 1 and 2 (HDAC1/2), leading to the suppression of IL-6 and IFNβ DNA promoter (39, 40). It will be interesting to investigate whether TET2 also recruits suppressive factors to the HIV-1 cDNA to impair reverse transcription. Interestingly, SIN3A and HDACs have indeed been reported to associate with HIV-1 reverse transcription complex, but its biological relevance is not well understood (58, 59).

Lastly, the results presented here identify a new target—Vpr-mediated TET degradation—for therapeutic intervention of HIV-1 infection. Development of therapeutic molecules targeting the Vpr-VprBP interaction or blocking Vpr-mediated TET degradation may merit future exploration.

3.5. METHODS

Plasmids, cell culture, cell transfection and antibodies

Expression constructs for mouse TET proteins and human VprBP were previously described^{1, 2}. Human TET2 cDNA was a gift from MCB Lab, Fudan University and was subcloned to the p3XFLAG-CMV destination expression vector (Sigma-Aldrich). Vpx plasmid was a gift from Ronald Swanstrom of University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill and was cloned to a pcDNA3 vector. Point mutations were generated by site-directed mutagenesis and verified by DNA sequencing. MX2-expressing construct was purchased from OriGene #RC206437. Plasmids expressing HIV-1 Q23 Vpr, HIV-2 ROD9 Vpr, SIV-mac 239 Vpr, HIV-2 ROD9 Vpx and SIV-mac 239 Vpx was a gift from Michael Emerman of University of Washington, Seattle.

HEK293T cells and MEFs were cultured in DMEM containing 10% FBS and 1X Antibiotic-Antimycotic (Invitrogen[™]). THP-1 and SupT1 cells were maintained in RPMI 1640 medium containing 10% FBS with Pen/Strep antibiotics. Human buffy coats were obtained from Gulf

Coast Regional Blood Center. Primary human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated from buffy coats. Primary CD4+ T cells were purified from total PBMCs after FicoII gradient separation by depletion of non-CD4+ T cells with microbeads (Invitrogen, Cat #: 11346D). CD4 T cells were activated by CD3/CD28 activation beads (GIBCO, Cat #: 11131D) and cultured in 100U/mL IL-2 for HIV-1 infection experiment or lentivirus transduction. CD3/CD28 beads were removed on the third day post stimulation. When indicated, cells were treated with Type 1 interferon (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN. Cat #: 11200-1) as indicated for each infection experiment.

Transfection of 293T was performed using lipofectamine 2000 (InvitrogenTM). Transfection of THP-1 was performed using Amaxa Cell Line Nucleofector Kit V according to manufacturer's protocol (Lonza Inc. USA). Cells were infected or analyzed at the indicated time points post transfection.

Antibodies to HA (Clone 3F10; Roche Inc.), Myc (Clone 9E10; Roche), Flag (Clone M2; Sigma), TET2 (Cat #: ab94580; Abcam), MX2 (sc-47197), IFITM1 (60074-1-Ig; Proteintech) and IFITM3 (11714-1-AP; Proteintech) were purchased commercially. Antibodies to CUL4, DDB1, ROC1 were described previously^{2, 3}. Antibodies to p24 (Cat #: 6458) and Vpr (Cat #: 11836) and BST2 (Cat#: 11721) were obtained from NIH AIDS Reagent Program. Antibodies for WB and ChIP-PCR against TET2 were from Millipore (Cat# MABE462).

siRNA, shRNA, and CRISPR-Cas9-gRNA

All siRNA oligonucleotides were synthesized with 3' dTdT overhangs by Sigma in a purified and annealed duplex form. The sequences targeting each gene were as follows: human CUL4A, 5'-GAACUUCCGAGACAGACCU-3'; Human CUL4B, 5'-AAGCCUAAAUUACCAGAAA-3';

Human DDB1, 5'-CCUGUUGAUUGCCAAAAAC-3'; Human VprBP, 5'-UCACAGAGUAUCUUAGAGA-3'. For transfection of siRNA, OPTI-MEM medium (250 μ L) was mixed with Lipofectamine 2000 reagent (Life Technologies, 10 μ L) for 5 min and then incubated with another 250 μ L OPTI-MEM medium containing 10 μ L (20 mM) of siRNA for 20 min at room temperature. The mixtures were added to cells cultured on a 60-mm plate at 30%–40% confluence. The knocking down efficiency was determined 48–72 h after transfection.

pGIPZ-lentiviral vectors expressing control (non-targeting), TET2-targeting shRNA were purchased from Dharmacon, GE Healthcare (Lafayette, CO). shRNA targeting human TET2 has the mature antisense sequence: TAAGTAATACAATGTTCTT (clone ID: V3LHS_363201). Lentiviruses were produced by CaCl2-BES (*N*,*N*-bis[2-hydroxyethyl]-2-aminoethanesulfonic acid) transfection in 293T cells using 15ug pGIPZ-shRNA vector, 10 µg packaging plasmid pMDL/pRRE, 2ug pRSV-Rev and 5 µg pCMV-VSV-G envelope-expressing plasmid. Lentiviruses were titered in 293T cells by GFP expression and FACS analysis. Transductions of THP-1 cells were performed with a multiplicity of infection (M.O.I.) of 0.3. Knockdown efficiency of TET2 was assessed by qPCR and western blot seven days after Puromycin selection

CRISPR-Cas lentiviral constructs (Addgene) containing the gRNA targeting the N-terminal region of TET2 (gRNA sequence: GATTCCGCTTGGTGAAAACG) were packaged into lentiviruses as described above, transduced into THP1 cells (estimated M.O.I. of 0.3) and selected with puromycin for 7 days. Single clones of TET2 knockout cells were isolated by limiting dilutions. Control knockout THP1 were similarly obtained using CRISPR-Cas lentiviral construct lacking the gRNA. Monoclonal populations of TET2 knockout THP1 cells were verified by genomic DNA sequencing and by western blot.

In vivo and in vitro ubiquitylation assay

In vitro ubiquitylation assays were performed as described previously (14). Briefly, CUL4-VprBP immune complexes were purified from HEK293T cells transfected with Flag-VprBP. Flag tagged VprBP was immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG M2 agarose beads for 3 h in a NP-40 lysis buffer (0.3% Nonidet P-40, 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl). Immobilized Flag-VprBP complexes were washed three times in the same lysis buffer and eluted with an excess of Flag peptide (Sigma). Ubiquitylation reactions were performed according to in a 50 μ L reaction volume, containing 100 nM E1 (Enzo Life Sci.), 1 μ M E2 (Enzo Life Sci.), 1 μ M human recombinant ubiquitin (Boston Biochem), 1 unit inorganic pyrophosphatase, 1 mM DTT and 5 mM Mg-ATP, 100 ng of eluted CUL4-VprBP complexes as the source of E3 and 100 ng of human Flag-TET2 as substrate. Reactions were incubated at 37 °C for 30 min, terminated by addition of an equal volume of SDS sample buffer and resolved by SDS-PAGE.

For the in vivo ubiquitylation assay, HEK293T cells were transfected with indicated plasmids and siRNA, and were treated with MG132 (10 μ M) for 5hrs before collecting the cells. Cells were lysed under denaturing conditions in a SDS buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, 0.5 mM EDTA, 1 mM DTT, 1% SDS) by boiling for 10min. Lysate was clarified by centrifugation at 13,000 rpm for 10min and diluted 10-fold with an NP-40 buffer (50mM Tris pH 7.5, 150mM NaCl, 0.3% Nonidet P-40) and then subjected to immunoprecipitation by anti-Flag M2 agarose beads and subsequent SDS-PAGE. Ubiquitylated TET2 was detected with HA antibody.

HIV-1 proviral strains and viral stock production

The NL4 (Vpr+) and (Vpr-) strains containing an HSA reporter in the Nef region were obtained from the NIH AIDS Reagent program. The NL4-LUC Env-deficient Vpr-deficient strain

was also from NIH AIDS Reagents program. X4/R5 dual tropic HIV-1 (strain pNL4-R3A) was generated as previously described. Vpr-mutant R3A was generated by insertion of an HSA reporter into the Vpr open reading frame.

HIV-1 virions were produced by CaCl2-BES transfection of proviral plasmids in 293T cells. 293T cells cultured on a 10 cm plate were transfected with 20 μg DNA of pNL4-3 or pNL4-R3A for production of HIV-1 viruses. For the production of VSV-G pseudotyped HIV-1, 20ug pNL4-LUC-E⁻ were transfected with 5 μg pVSV-G. For the production of virus-like-particles (VLP) carrying Vpr, 10 μg of pCDNA3 expressing WT, Q65R or R80A mutant Vpr were transfected with 10 μg of pMDL/pRRE, 2ug pRSV-Rev and 3 μg pCMV-VSV-G. Virus stocks were harvested at 48 hr post transfection. Concentration of viral stocks were measured by p24 ELISA kit (Frederick National Laboratory for Cancer Research) and normalized for experiments.

HIV-1 infection

All Infections were performed by spin inoculation for 2 hr at 1500g and 32 °C, followed by removal of virus inoculum. NL4 or NL4-R3A infections of THP-1, CD4 T cells, PBMC and Monocytes-Derived-Macrophages were performed using an MOI ranging from 0.05 to 1, as indicated in the figure legends for each experiment. Anti-viral drugs (T20 (10 ug/mL), Nevirapine (5 uM), Raltegravir (10 uM), or Amprenavir (10 uM)) were added to the cells as indicated before and after infection. HIV-1 replication were analyzed at 48hpi by HSA or intracellular p24 expression. Infections with Virus-Like-Particles carrying Vpr in THP1 and PBMC were performed using 500 ng p24 of VLP stocks per 10⁶ cells. TET2 degradation by VLP-Vpr were measured 12h after VLP treatment. VLP-Vpr treated cells were subsequently infected with NL4 (Vpr-) or NL4-LUC-G (Vpr-) viruses.

Analysis of HIV-1 post-entry replication

Efficiency of HIV-1 entry, reverse transcription and nuclear import DNA were measured by qPCR priming the minus-strand R-U5, U3-U5 and 2-LTR region, respectively. Detailed information of primers and probes are described (46). Briefly, total cellular DNA of infected cells were harvested at 3-24 hours post-infection using DNAeasy blood kit (Qiagen). HIV-1 entry inhibitor T20 and RT inhibitor NVP were used to validate detection assays. Isolated DNA was treated with 0.1 U/ μ L DpnI for 4h at 37C to remove contaminated proviral plasmid DNA. Realtime qPCR was performed using Taqman universal PCR master mix (ABI Cat #: 4304437). Primer for detection of genomic CCR5 region were used for normalization of cellular DNA input

Flow cytometry analysis

Intracellular p24 staining was performed in BD Cytofix/cytoperm buffers followed by 1% paraformaldehyde fixation. p24-FITC antibody was purchased from Beckman Coulter (Cat #KC-57) and used at concentration according to manufacturer's protocol. Heat-Stable-Antigen (HSA) expression were detected by anti-mCD24 antibody staining (Biolegend #101808). Cell cycle analysis were performed by genomic DNA staining by fixing cells with 100% ethanol at -20 ^oC overnight, followed by Propidium Iodide staining of cellular DNA in 1% BSA containing RNase A.



Figure 3.1 HIV-1 Vpr promotes TET2 degradation

(A) HIV-1 viral protein R (Vpr) decreases levels of TET2 protein, not mRNA. THP1 cells were transfected with plasmid expressing HA-Vpr. Western blots were performed with the indicated antibodies, and mRNA level was analyzed by quantitative RT-PCR; error bars represent ±SD for triplicate experiments. (B) Vpr genes from different subtypes of HIV-1, HIV-2 and SIV, but not Vpx, decrease TET2 protein levels. HEK293T cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids and whole-cell extracts were prepared 24hrs after transfection, followed by Western blot (WB) analysis. (C), HIV-1 infection promotes TET2 degradation. THP1 cells were infected with control or HIV-1 (NL4-R3A strain, MOI=1), and cells were harvested at the indicated time points. TET2 levels were detected by WB. (D) Wild-type (WT), but not Vpr-deficient, HIV-1 infection leads to TET2 degradation. Human primary CD4 T cells and human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were infected with Vpr+ HIV-1 and Vpr- HIV-1 for 24h, 48h or 72h as indicated and TET2 levels were measured. (E) SupT1 cells were infected with HIV-1 in the presence of HIV inhibitors T20 (entry), NVP (RT), Raltegravir (integration) or Amprenavir (maturation). TET2

levels were measured at 48h post-infection. (F) Vpr rapidly depletes TET2 after HIV-1 infection. THP1 cells are infected with Vpr+ or Vpr- HIV-1 for 6h, 12h and 24h to assess kinetics of TET2 degradation



Figure 3.2. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation by CRL4^{VprBP} E3 Ligase

(A) Vpr-mediated TET2 degradation is blocked by the proteasome inhibitor, MG132. THP1 cells were transfected with HA-Vpr, and then treated with NH4Cl (20mM), Calpeptin (50µM), Z-VAD-FMK (100µM), or MG132 (10µM) for 24hrs. Cell lysates were analyzed by WB with the indicated antibodies. (B) Knockdown of each component of the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase complex inhibits Vprpromoted TET2 ubiquitylation in vivo. HEK293T cells were transfected with indicated plasmids and siRNA oligonucleotides targeting the indicated genes for 72h. The efficiency of knockdown was verified by immunoblotting. In vivo TET2 ubiquitylation was determined by IP-western blot analysis under denaturing conditions. (C) WT, but not Q65R (VprBP binding deficient mutant Vpr), promotes TET2 polyubiquitylation in vitro. Immunopurified TET2 protein was incubated with VprBP immune-complex and purified wild-type or Q65R mutant Vpr in a buffer containing ubiquitin, recombinant E1, E2 and ATP. Reactions were terminated by adding SDS loading buffer, followed by immunoblotting with the indicated antibodies. (D) WT, but not Q65R mutant Vpr, promotes TET2 polyubiquitylation in vivo. HEK293T cells were transfected with indicated plasmids. Whole cell lysates were prepared under denaturing conditions and TET2 ubiquitylation was examined by immunoblotting with indicated antibodies. (E) Vpr promoted TET2 degradation requires Vpr-VprBP binding. HEK293T cells were transfected with indicated plasmids, TET2 degradation is examined by WB. (F), TET2 binds to different domains of VprBP in the absence and presence of Vpr. HEK293T cells were transfected with indicated plasmids, followed by IP-western analysis with the indicated antibodies. (G) Q65R mutant Vpr cannot bind VprBP to bridge with TET2. HEK293T cells were transfected with indicated plasmids and protein-protein interactions were determined by IP-western analysis. (H) Vpr, but not Vpx, binds to TET2. The indicated plasmids were transfected into HEK293T cells, and protein-protein interactions were determined by IP-western analysis.



Figure 3.3. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 replication

(A-H), Depletion of TET2 enhances HIV-1 (Vpr-) replication. (A) CRISPR-Cas9 mediated knockout of TET2 were generated in THP1 cells. CTRL-KO cells were transduced by non-targeting gRNA.

Western blot of TET2 protein levels are shown. (B) Control and TET2-KO THP1 cells were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-) with an MOI of 0.05. Percentage of infected cells were analyzed at 2 days post infection by intracellular p24 FACS. (C) Titrated viral MOIs were used to infect control and TET2-KO THP1 cells and analyzed by intracellular p24 FACS. (D) Viremia of HIV-1 (Vpr-) infected THP1 control and TET2 knockout cell lines were measured over 9 days by p24 ELISA. (E) shRNA-mediated knockdown of TET2 was generated in THP1 cells and confirmed by western blot (left) and RT-qPCR (right) for TET2 expression. Control knockdown cells were similarly transduced with non-targeting shRNA. (F) Control knockdown and TET2 knockdown cells described in (E) were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-) with an MOI of 0.05. Viral replication was analyzed by p24 ELISA. (G) shRNA-mediated knockdown of TET2 in human Monocytes-Derived-Macrophages (donor n=2) were performed as described in Methods and confirmed by RT-qPCR. MDM were then infected with the R3A(Vpr-) strain and viral replication was analyzed by p24 FACS and p24 ELISA. (H) Rescue of TET2 expression in TET2-KO THP1 cells restored HIV-1 inhibition. TET2-expressing vector were transfected into TET2-KO cells for 24h and verified by Western blot. The transfected cells are infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-), and virus replication was analyzed by p24 ELISA at 3dpi.

(I-J) Vpr enhances HIV-1 replication in a TET2-dependent manner. (I) Virus-Like-Particles (VLP) were produced with Vpr or VprQ65R incorporation, or as empty particles, and treated to CTRL-KO or TET2-KO THP1 cells for 12h. Then cells were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-). Virus replication was analyzed by HSA reporter expression at 2dpi. (J) TET2 degradation by VLP-Vpr in THP1 were analyzed by western blot and compared to TET2 knockout cells



Figure 3.4. Vpr promotes TET2 degradation and enhanced HIV-1 replication independently of G2-arrest

(A) TET2 is not required for Vpr-induced G2 arrest. TET2 knockout THP1 cells were transfected with control or Vpr-expressing vector, and DNA staining and FACS analysis were performed after 48h for cell-cycle analysis. G2/G1 ratio was used as quantifications of G2 arrest induction by Vpr. (B) Vpr induced TET2 degradation is cell cycle independent. Vpr inducible THP-1 cells were untreated or treated with serum starvation, PD033291, RO3305 respectively for 48h. DOX was added to induce Vpr expression. TET2 protein levels were determined by western blot. (C) 293T cells were transfected with FLAG-tagged Vpr and indicated Vpr mutants. FLAGimmunoprecipitation with VprBP were performed and analyzed by western blot. (D) 293T cells were transfected with TET2 and mutants of Vpr. TET2 protein levels were analyzed at 48h by western blot. (E) Vpr mutants were transfected in THP1 cells, and G2 cell-cycle arrest was analyzed by DNA staining and FACS analysis. (F) VLP packaged with wild type or Vpr mutants Q65R and R80A were generated and quantified by p24 ELISA. Equal amount of VLPs were treated to THP1 or PBMC cultures for 12h. PBMCs were then infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-), and HIV-1 infection were analyzed by HSA or luciferase reporter expression. PBMC data showed relative HIV-1 replication levels from independent experiments of 4 PBMC donors. TET2 depletion by Vpr and VprR80A in PBMC was confirmed by western blot.





(A) Control and TET2-KO THP1 were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-), and DNA were harvested at the indicated time points for viral post-entry steps analysis by qPCR as described in Methods.

Briefly, strong-stop DNA (R-U5) measured viral entry, (U3-U5) DNA measured early reverse transcription, and 2-LTR DNA indicated nuclear import efficiency. (B) THP1 were transfected with control or TET2-expressing vector, and cells were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-) virus. DNA were harvested at 6hpi for entry and reverse transcription efficiency analysis. HIV-1 fusion inhibitor T20 and RT inhibitor NVP were used as controls to verify post-entry steps analysis. (C) Vpr enhanced HIV-1 reverse transcription in a TET2-dependent manner. Control or TET2-KO THP1 cells were treated with VLP or VLP-Vpr for 24h, then cells were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-). HIV-1 reverse transcription were analyzed as described in (B). (D) schematic diagram of ChIP-PCR experiment for TET2 interaction with HIV-1 reverse transcription complex. (E) Control and TET2-KO THP1 cells were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-) virus for 4h, and TET2 ChIP were performed in the cytoplasmic extract. Total strong-stop DNA levels in the input and TET2-IP fractions were measured by qPCR. (F) Similar TET2-ChIP experiment as in (E) in THP1 cells, using Vpr- and Vpr+ HIV-1 viruses.

I'E'.CH FEZ-CO В 1<u>7</u> Wertor Pro-rich DSBH TET2 FLAG-TET2 250 kDa 398419 1843 2002 128 148 2002 Full-length WT 120 kDa FLAG-TET2 CD 2002 Catalytic domain 112 СМ 112 Catalytic mutant 2002 Actir 42 kDa H1382/D1384 С TET2 Vector TET2-CD TET2-CM +NVP 20 Vector FL-TET2 7.5% 2.5% 2.8% 3.0% 0.57% CTRL-KO TET2-CD 15 %HSA+ cells TET2-CM +NVP 10 3.9% 18.1% 4.6% 2.4% 0.42% TET2-KO CTRL-KO TET2-KO **HSA** expression D HIV-1 RT (U3-U5) HIV-1 entry (R-U5) 2.5 Vector FL-TET2 1.5 Vector 2.0 TET2-CD FL-TET2 TET2-CM TET2-CD 1.5 1.0



Figure 3.6. The C-terminal domain of TET2 inhibits HIV-1 independently of its enzymatic activity

(A-C) The C-terminal domain of TET2 inhibits HIV-1 infection. (A) schematic representation of TET2 protein domains, with constructs expressing the full-length, C-terminal domain and catalytic iron-binding mutant (H1382/D1384 double mutant) as indicated. (B) Validation of full-length TET2 and and TET2 C-terminal domain (CD) and TET2 catalytic mutant (CM) construct expression in 293T cells by western blot. (C) control and TET2-KO THP1 cells were transfected with the indicated constructs for 24h, and then infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-) virus at MOI=0.1. Viral replication was analyzed by HSA reporter expression after 2 days infection. (D) The C-terminal domain of TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription. Similar experiment performed as in (C) with intracellular viral DNA harvested at 6hpi for HIV-1 post-entry analysis by qPCR as described in Figure 3.5.

Α



Figure 3.7. The conserved Lysine residue K1229 of TET2 is required for HIV-1 strong-stop DNA binding and inhibition of HIV-1 reverse transcription

(A) schematic representation of TET2 protein domains, with the indicated residues mutants. H1881 is the iron-binding site, R1896 is the α -KG binding site, both required for enzymatic activity. K1229 is the mono-ubiquitylation site, requires for DNA-binding capability. (B) Flag tagged wildtype and mutant TET2 were ectopically expressed in and immunopurified from 293T cells, eluted with Flag peptides. The eluents were incubated with streptavidin beads with or without biotin labeled HIV strong stop DNA. TET2-DNA binding was determined by western blot using Flag antibody. The result shows wildtype and H1881Q and R1896S catalytic mutant TET2 binds to HIV strong stop DNA. In contrast, both K1299N and K1299E DNA-binding mutants does not bind strong stop DNA. (C) TET2-KO THP1 cells were transfected with the indicated constructs for 24h, and the infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-) virus at MOI=0.1. Viral replication was analyzed by HSA reporter expression after 2 days infection. The results show wild type and catalytic mutant R1896S TET2 inhibits HIV infection, the K1299 DNA-binding mutant does not.


Figure S3.1. HIV-1 viral protein R (Vpr) promotes TET2 degradation.

(A) HEK293T cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids and whole-cell extracts were prepared 30 hrs after transfection, followed by Western blot (WB) analysis.

(B) SupT1 cells were infected with Vpr+ or Vpr- HIV-1 NL4-R3A in the absence or presence of T20, NVP, Raltegravir or Amprenavir. Percentage of infected cell was measured by intracellular p24 staining at 48h post-infection. Related to Figure 1E.

(C) THP-1 cells were infected with NL4-R3A in the absence or presence of T20, NVP, Raltegravir or Amprenavir. TET2 protein levels were measured by western blot at 48h post infection



Figure S3.2. Vpr-promoted TET2 ubiquitylation and degradation requires E1, E2 and Vpr-VprBP binding, but is independent of monoubiquitylation site (K1212) and TET2-VprBP binding.

(A) HEK293T cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids. Ubiquitylation of TET2 was examined by coupled IP-western using first Flag antibody to immunoprecipitate TET2 and then HA antibody to detect ubiquitin.

(B) HEK293T cells were transfected with siRNA oligonucleotides targeting VprBP for 48h and then treated with VLP-Vpr for another 24h. The efficiency of knockdown and TET2 degradation was analyzed by immunoblotting.

(C) Vpr promotes polyubiquitylation of TET2 in the presence of CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase in vitro. Immunopurified TET2 protein was incubated with VprBP immune-complex with or without immunopurified Vpr in the presence of E1, E2, ATP and ubiquitin. The reaction was terminated by adding a SDS loading buffer and mixtures were resolved by SDS-PAGE, followed by immunoblotting with the indicated antibodies.

(D) Q65R mutation in Vpr disrupts its binding with VprBP. HEK293T cells were transfected with the indicated plasmids. Vpr-VprBP binding was examined by IP and western analysis.

(E) Vpr-promoted TET2 degradation is dependent Vpr binding to VprBP. Mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) were transfected HA-Vpr. Protein expression and binding was determined by IP-western analysis using the indicated antibodies.

(F) HEK293T cells were transfected with the plasmids indicated and TET2 levels were determined by western blot. K1212N and K1212E in mouse TET2 correspond to K1299 in human TET2 and disrupt the monoubiquitylation site. F1213S in mouse TET2 correspond to F1300S in human TET2 and disrupt TET2-VprBP binding.



Figure S3.3. TET2 is not required for Vpr-mediated G2-arrest induction Stable shRNA-mediated knockdown of TET2 were generated in U2OS cells. Control or knockdown cells were transfected with control or Vpr-expressing vector for 48h. Cell-cycle arrest were analyzed by DNA staining and FACS analysis



Figure S3.4. TET2 does not control HIV-1 LTR promoter activity

(A) Vectors expressing luciferase under HIV-1 LTR promoters were transfected into control or TET2 knockdown THP1 cells, together with an empty vector control or a TET2-expressing construct at a 1:1 ratio. LTR activity were measured 48h after transfection by luciferase assay.
(B) J-LAT2 cells containing a latent integrated LTR promoter controlling a GFP reporter were induced by 100ng/mL TNFa treatment for 6h, then the cells were transfected with TET2construct or vector control. LTR activity are monitored by GFP expression over 7 days.



Figure S3.5. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription

Stable shRNA-mediated knockdown of TET2 were generated in THP1 cells. Control or knockdown cells were infected with HIV-1 (Vpr-) with an MOI of 0.05. HIV-1 post-entry steps were analyzed by qPCR as described in Figure 3.5.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hazenberg MD, Hamann D, Schuitemaker H, Miedema F. 2000. **T cell depletion in HIV-1** infection: how CD4+ T cells go out of stock. *Nat Immunol*. **1**:285–289.
- Cummins NW, Badley AD. 2010. Mechanisms of HIV-associated lymphocyte apoptosis: 2010 Cell Death Dis. 1:e99.
- 3. Finkel TH, Tudor-Williams G, Banda NK, Cotton MF, Curiel T, Monks C, Baba TW, Ruprecht RM, Kupfer A. 1995. Apoptosis occurs predominantly in bystander cells and not in productively infected cells of HIV- and SIV-infected lymph nodes *Nat Med.* **1**:129–134.
- Joshi A, Lee RTC, Mohl J, Sedano M, Khong WX, Ng OT, Maurer-Stroh S, Garg H. 2014.
 Genetic signatures of HIV-1 envelope-mediated bystander apoptosis J Biol Chem.
 289:2497–514.
- 5. Joshi A, Nyakeriga AM, Ravi R, Garg H. 2011. HIV ENV glycoprotein-mediated bystander apoptosis depends on expression of the CCR5 co-receptor at the cell surface and ENV fusogenic activity *J Biol Chem*. 286:36404–13.
- 6. Ahr B, Robert-Hebmann V, Devaux C, Biard-Piechaczyk M. 2004. **Apoptosis of uninfected** cells induced by HIV envelope glycoproteins *Retrovirology*. **1**:12.
- Laakso MM, Lee F-H-. H, Haggarty B, Agrawal C, Nolan KM, Biscone M, Romano J, Jordan APO, Leslie GJ, Meissner EG, Su L, Hoxie J a, Doms RW. 2007. V3 loop truncations in HIV-1 envelope impart resistance to coreceptor inhibitors and enhanced sensitivity to neutralizing antibodies *PLoS Pathog*. 3:e117.
- 8. Nolan KM, Jordan APO, Hoxie J a. 2008. Effects of partial deletions within the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 V3 loop on coreceptor tropism and sensitivity to entry inhibitors *J Virol*. 82:664–73.
- 9. Meissner EG, Duus KM, Gao F, Yu X-F-. F, Su L. 2004. Characterization of a thymus-tropic HIV-1 isolate from a rapid progressor: role of the envelope. *Virology*. **328**:74–88.
- 10. Meissner EG, Zhang L, Jiang S, Su L. 2006. Fusion-induced apoptosis contributes to thymocyte depletion by a pathogenic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope in the human thymus. *J Virol*. 80:11019–30.
- 11. Sivaraman V, Zhang L, Su L. 2011. Type I interferon contributes to CD4+ T cell depletion induced by infection with HIV-1 in the human thymus *J Virol*. 85:9243–6.
- 12. Reszka-Blanco NJ, Sivaraman V, Zhang L, Su L. 2015. **HIV-1 Env and Nef cooperatively** contribute to pDCs activation via CD4-dependent mechanisms *J Virol*. **15**:JVI.00695-15.
- 13. Connor RI. 1997. Change in Coreceptor Use Correlates with Disease Progression in HIV-1-

Infected Individuals J Exp Med. 185:621–628.

- 14. Salazar-Gonzalez JF, Salazar MG, Keele BF, Learn GH, Giorgi EE, Li H, Decker JM, Wang S, Baalwa J, Kraus MH, Parrish NF, Shaw KS, Guffey MB, Bar KJ, Davis KL, Ochsenbauer-Jambor C, Kappes JC, Saag MS, Cohen MS, Mulenga J, Derdeyn C a, Allen S, Hunter E, Markowitz M, Hraber P, Perelson AS, Bhattacharya T, Haynes BF, Korber BT, Hahn BH, Shaw GM. 2009. Genetic identity, biological phenotype, and evolutionary pathways of transmitted/founder viruses in acute and early HIV-1 infection. J Exp Med. 206:1273–89.
- 15. de Roda Husman a M, van Rij RP, Blaak H, Broersen S, Schuitemaker H. 1999. Adaptation to promiscuous usage of chemokine receptors is not a prerequisite for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 disease progression *J Infect Dis*. **180**:1106–15.
- 16. Karlsson I, Grivel J, Chen SS, Karlsson A, Albert J, Fenyo EM, Margolis LB. 2005. Differential pathogenesis of primary CCR5-using human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates in ex vivo human lymphoid tissue *J Virol*. **79**:11151–11160.
- Vlahakis SR, Algeciras-Schimnich A, Bou G, Heppelmann CJ, Villasis-Keever a, Collman RG, Paya C V. 2001. Chemokine-receptor activation by env determines the mechanism of death in HIV-infected and uninfected T lymphocytes J Clin Invest. 107:207–15.
- Dragic T, Trkola a, Thompson D a, Cormier EG, Kajumo F a, Maxwell E, Lin SW, Ying W, Smith SO, Sakmar TP, Moore JP. 2000. A binding pocket for a small molecule inhibitor of HIV-1 entry within the transmembrane helices of CCR5 *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 97:5639– 44.
- Perfettini J-L-. L, Castedo M, Roumier T, Andreau K, Nardacci R, Piacentini M, Kroemer G.
 2005. Mechanisms of apoptosis induction by the HIV-1 envelope *Cell Death Differ*.
 12:916–23.
- 20. Blanco J, Barretina J, Henson G, Bridger G, Clercq EDE, Clotet B. 2000. The CXCR4 Antagonist AMD3100 Efficiently Inhibits Cell-Surface- Expressed Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 44:51–56.
- 21. Mueller A, Mahmoud NG, Goedecke MC, Mckeating JA, Strange PG, Mckeating JA. 2002. Pharmacological characterization of the chemokine *Br J Pharmacol*. **5**:1033–1043.
- 22. Zhang L, Kovalev GI, Su L. 2007. HIV-1 infection and pathogenesis in a novel humanized mouse model *Blood*. **109**:2978–2981.
- 23. Alimonti JB. 2003. Mechanisms of CD4+ T lymphocyte cell death in human immunodeficiency virus infection and AIDS J Gen Virol. 84:1649–1661.
- 24. Wu Y, Yoder A. 2009. Chemokine coreceptor signaling in HIV-1 infection and pathogenesis *PLoS Pathog*. **5**:e1000520.

- 25. Algeciras-Schimnich A, Vlahakis SR, Villasis-Keever A, Gomez T, Heppelmann CJ, Bou G, Paya C V. 2002. CCR5 mediates Fas- and caspase-8 dependent apoptosis of both uninfected and HIV infected primary human CD4 T cells *Aids*. 16:1467–1478.
- 26. Wang B. 2013. Viral factors in non-progression Front Immunol. 4:1–7.
- Doitsh G, Cavrois M, Lassen KG, Zepeda O, Yang Z, Santiago ML, Hebbeler AM, Greene WC. 2010. Abortive HIV infection mediates CD4 T cell depletion and inflammation in human lymphoid tissue Cell. 143:789–801.
- Monroe KM, Yang Z, Johnson JR, Geng X, Doitsh G, Krogan NJ, Greene WC. 2014. IFI16 DNA sensor is required for death of lymphoid CD4 T cells abortively infected with HIV Science (80-). 343:428–432.
- 29. Doitsh G, Galloway NLK, Geng X, Yang Z, Monroe KM, Zepeda O, Hunt PW, Hatano H, Sowinski S, Muñoz-Arias I, Greene WC. 2013. Cell death by pyroptosis drives CD4 T-cell depletion in HIV-1 infection *Nature*. 505:509–514.
- 30. Tungaturthi PK, Sawaya BE, Singh SP, Tomkowicz B, Ayyavoo V, Khalili K, Collman RG, Amini S, Srinivasan A. 2003. **Role of HIV-1 Vpr in AIDS pathogenesis: relevance and implications of intravirion, intracellular and free Vpr** *Biomed Pharmacother*. **57**:20–24.
- Muthumani K, Choo AY, Hwang DS, Premkumar A, Dayes NS, Harris C, Green DR, Wadsworth S a, Siekierka JJ, Weiner DB. 2005. HIV-1 Nef-induced FasL induction and bystander killing requires p38 MAPK activation *Blood*. 106:2059–2068.
- 32. Muthumani K, Choo AY, Shedlock DJ, Laddy DJ, Sundaram SG, Hirao L, Wu L, Thieu KP, Chung CW, Lankaraman KM, Tebas P, Silvestri G, Weiner DB. 2008. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Nef induces programmed death 1 expression through a p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent mechanism. J Virol. 82:11536–11544.
- 33. Li CJ, Friedman DJ, Wang C, Metelev V, Pardee a B. 1995. Induction of apoptosis in uninfected lymphocytes by HIV-1 Tat protein *Science (80-)*. 268:429 LP-431.
- 34. Santa-Marta M, Brito PM, Godinho-Santos A, Goncalves J, de Brito PM, Godinho-Santos A, Goncalves J. 2013. Host factors and HIV-1 replication: clinical evidence and potential therapeutic approaches *Front Immunol.* **4**:343.
- Olivieri K, Scoggins RM, Bor Y, Matthews A, Mark D, Taylor JR, Chernauskas D, Hammarskjöld M-L-. L, Rekosh D, Camerini D. 2007. The envelope gene is a cytopathic determinant of CCR5 tropic HIV-1 Virology. 358:23–38.
- Scoggins RM, Taylor JR, Patrie J, van 't Wout AB, Schuitemaker H, Camerini D, van't Wout a. B, Schuitemaker H, Camerini D. 2000. Pathogenesis of primary R5 human immunodeficiency virus type 1 clones in SCID-hu mice. J Virol. 74:3205–16.

- 37. Jiang Q, Zhang L, Wang R, Jeffrey J, Washburn ML, Brouwer D, Barbour S, Kovalev GI, Unutmaz D, Su L. 2008. FoxP3+CD4+ regulatory T cells play an important role in acute HIV-1 infection in humanized Rag2-/-gammaC-/- mice in vivo. Blood. 112:2858–68.
- 38. Casella CR, Rapaport EL, Finkel TH. 1999. Vpu Increases Susceptibility of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1-Infected Cells to Fas Killing *J Virol* . **73**:92–100.
- 39. Jacotot E, Ravagnan L, Loeffler M, Ferri KF, Vieira HL a. A, Zamzami N, Costantini P, Druillennec S, Hoebeke J, Briand JP, Irinopoulou T, Daugas E, Susin S a., Cointe D, Xie ZH, Reed JC, Roques BP, Kroemer G. 2000. The HIV-1 Viral Protein R Induces Apoptosis via a Direct Effect on the Mitochondrial Permeability Transition Pore J Exp Med. 191:33 LP-46.
- Cd C, Trushin SA, Algeciras-schimnich A, Stacey R, Bren GD, Warren S, Schnepple DJ,
 Badley AD, Trushin SA, Algeciras-schimnich A, Vlahakis SR, Bren GD, Warren S, Schnepple
 DJ, Badley AD. 2016. Glycoprotein 120 Binding to CXCR4 Causes p38-Dependent Primary
 T Cell Death That Is Facilitated by, but Does Not Require Cell-Associated CD4.
- 41. Popik W, Pitha PM. 1998. Early activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase, extracellular signal-regulated kinase, p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase, and c-Jun Nterminal kinase in response to binding of simian immunodeficiency virus to Jurkat T cells expressing CCR5 Virology. 252:210–217.
- 42. Corno M Del, Liu Q, Schols D, Clercq E De, Gessani S, Freedman BD, Collman RG. 2016.
 HIV-1 gp120 and chemokine activation of Pyk2 and mitogen-activated protein kinases in primary macrophages mediated by calcium-dependent, pertussis toxin insensitive chemokine receptor signaling 98:2909–2917.
- 43. Li H, Pauza CD. 2013. Critical roles for Akt kinase in controlling HIV envelope-mediated depletion of CD4 T cells 1–10.
- 44. Ganju RK, Dutt P, Wu L, Newman W, Avraham H, Avraham S, Groopman JE. 1998. Betachemokine receptor CCR5 signals via the novel tyrosine kinase RAFTK. *Blood*. 91:791– 797.
- Vodicka MA, Goh WC, Wu LI, Rogel ME, Bartz SR, Schweickart VL, Raport CJ, Emerman M. 1997. Indicator cell lines for detection of primary strains of human and simian immunodeficiency viruses Virology. 233:193–8.

CHAPTER 4. TET2 IS A MODULATOR FOR TYPE-1 INTERFERON-MEDIATED INHIBITION OF HIV-1 4.1. SUMMARY

Viruses have commonly evolved to impair the type-1 interferon-mediated antiviral defense. TET2 is a host restriction factor previously reported to directly inhibit HIV-1 infection and is degraded by HIV-1 Vpr. Here we report that TET2 is also required for efficient inhibition of HIV-1 by the type-1 IFN pathway. Vpr confers IFN resistance to HIV-1 by degrading TET2 in CD4 T cells and THP1 cells. TET2 depletion impairs the induction of MX2 and IFITM3 at a post-transcriptional level. Supporting a functional role of MX2 regulation by TET2, the MX2-resistant Gag^{N575} HIV-1 is insensitive to TET2 depletion. Furthermore, depletion of TET2 reduced IFITM3 incorporation into nascent HIV-1 virions and enhanced nascent virion infectivity. These results reveal an interferon-TET2-MX2/IFITM pathway that plays a critical role in inhibiting HIV-1 replication.

4.2. BACKGROUND

Viruses including HIV-1, needs a host cell for its replication and survival. The human innate immune defense system primarily limits virus replication through type-1 interferons (IFN α and IFN β) which are produced after virus detection by the innate immune system (1). Type-1 interferons function in an autocrine or paracrine manner after secreted outside the cells. It binds to the type-1 IFN receptor (IFNAR) to initiate a signal transduction that leads to the activation of TYK2 and JAK1 kinase. These kinases in turn phosphorylate STAT1 and STAT2, causing their dimerization (STAT1/STAT2) and translocation into the nucleus. STAT1/STAT2 dimers binds with IRF9, and recognizes IFN-stimulated-response-elements (ISRE) in the DNA promoter regions of interferon-stimulated-genes (ISGs). The binding of STAT1/STAT2/IRF9 complex, also called the ISGF3 complex, on ISG promoters activates the transcription of hundreds of ISGs (2). ISGs are a diverse range of antiviral effector proteins that directly intervene with a pathogen-specific biological processes that are foreign to the mammalian host (3). The activation of ISGs turns the cell into an antiviral inflammatory state, which becomes a hostile environment for viral replication to occur (4, 5). Viruses in turn has evolved strategies to evade or antagonize the type-1 IFN signaling response (6). Indeed, the IFN signaling cascade is a common process targeted by viruses, such as the EBV LMP-1 protein preventing TYK2-mediated STAT1 phosphorylation (7), DENV NS5 proteins targeting STAT for proteasomal degradation (8), and Adenovirus E1A protein inhibiting the nuclear localization of ISGF3 complex (9).

HIV-1 is known to efficiently elicit the interferon response (10, 11) and yet is still capable of establishing persistent infection (12, 13). Indeed, HIV-1 accessory proteins are well known to counteract host restriction factors that are often induced by interferon (14), which contributes to HIV-1 resistance against IFN. One of the accessory proteins is the viral protein R (Vpr), which has been reported to enhance HIV-1 replication in myeloid cells such as monocytes and macrophages, but not in CD4 T cells (15–17). In Chapter 3, we reported the discovery of a new restriction factor against HIV-1 called TET2, which is targeted by Vpr for proteasomal degradation. TET2 is a direct inhibitor of HIV-1 reverse transcription in monocytes and macrophages. However, how TET2 affect HIV-1 replication in CD4 T cells, the major target cells of HIV-1 infection in vivo, has not been investigated. In this report, we show although TET2

depletion does not directly alter HIV-1 replication in T cells, it is involved in type-1 interferon signaling and required for ISG protein expression and HIV-1 inhibition.

4.3. RESULTS

4.3A. Vpr depletes TET2 to counteract IFN-mediated antiviral effect

In agreement with previous literatures (15, 17), Vpr did not affect HIV-1 replication in activated primary CD4 T cells (Fig. 4.1A, left graph). In contrast to our previous studies in monocytic cells and primary macrophages (Chapter 3), we found the depletion of TET2 by shRNA in CD4 T cells (Fig. 4.1B) has no effect on HIV-1 infection efficiency (Fig. 4.1C, left graph). Type-1 interferon (IFN α and IFN β) signaling exhibits a broad antiviral effects against HIV-1 in cultured cell models (3, 5, 6). With recent reports suggesting Vpr may confer viral resistance to IFN (16, 18), we hypothesized that TET2 is involved in IFN signaling that is counteracted by Vpr. Interestingly, Vpr significantly enhanced HIV-1 replication in CD4 T cell cultures under treatment with IFNα (Fig. 4.1A, right graph). In addition, when CD4 T cells were treated with IFNα, the knockdown of TET2 by shRNA also significantly enhanced Vpr-deficient HIV-1 infection (Fig. 4.1C). This suggests TET2 is required for the IFNα-mediated inhibition of HIV-1 infection. Indeed, we found that while IFN α inhibits Vpr-deficient HIV-1 by 31-folds, knocking down TET2 reduced the magnitude of IFN α inhibition to 12-folds (Fig. 4.1D). Accordingly, expression of Vpr phenocopied the effect of TET2 knockdown, also reducing the IFN effect to similar extent (Fig. 4.1D). Quantifications of IFN inhibition magnitudes in three independent CD4 T cell donors revealed that both TET2 knockdown and Vpr expression reduced about 70% of the total IFN α activity in inhibiting HIV-1 infection (Fig. 4.1E). These data revealed a potential role of TET2 in

the IFN signaling pathway to inhibit HIV-1 infection. Similar results were obtained in THP1 cells (Fig. 4.1F), suggesting the role of TET2 in IFN pathway is not in T cells exclusively.

4.3B. TET2 is required for the induction of MX2 and IFITM3 proteins

IFN induces many ISGs that are antiviral effector proteins known to inhibit a specific step of HIV-1 replication (see Fig. 1.1A). We therefore investigated the induction of known anti-HIV ISGs in control and TET2 knockdown T cells and THP1 cells. Two of such ISGs – MX2 and IFITM3 – are only expressed after IFN signaling. Indeed, we found MX2 and IFITM3 protein levels were readily induced 24 hours after IFNα treatment. Interestingly, knockdown of TET2 severely impaired the induction of the two antiviral proteins in both T cells (Fig. 4.2A) and THP1 cells (Fig. 4.2C). Surprisingly, when looking at the gene transcriptional level, we found the magnitudes and kinetics of MX2/IFITM3 mRNA induction by IFN were not reduced by TET2 knockdown (Fig. 4.2B and 4.2D). Our results showed an unexpected role of TET2 in regulating ISG expression at a post-transcriptional level. Other anti-HIV proteins, such as APOBEC3G and SAMHD1, were not modulated by TET2 (Fig. 4.2C). We conclude TET2 is important in the IFN response for the induction of a subset of anti-HIV-1 proteins, such as MX2 and IFITM3.

4.3C. MX2-resistant N57S HIV-1 is insensitive to TET2 depletion

We next investigated whether the IFN-TET2 pathway restricts HIV-1 replication through MX2- or IFITM3-mediated mechanisms. MX2 inhibits HIV-1 replication at the viral nuclear import or viral DNA integration step (22, 24, 25), which can be measured by the luciferase reporter for HIV-1 gene expression. Ectopic expression of MX2 in TET2 knockdown cells suppressed HIV-1 infection as measured by luciferase activity, demonstrating the functional antiviral role of MX2 in our viral replication assays (Fig. 4.3A). To prove the involvement of MX2

in the IFN-TET2 pathway on HIV-1 inhibition, we took advantage of a reported MX2-resistant mutant containing the N57S mutation in HIV-1 Gag protein (24). As expected, Gag^{N57S} HIV-1 is resistant to MX2-mediated HIV-1 inhibition (Fig. 4.3B). To prevent the viral Vpr protein from degrading TET2 in our studies, both our WT Gag and Gag^{N57S} HIV-1 were Vpr-deficient. Interestingly, while TET2 knockdown significantly impaired IFN-mediated inhibition of HIV-1, the sensitivity of Gag^{N57S} HIV-1 to IFN was not affected by TET2 depletion (Fig. 4.3C and 4.3D). We conclude the IFN-TET2 pathway inhibits HIV-1 replication in a MX2-dependent manner.

4.3D. TET2 is required for IFN-mediated induction of IFITM3 to inhibit HIV-1 virion infectivity

IFITM3 is incorporated into HIV-1 nascent virions produced during their assembly at the cellular surface membrane. This incorporation of IFITM3 is reported to impair virion fusion capability with the target cells, therefore reducing virion infectivity (23). Transfection of HIV-1 pro-viral DNA constructs into 293T cells allow us to study the step of nascent HIV-1 virions assembly, and the infectivity of the released nascent virions can be measured by titration on target cell lines. HIV-1 pro-viral DNA were transfected in control and TET2 knockdown 293T cells to produce nascent HIV-1 viruses, in the absence or presence of IFNα treatment. As expected, we found the IFN-mediated induction of IFITM3 in 293T cells was impaired in TET2 knockdown cells (Fig. 4.4A). Consequentially, we detected the incorporation of IFITM3 into nascent cell-free virions produced from the control 293T cells (Fig. 4.4B, lane 3) but not in virions produced from the knockdown cells (Fig. 4.4B, lane 4). Viral p24 levels in virion-producing cells (Fig. 4.5A) and in cell-free virions (Fig. 4.4B) were not affected by TET2 knockdown or by IFN, indicating TET2 does not affect HIV-1 protein production, nascent virion assembly or virion release from the cells. In agreement with the reported mechanism of IFITM3

anti-HIV activity, we found the infectivity of HIV-1 virions produced from control cells were significantly impaired by IFN treatment. However, IFN did not affect the infectivity of virions produced from TET2 knockdown cells (Fig. 4.5C). In summary, we conclude TET2 is required for IFN-mediated IFITM3 induction and incorporation into nascent virions that impairs virion infectivity.

4.4. DISCUSSION

The role of HIV-1 Vpr in promoting HIV-1 replication has been enigmatic. Previously, we reported Vpr induced the proteasomal degradation of TET2, and we found TET2 is a direct inhibitor of HIV-1 replication (Chapter 3). This involves the binding of TET2 with HIV-1 reverse transcribed cDNA, leading to suppression of HIV-1 reverse transcription. Interestingly, Vpr has also been reported to help HIV-1 resist type-1 interferon (16, 18). In this report, we found TET2 has an alternative antiviral role, by regulating the type-1 interferon signaling pathway and MX2/IFITM3 induction. The depletion of TET2 and the expression of Vpr strongly impaired the IFNα signaling activity against HIV-1 infection in both T cells and monocytic cells (Fig. 4.1). Importantly, the depletion of TET2 significantly impaired the induction of antiviral effector proteins MX2 and IFITM3 (Fig. 4.2). We showed the MX2-resistant Gag^{N575} HIV-1 is insensitive to TET2 depletion, demonstrating the IFN-TET2 pathway inhibits HIV-1 in a MX2-dependent manner (Fig. 4.3). In addition, the IFN-TET2 pathway impaired HIV-1 virion infectivity through the induction of IFITM3, which is incorporated into nascent virion particles (Fig. 4.4).

The caveat in this report is TET2 does not control the gene transcription of ISGs (Fig. 4.3B and 4.3C). This is baffling for two reasons: first TET2 is an enzyme for promoter DNA demethylation and gene transcription (20, 28), and second, our preliminary data indicates TET2

is recruited to MX2 and IFITM3 DNA promoters upon IFN treatment through the interaction with STAT1/2 (data not shown). From our results, we conclude that TET2 controls ISG levels at a post-transcriptional step, which may involve ISG protein stability or ISG mRNA translation. Future mechanistic studies on how TET2 proteins may regulate ISGs at a post-transcriptional level is required to explain this puzzling phenomenon. Despite this caveat, we found TET2 plays an important role in IFN signaling to suppress HIV-1. Depletion of TET2 in THP1 and CD4 T cells reduced the magnitude of IFN α antiviral activity by ~70% (Fig. 4.1). By inducing TET2 degradation, Vpr may counteract the direct antiviral effector function of TET2 and enhance HIV-1 reverse transcription (Chapter 3), but concomitantly it also impairs IFN-mediated induction of MX2 and IFITM3 to facilitate HIV-1 replication.

It will be interesting to investigate whether TET2 also controls ISGs to inhibit the replication of other viruses. Future work on the importance of TET2 on the replication different virus classes, type-1 IFN signaling, and potential virus-mediated antagonisms of TET2 may elucidate a broad antiviral role of TET2 in the innate immune response.

4.5. METHODS

shRNA-mediated knockdown

pGIPZ-lentiviral vectors expressing control (non-targeting), TET2-targeting shRNA were purchased from Dharmacon, GE Healthcare (Lafayette, CO). shRNA targeting human TET2 has the mature antisense sequence: TAAGTAATACAATGTTCTT (clone ID: V3LHS_363201). pLKO.1 vectors expressing STAT1-targeting shRNA were purchased from UNC lentivirus core. Lentiviruses were produced by CaCl2-BES (*N*,*N*-bis[2-hydroxyethyl]-2-aminoethanesulfonic acid) transfection in 293T cells using 15ug pGIPZ-shRNA vector, 10 µg packaging plasmid ΔNRF and 5

μg pVSV-G envelope-expressing plasmid. Lentiviruses were titered in 293T cells. Transductions of THP-1 cells were performed with a multiplicity of infection (M.O.I.) of 0.3. Transduction of primary CD4 T cells were performed using a M.O.I. of 5. Freshly isolated CD4 T cells were infected with lentivirus and stimulated with CD3/CD28 (Thermo #11132D) and 100U/mL IL-2 for 7 days. Both transduced THP-1 and CD4 T cells were selected with 1ug/mL Puromycin at day 3 post-transduction. Knockdown efficiency of TET2 and STAT1 was assessed by qPCR and western blot seven days after Puromycin selection.

HIV-1 proviral strains and virion stock production

The luciferase reporter Vpr-deficient HIV-1 strain pNL4-LUC-E⁻R⁻ was obtained from the NIH AIDS Reagent Program. The Vpr+ proviral strain pNL4-LUC-E⁻R⁺ was generated from pNL4-LUC-E⁻R⁻ construct using site-directed mutagenesis (NEB Q5 Site-directed mutagenesis kit) and confirmed by sequencing. N57S mutation in the Gag gene region of pNL4-LUC-E⁻R⁻ construct was also generated using site-directed mutagenesis and confirmed by sequencing. Replication-competent NL4-3-R⁺-HSA and NL4-3-R⁻-HSA strains were obtained from the NIH AIDS Reagent program. HIV-1 virions were produced by CaCl2-BES transfection of proviral plasmids in 293T cells. 293T cells cultured on a 10 cm plate were transfected with 30 µg DNA of NL4-3 for production of replication competent HIV-1 viruses, 25ug pNL4-LUC-E⁻ with 5 µg pVSV-G for the production of VSV-G pseudotyped luciferase reporter virus. Virus stocks were harvested at 48 hr post transfection. Concentration of viral stocks were measured by p24 ELISA assay (Frederick National Laboratory for Cancer Research – AIDS and Cancer Virus Program).

HIV-1 infection and analysis

Infections of primary CD4 T, THP-1 and 293T cells with HIV-LUC-G were performed by addition of 50 ng p24 of virus per 10⁶ cells. When indicated, one day before infection the cells were pretreated with type 1 interferon (R&D Systems, #11200-1) with the indicated amount. Luciferase activity was measured 48 hr post infection using Luciferase Assay System from Promega and normalized to total protein concentration. Replication-competent viruses were analyzed in the culture supernatant by p24 ELISA assays. Nascent HIV-1 virion infectivity were measured by titration of equal amount of p24 virions in Jurkat T cells and analyzed by HSAreporter expression.

ISG induction analysis

To measure the induction of Interferon-Stimulated-Genes (ISGs), THP1 or Jurkat T cells were treated with IFNα (50U/mL). For ISG mRNA analysis, 100,000 cells were harvested between 2-48h after treatment, and RNA were extracted using RNAeasy Plus mini kit (Qiagen). 9ug total RNA were converted to cDNA (MLV reverse transcriptase, Invitrogen), and ISG gene expression were analyzed by qPCR (2x SYBR Green mastermix, Thermo) normalized to GAPDH levels. Primers used for analysis as follows: TET2:(GATAGAACCAACCATGTTGAGGG,

TGGAGCTTTGTAGCCAGAGGT). MX2:(CAGAGGCAGCGGAATCGTAA,

TGAAGCTCTAGCTCGGTGTTC). IFITM3:(ATGTCGTCTGGTCCCTGTTC, GTCATGAGGATGCCCAGAAT). For ISG protein analysis, 1 million cells were harvested at 48h after IFNα treatment.



Figure 4.1. Vpr depletes TET2 in CD4 T cells to counteract IFN-mediated antiviral effect (A) Vpr confers resistance to IFN. Activated CD4 T cells were infected with HIV-1 or Vprdeficient HIV-1 (NL4 strain) at an M.O.I. of 0.05. Infected samples were treated with 100U/mL of IFNα or left untreated on day 3 after infection. Viral replication was measured by p24 ELISA. (B) confirmation of TET2 knockdown by shRNA in primary CD4 T cells by RT-qPCR. (C) TET2

knockdown confers resistance to IFN. Activated CD4 T cells were stably transduced with control shRNA or shRNA against TET2 expression, and knockdown efficiency were assessed by RT-qPCR (left). Cells were treated with IFN α for 24h, then infected with Vpr-deficient HIV-LUC virus. Viral replication was measured by luciferase expression after 48h. (D-E) Vpr-mediated resistance to IFN is dependent on TET2. Infection experiments with (Vpr+) and (Vpr-) HIV-1 viruses were performed in control or TET2 knockdown CD4 T cells with IFN α treatment. (D) Relative luciferase activity were measured to assess the magnitude of HIV-1 inhibition by IFN. (E) The average fold inhibition by IFN were measured from three independent experiments. (F) Similar experiment as in (E) were performed in THP1 cells.



Figure 4.2. TET2 is required for the induction of MX2 and IFITM3 proteins

(A) Stable shRNA-mediated knockdown of TET2 were generated in Jurkat T cells. Cells were treated with IFN α for 24h and the induction of MX2 and IFITM3 proteins were measured by western blot. (B) Aliquots of the IFN α treated cells in (A) were harvested at 6, 12, 24 and 48h

post treatment for MX2/IFITM3 mRNA induction analysis by RT-qPCR. (C) Stable shRNAmediated knockdown of TET2 were generated in THP1 cells. Induction of MX2, IFITM3, APOBEC3G and SAMHD1 proteins by IFN α were performed at 24h treatment. (D) Aliquots of the IFN α treated cells in (C) were harvested at 2, 6, 12, 24 and 48h post treatment for MX2/IFITM3 mRNA induction analysis by RT-qPCR



Figure 4.3. MX2-resistant N57S HIV-1 is insensitive to IFN inhibition or TET2 depletion.

(A) Ectopic MX2 expression re-suppress HIV-1 in TET2 knockdown cells. shTET2 THP1 cells were transfected with MX2 and treated with IFN for 24h, and infected with HIV-1 then analyzed after 48h by luciferase assay. N57S HIV-1 is resistant to MX2 antiviral effect. THP1 cells were transfected with MX2 for 24h, then infected with HIV-1 or MX2-resistant GAGN57S HIV-1. (C) N57S HIV-1 is insensitive to TET2 depletion. Control or TET2 knockdown THP1 cells were treated with IFN for 24h, and infected with HIV-1 or N57S HIV-1. Fold inhibition by IFN are indicated on the graphs. (D) Relative HIV-1 inhibition by IFN in control vs TET2 knockdown cells are indicated for the two viruses.



Figure 4.4. TET2 is required for IFN-mediated induction of IFITM3 to inhibit HIV-1 virion infectivity

shCTRL

5000

Virus-producer cells:

0

(A) Stable control-knockdown or TET2-knockdown 293T cells were treated with IFN and transfected with plasmid expressing a Vpr-deficient HIV-1 proviral DNA. Cells were harvested at 48h post transfection for western blot analysis of HIV-1 proteins and IFITM3 expression. (B) HIV-1 virions produced from the transfected cells in (A) were harvested in the culture supernatant, and precipitated by ultra-centrifugation. Western blot was performed to detect IFITM3 incorporation in the virions produced from control or TET2 knockdown 293T cells. (C) Infectivity of HIV-1 virions produced from control or TET2 knockdown cells (A) were titered on T cells and normalized by p24 protein levels.

shTET2

REFERENCES

- Kawai T, Akira S. 2006. Innate immune recognition of viral infection Nat Immunol. 7:131–137.
- 2. Stark GR, Darnell Jr. JE. 2012. The JAK-STAT Pathway at Twenty Immunity. **36**:503–514.
- 3. Schoggins JW, Wilson SJ, Panis M, Murphy MY, Jones CT, Bieniasz P, Rice CM. 2011. A diverse range of gene products are effectors of the type I interferon antiviral response. *Nature*. **472**:481–5.
- 4. Ivashkiv LB, Donlin LT. 2013. **Regulation of type I interferon responses** *Nat Rev Immunol.* **14**:36–49.
- 5. Schneider WM, Chevillotte MD, Rice CM. 2014. Interferon-stimulated genes: a complex web of host defenses. *Annu Rev Immunol.* **32**:513–45.
- 6. Hoffmann H-H, Schneider WM, Rice CM. 2015. Interferons and viruses: an evolutionary arms race of molecular interactions *Trends Immunol.* **36**:124–138.
- Geiger TR, Martin JM. 2006. The Epstein-Barr Virus-Encoded LMP-1 Oncoprotein Negatively Affects Tyk2 Phosphorylation and Interferon Signaling in Human B Cells J Virol. 80:11638–11650.
- 8. Ashour J, Laurent-Rolle M, Shi P-Y, García-Sastre A. 2009. **NS5 of Dengue Virus Mediates STAT2 Binding and Degradation** *J Virol* . **83**:5408–5418.
- Look DC, Roswit WT, Frick AG, Gris-Alevy Y, Dickhaus DM, Walter MJ, Holtzman MJ.
 2016. Direct Suppression of Stat1 Function during Adenoviral Infection Immunity.
 9:871–880.
- 10. Beignon A-S, McKenna K, Skoberne M, Manches O, DaSilva I, Kavanagh DG, Larsson M, Gorelick RJ, Lifson JD, Bhardwaj N. 2005. Endocytosis of HIV-1 activates plasmacytoid dendritic cells via Toll-like receptor-viral RNA interactions. *J Clin Invest*. **115**:3265–75.
- 11. Gao D, Wu J, Wu Y-T, Du F, Aroh C, Yan N, Sun L, Chen ZJ. 2013. Cyclic GMP-AMP synthase is an innate immune sensor of HIV and other retroviruses. *Science*. **341**:903–906.
- 12. Zhang L, Jiang Q, Li G, Jeffrey J, Kovalev GI, Su L. 2011. Efficient infection, activation, and impairment of pDCs in the BM and peripheral lymphoid organs during early HIV-1 infection in humanized rag2 -/-γ C-/- mice in vivo *Blood*. **117**:6184–6192.
- 13. Li G, Cheng M, Nunoya J, Cheng L, Guo H, Yu H, Liu YJ, Su L, Zhang L. 2014. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells suppress HIV-1 replication but contribute to HIV-1 induced immunopathogenesis in humanized mice *PLoS Pathog*. **10**:e1004291.

- 14. Doyle T, Goujon C, Malim MH. 2015. **HIV-1 and interferons: who's interfering with whom?** *Nat Rev Microbiol.* **13**:403–413.
- Connor RI, Chen BK, Choe S, Landau NR. 1995. Vpr is required for efficient replication of human immunodeficiency virus type-1 in mononuclear phagocytes *Virology*. 206:935– 44.
- Mashiba M, Collins DR, Terry VH, Collins KL. 2014. Vpr overcomes macrophage-specific restriction of HIV-1 Env expression and virion production. *Cell Host Microbe*. 16:722– 35.
- Eckstein DA, Sherman MP, Penn ML, Chin PS, De Noronha CM, Greene WC, Goldsmith MA. 2001. HIV-1 Vpr enhances viral burden by facilitating infection of tissue macrophages but not nondividing CD4+ T cells J Exp Med. 194:1407–19.
- Laguette N, Brégnard C, Hue P, Basbous J, Yatim A, Larroque M, Kirchhoff F, Constantinou A, Sobhian B, Benkirane M. 2014. Premature activation of the slx4 complex by vpr promotes g2/m arrest and escape from innate immune sensing *Cell*. 156:134–145.
- 19. Wang Y, Xiao M, Chen X, Chen L, Xu Y, Lv L, Wang P, Yang H, Ma S, Lin H, Jiao B, Ren R, Ye D, Guan KL, Xiong Y. 2015. WT1 recruits TET2 to regulate its target gene expression and suppress leukemia cell proliferation *Mol Cell*. **57**:662–673.
- Ko M, Huang Y, Jankowska AM, Pape UJ, Tahiliani M, Bandukwala HS, An J, Lamperti ED, Koh KP, Ganetzky R, Liu XS, Aravind L, Agarwal S, Maciejewski JP, Rao A. 2010. Impaired hydroxylation of 5-methylcytosine in myeloid cancers with mutant TET2. Nature. 468:839–43.
- Sadzak I, Schiff M, Gattermeier I, Glinitzer R, Sauer I, Saalmüller A, Yang E, Schaljo B, Kovarik P. 2008. Recruitment of Stat1 to chromatin is required for interferon-induced serine phosphorylation of Stat1 transactivation domain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 105:8944–9.
- 22. Goujon C, Moncorgé O, Bauby H, Doyle T, Ward CC, Schaller T, Hué S, Barclay WS, Schulz R, Malim MH. 2013. Human MX2 is an interferon-induced post-entry inhibitor of HIV-1 infection *Nature*. **502**:559–562.
- 23. Compton AA, Bruel T, Porrot F, Mallet A, Sachse M, Euvrard M, Liang C, Casartelli N, Schwartz O. 2014. IFITM Proteins Incorporated into HIV-1 Virions Impair Viral Fusion and Spread Cell Host Microbe. 16:736–747.
- 24. Kane M, Yadav SS, Bitzegeio J, Kutluay SB, Zang T, Wilson SJ, Schoggins JW, Rice CM, Yamashita M, Hatziioannou T, Bieniasz PD. 2013. **MX2 is an interferon-induced inhibitor** of HIV-1 infection. *Nature*. **502**:563–6.

- 25. Liu Z, Pan Q, Ding S, Qian J, Xu F, Zhou J, Cen S, Guo F, Liang C. 2013. **The Interferon-Inducible MxB Protein Inhibits HIV-1 Infection** *Cell Host Microbe*. **14**:398–410.
- 26. Pan W, Dong Z, Li F, Meng W, Feng L, Niu X, Li C, Luo Q, Li Z, Sun C, Chen L. 2013. Visualizing influenza virus infection in living mice *Nat Commun.* **4**:1–8.
- 27. Rodenhuis-Zybert IA, Wilschut J, Smit JM. 2010. Dengue virus life cycle: Viral and host factors modulating infectivity *Cell Mol Life Sci*. **67**:2773–2786.
- 28. Ito S, D'Alessio AC, Taranova O V., Hong K, Sowers LC, Zhang Y. 2010. Role of Tet proteins in 5mC to 5hmC conversion, ES-cell self-renewal and inner cell mass specification *Nature*. 466:1129–1133.
- 29. Valmas C, Basler CF. 2011. Marburg Virus VP40 Antagonizes Interferon Signaling in a Species-Specific Manner J Virol . 85:4309–4317.
- 30. Barnard P, McMillan NAJ. 1999. **The Human Papillomavirus E7 Oncoprotein Abrogates Signaling Mediated by Interferon-***α Virology*. **259**:305–313.

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

5.1. INTRODUCTION

This final chapter will summarize and discuss major findings and future directions of the three projects in my dissertation. In the field of HIV research, there are two important areas deserving a lot of attention. First, there is the question on how HIV-1 causes CD4 T cell death and AIDS disease progression. Second, unlike most viruses, HIV-1 persist in our body after infection, and studies on how HIV-1 efficiently evade our immune defense is important. In my dissertation, I focused on these two topics: HIV-1 pathogenesis (Chapter 2, discussed in section 5.2) and HIV-1 evasion from the immune defense (Chapter 3 discussed in section 5.3, and Chapter 4 discussed in section 5.4). Lastly, I will discuss caveats regarding Chapter 4 in section 5.5, and unpublished data with future directions in section 5.6.

5.2. HIV-1 Env induces CD4 T cell pathogenesis – the role of Env and CCR5 interaction

The hallmark of HIV-1 pathogenesis is the depletion of CD4 T cells, with bystander uninfected CD4 T cell death believed to make a major contribution towards AIDS (1). The HIV-1 Env protein is a well-known contributor to the killing of bystander CD4 T cells (2–5). The viral Env is also an ideal therapeutic target, as it is expressed on the virion membrane, making it prone to neutralization by small molecules or antibodies (6–8). Therefore, elucidating the mechanism of Env-induced cell death will have therapeutic values. The viral Env of transmitting HIV-1 binds with CD4 and the co-receptor CCR5. It is known that over the course of HIV disease progression, HIV-1 Env evolves into a more pathogenic Env that emerges during the AIDS

disease stage. Interestingly, the expression of CCR5 levels on cell surface correlate with increased host susceptibility to Env-induced apoptosis (2). However, it has been difficult to directly define the role of CCR5 interaction in HIV-induced CD4 T cell depletion because CCR5 interaction is required for the replication of CCR5-tropic HIV-1. Using the dual-tropic HIV-1 strain R3A, we could prevent its viral Env binding to CCR5 without altering the virus replication fitness. Using genetic and pharmacological approaches, we demonstrated the interaction between CCR5 and HIV-1 Env is a critical determinant of bystander CD4 T cell apoptosis. The *Env* mutant R3A-5/6AA has lost the capability to bind CCR5, which effectively decreased viral pathogenicity on bystander CD4 T cells in activated PBMC cultures and in humanized mice. This indicates binding of R3A Env to CCR5 on the cellular surface, without the targeted cell becoming infected, is sufficient to trigger bystander cell death. A highlight of this work is summarized in Figure 5.1.

Signal transduction through Env-CCR5 interaction may contribute to bystander pathogenesis. Our study showed that CCR5 antagonist TAK-779 decreased R3A-induced bystander CD4 T cell depletion, whereas CCR5 agonist MIP-1β increased bystander pathogenesis, supporting a role for CCR5 stimulation and signaling in R3A pathogenesis. Mechanistically, HIV-1 Env binding to CCR5 induces a signaling cascade including Pyk2 phosphorylation and downstream activation of p38 MAPK pathway, leading to caspasedependent apoptosis (11, 12). Using a p38 inhibitor, our lab has found that p38 signaling contributes to R3A-induced CD4 T cell depletion in humanized mouse infection (data not shown). Therefore, signal transduction through CCR5 by the R3A Env and subsequent p38 activation may be involved in R3A induced bystander T cell killing. MIP-1⊠ binding to CCR5 is

known to similarly activate Pyk2 and p38 MAPK pathways (13), which may mimic the Env-CCR5 interaction and contribute to bystander cell death. It is important to note that the R3A Env also binds to CD4 and CXCR4, and the cooperatively binding of Env with all three receptors likely contributes to R3A pathogenicity. Furthermore, R3A Env also can strongly induce IFNα in pDC (14), which may contribute to viral immunopathogenesis in our studies.

In summary, we provide the first evidence in relevant HIV-1 infection models that CCR5 interaction with viral Env played a significant role in Env-induced depletion of bystander CD4 T cells. Our findings suggest that small molecules or gene therapy targeting CCR5 (6, 15), known to prevent CCR5-mediated HIV-1 entry, may also reduce Env-mediated CD4 T cell depletion and AIDS disease progression.

5.3. HIV-1 Vpr induces the degradation of TET2 to enhance HIV-1 replication

HIV-1 encodes several accessory proteins which, while not sharing significant sequence homology, appear to have evolved a common mechanism to promote efficient viral replication by hijacking a host E3 ubiquitin ligase to degrade host restriction factors (16, 17). These include Vif-targeted degradation of APOBEC3 by the CRL5^{ElonB/C-CBFβ} E3 ligase (18), Vpu-targeted degradation of tetherin/BST2 by the CRL1^{β-TrCP} ligase (19), and SIV/HIV-2 Vpx-targeted degradation of SAMHD1 by the CRL4^{VprBP} ligase (20, 21). The function of Vpr in facilitating HIV-1 replication is believed to depend on its ability to interact with VprBP and thereby target a putative restriction factor to the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase for degradation (22, 23). Our study in Chapter 3 discovered Vpr targets TET2 for degradation by the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase, and TET2 is a direct inhibitor of HIV-1 reverse transcription that is antagonized by Vpr.

A graphical summary of the highlights in this study is presented in Figure 5.2. Vpr induces the poly-ubiquitylation of TET2 through the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase, leading to the proteasomal degradation of TET2. This function of Vpr is conserved among HIV/SIV species, and happens rapidly after viral entry into cells. Two of the most extensively studied features of Vpr is its activity to induce G2 cell-cycle arrest, and its role in enhancing HIV-1 replication in myeloid cells (24). Using mutational analysis of Vpr, we showed TET2 degradation and G2-arrest are two genetically distinct Vpr functions. Interestingly, the same approach showed TET2 degradation is involved in Vpr-promoted HIV-1 replication. Indeed, genetic deletion of TET2 demonstrated it inhibits HIV-1 replication in monocytic cell lines and primary macrophages. Analysis of HIV-1 at different post-entry steps revealed TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription (RT). Accordingly, HIV-1 Vpr promotes viral replication and reverse transcription in a TET2-dependent manner.

Using mutational analysis of TET2, we found while the enzymatic activity of TET2 is not required for inhibition of HIV-1, the DNA-binding mutant TET2^{K1229N} failed to inhibit HIV-1 infection. Accordingly, TET2 binds with HIV-1 reverse transcribed cDNA through this DNAbinding region and is abolished by K1229 mutation. Interestingly, the K1229 residue of TET2 is mono-ubiquitylated by CRL4^{VprBP}, which promotes the DNA binding capability of TET2 (25). This suggests Vpr hijacks CRL4^{VprBP} and changes TET2 mono-ubiquitylation into poly-ubiquitylation, which effectively relieves the restriction on HIV reverse transcription posed by TET2.

Of note, TET2 only seems to inhibit HIV-1 replication in myeloid cells but not in T cells (see Chapter 4), suggesting a myeloid-specific co-factor or modification of TET2 may be involved in its anti-HIV activity. This supports previous reports indicating Vpr only enhance HIV-1 replication in myeloid cells but not in T cells (26–28). One example of a myeloid-specific

restriction factor is SAMHD1, which is highly phosphorylated at T592 residue by Cyclin A2/CDK1 in activated T cells (29, 30). This modification shuts off SAMHD1 anti-HIV activity in activated T cells, whereas in myeloid dendritic cells SAMHD1 remains unphosphorylated and inhibits HIV (30). Similar work on the molecular modifications of TET2 in myeloid cells vs T cells is required to elucidate how the antiviral activity of TET2 is regulated. The regulation of TET2 monoubiquitylation on its K1229 residue by VprBP is also worth further investigation in different cell types.

It is intriguing to find an enzyme TET2 to function independently of its enzymatic activity in DNA demethylation. However, recent studies have shown examples of this, where the suppression of IL-6 and IFNβ promoters by TET proteins occurs in a catalytic-independent manner (31, 32). These findings shed new light on how TET2 may function as an adaptor protein that serves to recruit transcriptional suppressive factors to DNA promoters, such as the SIN3 Transcription Regulator Family Member A (SIN3A) and Histone Deacetylase 1 and 2 (HDAC1/2) (31, 32). It will be interesting to investigate whether TET2 also recruits suppressive factors to the HIV-1 cDNA that impairs viral reverse transcription. Interestingly, SIN3A and HDACs have indeed been reported to associate with the HIV-1 reverse transcription complex, but its biological relevance is not well understood (33, 34).

In summary, our study in Chapter 3 discovered a new HIV-1 restriction factor TET2, which specifically inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription. This restriction is antagonized by HIV-1 Vpr, adding to the literature on how HIV-1 has evolved to escape from the host immune defense by hijacking E3 ligases and promoting proteasomal degradation of restriction factor proteins. Lastly, the results presented here identify a new target—Vpr-mediated TET2

degradation—for therapeutic intervention of HIV-1 infection. Development of therapeutic molecules targeting the Vpr-VprBP interaction or blocking Vpr-mediated TET2 degradation may merit future exploration.

5.4. TET2 is required for Type-1 interferon mediated inhibition of HIV-1 and other viruses

Type-1 interferon (IFN) induces the expression of hundreds of interferon-stimulatedgenes (ISGs) and is one of the primary defenses against all varieties of viral infections. Viruses have in turn developed a variety of strategies to counteract IFN signaling and ISG induction, using diverse strategies (35). It has been reported that HIV-1 Vpr is known to confer viral resistance against IFN (27, 36, 37). In Chapter 3, we discovered Vpr targets TET2 for degradation, and that TET2 inhibits HIV-1 reverse transcription directly by binding to viral cDNA. However, TET2 is an epigenetic regulator for cellular gene expression through its DNA hydroxylmethylation activity (38, 39). In Chapter 4, we hypothesized TET2 could play a role in IFN signaling pathway and ISG induction. We found that while Vpr and TET2 depletion did not affect viral replication in CD4 T cells, it significantly enhanced viral replication in the presence of IFNα treatment by impairing IFNα antiviral activity.

The expression of TET2 is required for the induction of ISGs such as MX2 and IFITM3, which are known to inhibit HIV-1. We further provide functional evidences for the IFN-TET2-ISG pathway against HIV-1 infection. Of note, MX2 and IFITM3 inhibits different steps of HIV-1 replication (see Fig. 1.2A). First, MX2 inhibits the viral nuclear import step which can be measured by HIV-1 gene expression (40, 41). We found the MX2-resistant Gag^{N575} HIV-1 was not affected by TET2 depletion compared to wild type HIV-1, suggesting the IFN-TET2 pathway inhibits HIV-1 through MX2. Second, IFITM3 is induced by IFN and inhibits HIV-1 through its

incorporation into progeny HIV-1 virion's membrane, which will impair virion fusion with the target cell membrane (42). TET2 depletion in virion-producer cells reduced both cellular and virion-associated IFITM3 levels, thereby blocking IFITM3 antiviral effect and rescued HIV-1 infectivity. Our work from Chapter 3 and 4 suggests TET2 has two distinct antiviral roles in HIV-1 infection. First, TET2 may function as a direct antiviral effector protein that binds to HIV-1 reverse transcribed cDNA and inhibit reverse transcription (Chapter 3). Second, TET2 is a modulator for induction of antiviral proteins (MX2 and IFITM3) in the IFN signaling pathway to inhibit HIV-1 at various steps in the viral replication cycle. Vpr may antagonize both antiviral roles of TET2 by inducing its proteasomal degradation. A graphical model is presented in Figure 5.3.

5.5. Discussion of caveat

The major caveat in Chapter 4 is TET2 does not regulate the induction of ISGs at the transcriptional level (Fig. 4.3). This is baffling because TET2 is an enzyme that regulates promoter DNA demethylation and gene transcription (38, 39), therefore we predicted TET2 would regulate ISG transcription. From our results, we conclude that TET2 controls ISG levels at a post-transcriptional step, which may involve ISG protein stability or ISG mRNA translation. Future mechanistic studies on how TET2 proteins may regulate ISGs at a post-transcriptional step is required to explain this puzzling phenomenon. Of note, TET2 directly interacts with the ubiquitin E3 ligase CRL4^{VprBP}(25), which may regulate ISG protein poly-ubiquitylation and stability. Another likely possibility is the regulation of ISG mRNA translation by TET2. The ability for the host to promote efficient translation of ISG mRNAs even prior to ISG transcription would provide a mechanism for rapid pathogen suppression. For example, the Protein Kinase R (PKR)

is known to influence ISG mRNA translation upon immune activation (43). it is therefore worth investigating PKR activities in TET2 depleted cells. Several additional mechanisms have been described for controlling the translation of cytokine mRNAs (44), and we can envision that similar regulation may exist for ISG mRNAs that may exist at low basal levels before IFN receptor engagement but are rapidly translated upon IFN signaling.

5.6. Unpublished results and future directions

Given that type-1 IFN has broad antiviral activities, we predict TET2 may be required to inhibit a variety of viruses. Indeed, our unpublished results showed the depletion of TET2 also impairs the IFN-mediated inhibition against Influenza A virus (IAV) and Dengue virus (DENV) (Fig. 5.4A). As viruses are constantly in an evolutionary arm race to escape from the type-1 interferon-mediated antiviral defense (35), we predict the IFN-TET2-ISG pathway is likely frequently disrupted by viruses. Interestingly, we found the infection of IAV, DENV and hepatitis C virus (HCV) resulted in the depletion of cellular TET2 proteins (Fig. 5.4B). These preliminary data revealed TET2 as an important modulator of ISG induction downstream of IFN signaling, which is commonly antagonized by viruses such as HIV, IAV, DENV and HCV. This discovery opens up future directions on how viruses has evolved similar strategies, such as HIV-1 Vpr hijacking the CRL4^{VprBP}, to deplete TET2 levels and impair type-1 IFN signaling. Future research on the molecular interactions between TET2 and viral proteins is required to unravel the molecular mechanism of TET2 depletion by different viruses.

5.7. Concluding Remarks

My dissertation focuses on the molecular interactions between HIV-1 and host cell. In my first study, we provide evidence of viral Env interaction with cellular CCR5 contribute to HIV-
induced pathogenesis and CD4 T cell death. The study identifies Env and CCR5 as a potential therapeutic target to prevent AIDS disease progression in HIV patients. In my second study, we discovered a new HIV restriction factor TET2 that directly binds HIV-1 cDNA and inhibits reverse transcription. HIV-1 Vpr protein hijacks the CRL4^{VprBP} E3 ligase to induce the degradation of TET2. This shed light on how Vpr, like other HIV accessory proteins, has evolved to antagonize restriction factors to help HIV escape from host innate immune defenses. In my third study, we identified a second antiviral feature of TET2, providing evidences that TET2 regulates the levels of antiviral proteins induced by the type-1 interferon signaling pathway. We conclude TET2 has broad antiviral roles as a modulator of IFN signaling that inhibits multiple viruses, leading to the evolution of viruses to deplete TET2 and impair IFN signaling.

In summary, my work contributed toward the field of HIV-1 pathogenesis, HIV-1 restriction factors and virus-mediated escape from immune defense. Future research building on these findings would improve our understanding how HIV and other viral pathogens persist after infection and contribute disease progression.



Figure 5.1. HIV-1 Env mediated bystander pathogenesis (Graphical Summary and Highlights)

- 1. R3A Env rapidly induces CD4 T cell depletion in vitro and in vivo
- 2. Ablation of Env-CCR5 usage with antagonistic drugs or Env mutation significantly reduced R3A pathogenesis
- 3. Env-CCR5 binding specifically caused bystander uninfected CD4 T cells death
- 4. CCR5 agonist MIP-β contributes to Env-mediated bystander cell death



Figure 5.2. TET2 is a restriction factor of HIV-1 reverse transcription that is antagonized by Vpr (Graphical Summary and Highlights)

- 1. Vpr promotes TET2 poly-ubiquitination by CUL4-DDB1-VprBP E3 Ligase for proteasomal degradation
- 2. TET2 degradation is not required for Vpr-induced G2-Arrest
- 3. TET2 inhibits HIV-1 replication and is antagonized by Vpr
- 4. TET2 binds with HIV-1 reverse transcribed cDNA and inhibit reverse transcription progression



Figure 5.3. The role of TET2 in the IFN signaling pathway against HIV-1 replication (Graphical Summary and Highlights)

- 1. The IFN-mediated inhibition of HIV-1 requires TET2, which is antagonized by Vpr
- 2. TET2 modulates the IFN-mediated induction of MX2 and IFITM3
- 3. IFN-TET2 pathway does not affect MX2-resistant HIV-1
- 4. IFN-TET2 pathway modulates IFITM3 incorporation into nascent virion to impair virion infectivity



Figure 5.4. Unpublished results – Host pathogen interactions between TET2 vs multiple viruses

(A) TET2 is required for the IFN-mediated inhibition of multiple viruses including HIV-1, influenza A virus (IAV) and Dengue virus (DENV). Relative inhibition of the different viruses by IFN α in THP1 cells are summarized. (B) TET2 protein levels are depleted by multiple viruses after infection. TET2 protein levels are measured after IAV infection in THP1, DENV infection in THP1 and HCV infection in Huh7.5 cells.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hazenberg MD, Hamann D, Schuitemaker H, Miedema F. 2000. **T cell depletion in HIV-1** infection: how CD4+ T cells go out of stock. *Nat Immunol*. **1**:285–289.
- 2. Joshi A, Nyakeriga AM, Ravi R, Garg H. 2011. HIV ENV glycoprotein-mediated bystander apoptosis depends on expression of the CCR5 co-receptor at the cell surface and ENV fusogenic activity *J Biol Chem*. 286:36404–13.
- Joshi A, Lee RTC, Mohl J, Sedano M, Khong WX, Ng OT, Maurer-Stroh S, Garg H. 2014.
 Genetic signatures of HIV-1 envelope-mediated bystander apoptosis J Biol Chem. 289:2497–514.
- Perfettini J-L-. L, Castedo M, Roumier T, Andreau K, Nardacci R, Piacentini M, Kroemer G. 2005. Mechanisms of apoptosis induction by the HIV-1 envelope *Cell Death Differ*. 12:916–23.
- Vlahakis SR, Algeciras-Schimnich A, Bou G, Heppelmann CJ, Villasis-Keever a, Collman RG, Paya C V. 2001. Chemokine-receptor activation by env determines the mechanism of death in HIV-infected and uninfected T lymphocytes J Clin Invest. 107:207–15.
- Fatkenheuer G, Pozniak AL, Johnson MA, Plettenberg A, Staszewski S, Hoepelman AIM, Saag MS, Goebel FD, Rockstroh JK, Dezube BJ, Jenkins TM, Medhurst C, Sullivan JF, Ridgway C, Abel S, James IT, Youle M, van der Ryst E. 2005. Efficacy of short-term monotherapy with maraviroc, a new CCR5 antagonist, in patients infected with HIV-1 Nat Med. 11:1170–1172.
- Wu X, Yang Z-Y, Li Y, Hogerkorp C-M, Schief WR, Seaman MS, Zhou T, Schmidt SD, Wu L, Xu L, Longo NS, McKee K, O'Dell S, Louder MK, Wycuff DL, Feng Y, Nason M, Doria-Rose N, Connors M, Kwong PD, Roederer M, Wyatt RT, Nabel GJ, Mascola JR. 2010. Rational Design of Envelope Identifies Broadly Neutralizing Human Monoclonal Antibodies to HIV-1 Science (80-). 329:856 LP-861.
- Lin P-F, Blair W, Wang T, Spicer T, Guo Q, Zhou N, Gong Y-F, Wang H-GH, Rose R, Yamanaka G, Robinson B, Li C-B, Fridell R, Deminie C, Demers G, Yang Z, Zadjura L, Meanwell N, Colonno R. 2003. A small molecule HIV-1 inhibitor that targets the HIV-1 envelope and inhibits CD4 receptor binding *Proc Natl Acad Sci*. 100:11013–11018.
- 9. Santa-Marta M, Brito PM, Godinho-Santos A, Goncalves J, de Brito PM, Godinho-Santos A, Goncalves J. 2013. Host factors and HIV-1 replication: clinical evidence and potential therapeutic approaches *Front Immunol.* **4**:343.
- Olivieri K, Scoggins RM, Bor Y, Matthews A, Mark D, Taylor JR, Chernauskas D, Hammarskjöld M-L-. L, Rekosh D, Camerini D. 2007. The envelope gene is a cytopathic determinant of CCR5 tropic HIV-1 Virology. 358:23–38.

- Popik W, Pitha PM. 1998. Early activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase, extracellular signal-regulated kinase, p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase, and c-Jun N-terminal kinase in response to binding of simian immunodeficiency virus to Jurkat T cells expressing CCR5 Virology. 252:210–217.
- Del Corno M, Liu Q-HH, Schols D, de Clercq E, Gessani S, Freedman BD, Collman RG, Del C o. r. n. o. M, Liu Q-HH, Schols D, De C I. e. r. c. q. E, Gessani S, Freedman BD, Collman RG. 2001. HIV-1 gp120 and chemokine activation of Pyk2 and mitogen-activated protein kinases in primary macrophages mediated by calcium-dependent, pertussis toxin– insensitive chemokine receptor signaling *Blood*. 98:2909 LP-2916.
- Ganju RK, Dutt P, Wu L, Newman W, Avraham H, Avraham S, Groopman JE. 1998. Betachemokine receptor CCR5 signals via the novel tyrosine kinase RAFTK. *Blood*. 91:791– 797.
- 14. Reszka-Blanco NJ, Sivaraman V, Zhang L, Su L. 2015. **HIV-1 Env and Nef cooperatively** contribute to pDCs activation via CD4-dependent mechanisms *J Virol*. **15**:JVI.00695-15.
- 15. Qin X-F, An DS, Chen ISY, Baltimore D. 2003. Inhibiting HIV-1 infection in human T cells by lentiviral-mediated delivery of small interfering RNA against CCR5 *Proc Natl Acad Sci*. 100:183–188.
- Strebel K. 2013. HIV accessory proteins versus host restriction factors Curr Opin Virol. 3:692–699.
- 17. Malim MH, Bieniasz PD. 2012. **HIV restriction factors and mechanisms of evasion** *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med*. **2**.
- 18. Mehle A, Strack B, Ancuta P, Zhang C, McPike M, Gabuzda D. 2004. Vif overcomes the innate antiviral activity of APOBEC3G by promoting its degradation in the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway *J Biol Chem*. 279.
- 19. Neil SJD, Zang T, Bieniasz PD. 2008. Tetherin inhibits retrovirus release and is antagonized by HIV-1 Vpu. *Nature*. **451**:425–430.
- 20. Laguette N, Sobhian B, Casartelli N, Ringeard M, Chable-Bessia C, Ségéral E, Yatim A, Emiliani S, Schwartz O, Benkirane M. 2011. SAMHD1 is the dendritic- and myeloid-cellspecific HIV-1 restriction factor counteracted by Vpx *Nature*. 474:654–657.
- Hrecka K, Hao C, Gierszewska M, Swanson SK, Kesik-Brodacka M, Srivastava S, Florens L, Washburn MP, Skowronski J. 2011. Vpx relieves inhibition of HIV-1 infection of macrophages mediated by the SAMHD1 protein *Nature*. 474:658–661.
- 22. Romani B, Cohen ÉA. 2012. Lentivirus Vpr and Vpx accessory proteins usurp the cullin4-DDB1 (DCAF1) E3 ubiquitin ligase *Curr Opin Virol*. 2:749–757.

- Schrofelbauer B, Hakata Y, Landau NR, Schröfelbauer B, Hakata Y, Landau NR. 2007. HIV- **1 Vpr function is mediated by interaction with the damage-specific DNA-binding protein DDB1** *Proc Natl Acad Sci*. **104**:4130–4135.
- 24. Guenzel CA, Hérate C, Benichou S. 2014. HIV-1 Vpr—a still "enigmatic multitasker" Front Microbiol. 5:1–13.
- 25. Nakagawa T, Lv L, Nakagawa M, Yu Y, Yu C, D'Alessio AC, Nakayama K, Fan HY, Chen X, Xiong Y. 2015. CRL4VprBP E3 ligase promotes monoubiquitylation and chromatin binding of TET dioxygenases *Mol Cell*. **57**:247–260.
- Eckstein DA, Sherman MP, Penn ML, Chin PS, De Noronha CM, Greene WC, Goldsmith MA. 2001. HIV-1 Vpr enhances viral burden by facilitating infection of tissue macrophages but not nondividing CD4+ T cells J Exp Med. 194:1407–19.
- 27. Mashiba M, Collins DR, Terry VH, Collins KL. 2014. Vpr overcomes macrophage-specific restriction of HIV-1 Env expression and virion production. *Cell Host Microbe*. **16**:722–35.
- Connor RI, Chen BK, Choe S, Landau NR. 1995. Vpr is required for efficient replication of human immunodeficiency virus type-1 in mononuclear phagocytes *Virology*. 206:935– 44.
- 29. White TE, Brandariz-Nuñez A, Valle-Casuso JC, Amie S, Nguyen LA, Kim B, Tuzova M, Diaz-Griffero F. 2013. The Retroviral Restriction Ability of SAMHD1, but Not Its Deoxynucleotide Triphosphohydrolase Activity, Is Regulated by Phosphorylation *Cell Host Microbe*. **13**:441–451.
- Cribier A, Descours B, Valadão ALC, Laguette N, Benkirane M. 2013. Phosphorylation of SAMHD1 by Cyclin A2/CDK1 Regulates Its Restriction Activity toward HIV-1 Cell Rep. 3:1036–1043.
- Zhang Q, Zhao K, Shen Q, Han Y, Gu Y, Li X, Zhao D, Liu Y, Wang C, Zhang X, Su X, Liu J, Ge W, Levine RL, Li N, Cao X. 2015. Tet2 is required to resolve inflammation by recruiting Hdac2 to specifically repress IL-6 *Nature*. 525:389–393.
- 32. Demethylation DNA, Xue S, Liu C, Sun X, Sun B, Xu G, Wang H, Xue S, Liu C, Sun X, Li W, Zhang C, Zhou X, Lu Y, Xiao J, Li C. 2016. **TET3 Inhibits Type I IFN Production Independent** of Article TET3 Inhibits Type I IFN Production Independent of DNA Demethylation *CellReports*. 1–10.
- 33. Warren K, Warrilow D, Meredith L, Harrich D. 2009. Reverse Transcriptase and Cellular Factors: Regulators of HIV-1 Reverse Transcription 873–894.
- Sorin M, Cano J, Das S, Mathew S, Wu X, Davies KP, Shi X, Cheng SG, Ott D, Kalpana G V.
 2009. Recruitment of a SAP18-HDAC1 Complex into HIV-1 Virions and Its Requirement for Viral Replication 5.

- 35. Hoffmann H-H, Schneider WM, Rice CM. 2015. Interferons and viruses: an evolutionary arms race of molecular interactions *Trends Immunol*. **36**:124–138.
- 36. Laguette N, Brégnard C, Hue P, Basbous J, Yatim A, Larroque M, Kirchhoff F, Constantinou A, Sobhian B, Benkirane M. 2014. Premature activation of the slx4 complex by vpr promotes g2/m arrest and escape from innate immune sensing *Cell*. 156:134–145.
- Harman AN, Lai J, Turville S, Samarajiwa S, Gray L, Marsden V, Mercier SK, Mercier S, Jones K, Nasr N, Rustagi A, Cumming H, Donaghy H, Mak J, Gale M, Churchill M, Hertzog P, Cunningham AL. 2011. HIV infection of dendritic cells subverts the IFN induction pathway via IRF-1 and inhibits type 1 IFN production. *Blood*. 118:298–308.
- Wang Y, Xiao M, Chen X, Chen L, Xu Y, Lv L, Wang P, Yang H, Ma S, Lin H, Jiao B, Ren R, Ye D, Guan KL, Xiong Y. 2015. WT1 recruits TET2 to regulate its target gene expression and suppress leukemia cell proliferation *Mol Cell*. 57:662–673.
- Ko M, Huang Y, Jankowska AM, Pape UJ, Tahiliani M, Bandukwala HS, An J, Lamperti ED, Koh KP, Ganetzky R, Liu XS, Aravind L, Agarwal S, Maciejewski JP, Rao A. 2010. Impaired hydroxylation of 5-methylcytosine in myeloid cancers with mutant TET2. Nature. 468:839–43.
- 40. Goujon C, Moncorgé O, Bauby H, Doyle T, Ward CC, Schaller T, Hué S, Barclay WS, Schulz R, Malim MH. 2013. Human MX2 is an interferon-induced post-entry inhibitor of HIV-1 infection *Nature*. 502:559–562.
- 41. Kane M, Yadav SS, Bitzegeio J, Kutluay SB, Zang T, Wilson SJ, Schoggins JW, Rice CM, Yamashita M, Hatziioannou T, Bieniasz PD. 2013. **MX2 is an interferon-induced inhibitor** of **HIV-1 infection.** *Nature*. **502**:563–6.
- 42. Compton AA, Bruel T, Porrot F, Mallet A, Sachse M, Euvrard M, Liang C, Casartelli N, Schwartz O. 2014. IFITM Proteins Incorporated into HIV-1 Virions Impair Viral Fusion and Spread Cell Host Microbe. 16:736–747.
- Schulz O, Pichlmair A, Rehwinkel J, Rogers NC, Scheuner D, Kato H, Takeuchi O, Akira S, Kaufman RJ, Reis e Sousa C. 2010. Protein Kinase R Contributes to Immunity against Specific Viruses by Regulating Interferon mRNA Integrity Cell Host Microbe. 7:354–361.
- 44. Anderson P. 2008. Post-transcriptional control of cytokine production *Nat Immunol*. 9:353–359.